Primary aldosteronism in Western Norway

Studies of diagnostic approach and treatment outcome

Marianne Aardal Grytaas

Thesis for the Degree of Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) University of Bergen, Norway 2018



UNIVERSITY OF BERGEN

Primary aldosteronism in Western Norway

Studies of diagnostic approach and treatment outcome

Marianne Aardal Grytaas



Thesis for the Degree of Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) at the University of Bergen

2018

Date of defence: 06.09.2018

© Copyright Marianne Aardal Grytaas

The material in this publication is covered by the provisions of the Copyright Act.

| Year: | 2018 |
|--------|--|
| Title: | Primary aldosteronism in Western Norway |
| | |
| Name: | Marianne Aardal Grytaas |
| Print: | Skipnes Kommunikasjon / University of Bergen |

Scientific environment

This thesis is based on research work carried out at the Department of Medicine, Section of Endocrinology, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, and at the Department of Clinical Science, University of Bergen. Main supervisor was Professor Kristian Løvås, and co-supervisors were Professor Eystein Sverre Husebye and MD Hrafnkell Baldur Thordarson. The late Professor Michael Brauckhoff was cosupervisor from 2013 to September 2014.

The research was funded by a PhD fellowship provided by the Western Norway Regional Health Authority.





Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to my main supervisor Professor Kristian Løvås for his excellent guidance and for serving as an impeccable role model for scientific thought and conduct. His encouragement, support, vast knowledge, linguistic skills, patience and kind nature have been invaluable. I want to thank co-supervisor Professor Eystein S Husebye for his valuable inputs, in-depth academic knowledge and always enthusiastic and optimistic attitude. I am thankful to co-supervisor and head of the Section of Endocrinology Hrafnkell B Thordarson for his support and for facilitating research combined with clinical work. My gratitude also goes to Professor Terje H Larsen, who introduced me to cardiac magnetic resonance imaging research, and who gave me the opportunity to perform research with him.

The late Professor Michael Brauckhoff was co-supervisor from the start of this thesis until his death. I fondly remember his great enthusiasm for science and his care for each patient, and he is deeply missed.

I am very grateful for being part of Professor Husebye's research group. In particular I want to express my gratitude to Elisabeth T Halvorsen for her impeccable handling of study samples. A special thank you also goes to my office mate Marianne Øksnes for her friendship, positive personality and all our trusted office conversations, and to my friend and fellow researcher Grethe Å Ueland for our valuable private and scientific discussions. I greatly appreciate Martina M Erichsen for her enthusiastic and direct attitude, Marianne C Astor for sharing scientific experiences and frustrations, and Paal Methlie for his knowledge and inspiring scientific ideas. I thank Eirik Bratland, Anette S B Wolff, Lars E Breivik, Katerina Simunkova, Øyvind Bruserud, Bergithe E Oftedal, Alexander Hellesen, Elin Theodorsen, Hajirah Muneer, Ellen C Røyrvik, Sigrid Aslaksen and Haydee Artaza Alvarez for contributing to the stimulating and welcoming environment in the research group. I would like to thank all my co-authors for their contributions, and especially Kristin Viste, Siri S Strømsøy, Kjersti Sellevåg and Jarle B Arnes. My thoughts and gratitude also go to the late Professor Jarle T Rørvik for his contribution.

The Hormone Laboratory has been an important partner in this scientific work, and I would in particular like to thank head of the Hormone Laboratory, Professor Jørn V Sagen, and Bjørg Almås for their cooperation. Likewise, the collaboration with the Section of Endocrine Surgery, especially endocrine surgeon Anette Heie, has been deeply appreciated. I would also like to thank Thomas Arnesen at the Department of Molecular Biology, University of Bergen.

I further want to express my gratitude to my colleagues at the Section of Endocrinology, Elinor Vogt, Sigfrid Reisegg, Anne Schønberg, Eirik Søfteland, Jan Inge Sørheim and Ida Kloster, for providing a great and inspiring work environment. I am also deeply grateful for the invaluable assistance provided by Nina Jensen and Mona Eliassen in taking blood samples from all the research patients.

Without the patients and healthy volunteers who have participated in these studies, this clinical research could not have been performed. I am grateful to them all.

To Elisabeth Kleppe and Mette N Vesterhus – I greatly appreciate our long friendship and good conversations, and I warmly thank them both for being my dear friends.

Lastly but most importantly I am forever grateful to my family. My parents Nina and Gunnar brought me up to believe that everything is within reach if I work for it, and I warmly thank them for providing me an upbringing full of love and support. I thank my sister Ingrid for always showing me her care, and for being the best sister in the world. Finally, my dear husband Håvard has given me unconditional love, interest, encouragement and support every day and through all times of scientific ups and downs. You are my solid anchor, and I am endlessly fortunate to have you. Our beloved children Ida, Ulrik and Martin – I thank them for continuously reminding me what is most important in life, and for the love and joy they bring me every day.

Abbreviations

| ACE | Angiotensin converting enzyme |
|---------|--|
| АСТН | Adrenocorticotropic hormone |
| ANP | Atrial natriuretic peptide |
| APA | Aldosterone-producing adenoma |
| ARR | Aldosterone-renin-ratio |
| AVS | Adrenal vein sampling |
| BAH | Bilateral adrenal hyperplasia |
| BP | Blood pressure |
| CMR | Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging |
| CMR1-CE | Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging, dynamic contrast enhancement |
| CMR2-T1 | Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging, T1 mapping |
| СТ | Computed tomography |
| DRC | Direct renin concentration |
| ECV | Extracellular volume |
| FH | Familial hyperaldosteronism |
| GFR | Glomerular filtration rate |
| GRA | Glucocorticoid-remediable aldosteronism |
| HT | Hypertension |
| IHA | Idiopathic hyperaldosteronism |

| LC-MS/MS | Liquid c | hromatography tan | dem mass spectrome | try |
|----------|----------|-------------------|--------------------|-----|
| | 1 | | 1 | ~ |

| LI | Lateralisation index |
|--------|--|
| LV | Left ventricular |
| LV-EDV | Left ventricular end-diastolic index |
| MR | Mineralocorticoid receptor |
| NSAIDs | Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs |
| РА | Primary aldosteronism |
| PET | Positron emission tomography |
| РНРТ | Primary hyperparathyroidism |
| PRA | Plasma renin activity |
| РТН | Parathyroid hormone |
| RAAS | Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system |
| ROI | Region of interest |
| SI | Selectivity index |
| SIT | Saline infusion test |
| ZG | Zona glomerulosa |
| ZF | Zona fasciculata |
| ZR | Zona reticularis |
| StAR | Steroidogenic acute regulatory protein |

11β-HSD2 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2

Contents

| SCIENTIFIC ENVIRONMENT | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | | | | |
| ABBREVIATIONS | | | | |
| SUMMARY 13 | | | | |
| LIST OF PUBLICATIONS | | | | |
| 1 INTRODUCTION | | | | |
| 1.1 NORMAL PHYSIOLOGY OF THE ADRENALS – HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVES | | | | |
| 1.2 Aldosterone synthesis and regulation | | | | |
| 1.3 Aldosterone effects | | | | |
| 1.4 PRIMARY ALDOSTERONISM, DEFINITION AND EPIDEMIOLOGY | | | | |
| 1.5 SUBTYPES AND GENETICS IN PA | | | | |
| 1.6 CLINICAL MANIFESTATIONS AND END-ORGAN DAMAGE | | | | |
| 1.6.1 PA and cardiovascular damage | | | | |
| 1.6.2 Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging | | | | |
| 1.6.3 PA and renal damage | | | | |
| 1.6.4 PA and effects on glucose metabolism | | | | |
| 1.6.5 <i>PA and other complications</i> | | | | |
| 1.7 PA AND CONCOMITANT GLUCOCORTICOID EXCESS | | | | |
| 1.8 Aldosterone and sodium | | | | |
| 1.9 DIAGNOSTIC WORKUP | | | | |
| 1.9.1 Screening | | | | |
| 1.9.2 Confirmatory testing | | | | |
| 1.9.3 Subtype testing | | | | |
| 1.10 TREATMENT OF PA | | | | |

| | 1. | 10.1 | Surgical treatment | 8 |
|---|------|-------|---|---|
| | 1. | 10.2 | Medical treatment | 0 |
| | 1. | 10.3 | Sodium restriction | 1 |
| | 1. | 10.4 | New approaches to medical treatment4 | 1 |
| | 1.11 | E | FFECTS OF TREATMENT ON ORGAN DAMAGE4 | 1 |
| | 1. | 11.1 | Cardiovascular outcomes4 | 2 |
| | 1. | 11.2 | Renal outcomes | 3 |
| | 1. | 11.3 | Metabolic outcomes | 3 |
| | 1. | 11.4 | Effect of treatment on quality of life4 | 3 |
| | 1. | 11.5 | Effect of treatment on mortality4 | 4 |
| | 1.12 | Su | JMMARY4 | 4 |
| 2 | A | IMS | 4 | 5 |
| 3 | Μ | IATEF | RIALS AND METHODS4 | 6 |
| | 3.1 | STUD | Y DESIGN AND PATIENTS4 | 6 |
| | 3.2 | Labc | PRATORY ASSAYS FOR ALDOSTERONE, RENIN AND CORTISOL4 | 8 |
| | 3.3 | CONF | FIRMATORY TESTING | 9 |
| | 3.4 | Adre | ENAL VEIN SAMPLING | 9 |
| | 3.5 | Adre | ENAL IMAGING | 0 |
| | 3.6 | HISTO | DPATHOLOGY AND GENETIC ANALYSIS | 0 |
| | 3.7 | CLIN | ICAL FOLLOW-UP | 1 |
| | 3.8 | CARE | DIAC MAGNETIC RESONANCE IMAGING AND ANALYSIS | 2 |
| | 3.9 | STAT | ISTICAL ANALYSIS5 | 3 |
| | 3.10 | E | THICS | 4 |
| 4 | R | ESUL | TS5 | 5 |
| | 4.1 | PAPE | R I | 5 |

| | 4.2 | PAPER II | | | |
|----|----------------|-------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| | 4.3 | Paper III | | | |
| 5 | G | ENERAL DISCUSSION | | | |
| | 5.1 | PA EPIDEMIOLOGY AND CHARACTERISTICS | | | |
| | 5.2 | SUBTYPE DIAGNOSTICS | | | |
| | 5.3 | GENETICS | | | |
| | 5.4 | TREATMENT OUTCOME | | | |
| | 5.5 | MYOCARDIAL CHANGES IN PA | | | |
| | 5.6 | METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS | | | |
| 6 | С | ONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES | | | |
| | 6.1 | CONCLUSION | | | |
| | 6.2 | FUTURE PERSPECTIVES | | | |
| 7 | R | EFERENCES | | | |
| P/ | PAPERS I - III | | | | |

Summary

Primary aldosteronism (PA) is the most common cause of secondary hypertension (HT), accounting for 5 to 12% of all hypertensive individuals. Patients with PA experience increased cardiovascular, renal and metabolic complications and have impaired quality of life compared with essential HT. We aimed to determine the clinical and biochemical characteristics of the PA population in Western Norway, to identify the optimal diagnostic procedures, and to evaluate long-term treatment outcome after medical and surgical treatment.

Three clinical studies were conducted. We retrospectively identified all PA patients admitted to Haukeland University Hospital from 1998 to 2012, a total of 108 cases. The majority had unilateral PA and hypokalaemia, indicating that mostly patients with florid PA were detected. Cure rate of HT after adrenalectomy was low. Female sex, presence of somatic *KCNJ5* mutations and a histopathological adenoma were associated with cure of HT.

We also conducted an adrenal vein sampling (AVS) study, where we found that the use of intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay increased the AVS success rate substantially compared with historical controls.

In our cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) study, we found that left ventricular (LV) mass decreased rapidly after PA treatment, most pronounced in adrenalectomised patients. Dynamic contrast enhancement and T1 mapping did not reveal increase in myocardial fibrosis in PA compared with healthy subjects.

In conclusion, PA is probably grossly underdiagnosed in Norway, in particular bilateral PA, which often exhibits a mild phenotype. HT cure rate after adrenalectomy was low. Intraprocedural cortisol assay increased the success rate of AVS, and is now in routine clinical use at our centre. Specific PA treatment rapidly reduced LV mass, underlining the importance of correct diagnosis allowing for efficient treatment. Although cardiovascular risk is increased in PA, myocardial fibrosis may not represent a common clinical problem.

List of publications

Paper I

Grytaas MA, Strømsøy S, Rørvik JT, Arnes JB, Heie A, Arnesen T, Jørstad MD, Nedrebø BG, Jøssang DE, Jensen DK, Rørvik HD, Sagen JV, Mellgren G, Thordarson HB, Husebye ES, Løvås K. Clinical characteristics and long-term outcome of primary aldosteronism in a Norwegian population. *Hormone and Metabolic Research 2017 Nov;49(11):838-846*

Paper II

Viste K, **Grytaas MA**, Jørstad MD, Jøssang DE, Høyden EN, Fotland SS, Jensen DK, Løvås K, Thoradarson H, Almås B, Mellgren G. Efficacy of adrenal venous sampling is increased by point of care cortisol analysis. *Endocrine Connections 2013 Nov;2(4): 236-42*

Paper III

Grytaas MA, Sellevåg K, Thordarson HB, Husebye ES, Løvås K, Larsen TH. Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging of myocardial mass and fibrosis in primary aldosteronism. *Endocrine Connections 2018 Mar;7(3):413-424*

Reprints were made with permission from the publishers.

1 Introduction

1.1 Normal physiology of the adrenals – historical perspectives

The anatomy of the adrenal glands was first described by Barholomeo Eustachius in 1563, but their functional role was not defined until the 19th century. Thomas Addison described both the clinical features and pathological findings in primary adrenal insufficiency (Addison's disease) in 1855. Shortly after Charles E Brown-Séquard by performing adrenalectomy in dogs, cats and guinea pigs, demonstrated that the adrenal glands were essential for life (1). Between 1937 and 1955 the different adrenocortical steroid hormones were isolated and synthesised. Sylvia A Simpson and James F Tait isolated aldosterone in 1953 (2). In 1954, the symptoms and signs of primary aldosteronism (PA) were described for the first time by Jerome Conn (3). More than three decades later, in 1987, Jeff Arriza cloned and characterised the mineralocorticoid receptor (MR) (4). Aldosterone and cortisol have similar binding affinity for the MR, but cortisol circulates at much higher concentrations than aldosterone. The tissue specificity of the MR to aldosterone was therefore a mystery until Christopher RW Edwards and John W Funder in 1988 simultaneously showed that tissue specific expression of the enzyme 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (11 β - HSD2) conferred specificity of the MR to aldosterone and not cortisol (5, 6).

1.2 Aldosterone synthesis and regulation

Aldosterone is an adrenal steroid hormone that is synthesised in the outermost layer of the adrenal cortex, the zona glomerulosa (ZG). The other main types of hormones synthesised in the adrenal cortex are the glucocorticoid cortisol in the zona fasciculata (ZF), and the sex steroids, mainly androgens, synthesised in the innermost layer of the adrenal cortex, the zona reticularis (ZR). The precursor of all steroid hormones produced by the adrenal cortex is cholesterol, with zone specific expression of the different enzymes. The biosynthetic pathways of the steroidogenesis of aldosterone, cortisol and androgens are shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1 Adrenal steroidogenesis. Modified from Stowasser et al, Physiol Rev. volume 96, 2016, and others.

The initial and rate-limiting step of all adrenal steroidogenesis is the transport of intracellular cholesterol from the outer to the inner mitochondrial membrane by steroidogenic acute regulatory protein (StAR), for conversion to pregnenolone. In the endoplasmatic reticulum pregnenolone is converted to progesterone, and further to deoxycorticosterone. The final three steps of aldosterone biosynthesis occur in the mitochondria, where deoxycorticosterone undergoes 11-hydroxylation, 18-hydroxylation and 18-oxidation, all three steps catalysed by aldosterone synthase, encoded by *CYP11B2*. Aldosterone synthase is expressed exclusively in the ZG. The enzyme is highly homologous with 11β -hydroxylase (encoded by *CYP11B1*), expressed in ZF and responsible for the final steps of cortisol biosynthesis (7).

18-Hydroxycortisol and 18-oxocortisol are hybrid steroids with structural characteristics of both cortisol and aldosterone. They are both produced by aldosterone synthase using the cortisol precursor 11-deoxycortisol as substrate. Production of 18-hydroxycortisol and 18-oxocortisol is normally extremely low, due to functional zonation of the adrenal cortex, with 11-deoxycortisol present in the ZF and aldosterone synthase expressed in the ZG (8, 9).

The main stimulatory regulator of aldosterone synthesis is angiotensin II via the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) (Figure 2), but elevation of plasma potassium and adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) also stimulate aldosterone synthesis.



Figure 2 Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system. *Patel et al: Role of radiology in the management of primary aldosteronism, Radiographics 2007; 27(4):1145-1157. Reprinted with permission.*

Renin is an enzyme produced by the juxtaglomerular cells of the kidney. It causes cleavage of angiotensinogen originating in the liver, to the inactive peptide angiotensin I. This is the rate-limiting step of the RAAS. Angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE), predominantly expressed in the lungs, further cleaves angiotensin I to angiotensin II, the active hormone. Binding of angiotensin II to type 1 angiotensin II receptors of the membrane of ZG cells stimulates aldosterone synthesis. Angiotensin II also mediates arteriolar vasoconstriction, leading to increase in systemic vascular resistance and systemic blood pressure (BP).

Principal stimulators of renin secretion include: 1) reduced perfusion pressure sensed by baroreceptors in the wall of the afferent arteriole of the glomerulus, 2) reduction of sodium chloride delivery to the cells of the macula densa in the early distal tubuli, and 3) sympathetic activation of the renin-secreting juxtaglomerular cells. Thus, renin secretion is stimulated in clinical situations with sodium and/or volume depletion, acute drop in BP, stress or change of posture to the upright position, or renal artery stenosis. Moreover, pharmacological blockage of the RAAS by ACE inhibitors or angiotensin II receptor blockers also increases renin. Conversely, renin is inhibited by sodium retention or extracellular volume expansion, by renal conditions associated with abnormal retention of sodium, by aging and chronic kidney disease, which reduce the renin-producing capacity. Also pharmacological agents reducing sympathetic activation (e.g. β -adrenergic blockers) reduce renin. Furthermore, angiotensin II exerts negative feedback on renin secretion, by way of arteriolar vasoconstriction and sodium reabsorption via aldosterone secretion. Renin secretion follows a diurnal rhythm, with a peak of secretion between 2 a.m. and 8 a.m. (10).

In addition to the systemic RAAS, local RAAS operate in various tissues, including the heart, vasculature, adrenal glands, central nervous system, skin, intestine and adipose tissue. Here, local angiotensin II may cause both autocrine and paracrine physiological and pathophysiological effects (11, 12).

Besides stimulation by RAAS, aldosterone synthesis is stimulated by increase in plasma potassium both acutely and in the long term. Conversely, hypokalemia reduces aldosterone secretion. The responsiveness of ZG cells to potassium levels is retained even in conditions where aldosterone synthesis is autonomous, that is, not sensitive to angiotensin II levels. ACTH secreted by the pituitary gland may also weakly stimulate aldosterone secretion acutely, but transiently. Thus, stress-induced rise in ACTH may cause transient rise in aldosterone. ACTH exhibits a diurnal rhythm, with a peak between 5 a.m. and 9 a.m. (13). Under physiological circumstances, aldosterone synthesis shows a circadian rhythm parallel to, but preceding that of cortisol, with the most prominent aldosterone secretion occurring at night during recumbency. The underlying regulatory mechanisms are still unknown (14, 15).

Apart from the major regulators angiotensin II, potassium and ACTH, several other regulators may cause minor effect on aldosterone secretion, such as atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), estrogens, vasopressin and parathyroid hormone (PTH) (16-19).

1.3 Aldosterone effects

Aldosterone's main action is in the kidney, where it stimulates sodium reabsorption in the epithelial cells of the distal nephron. Water is retained with the osmotically active sodium ions, causing extracellular volume expansion and increase in blood pressure. Sodium reabsorption is accompanied by increased potassium and hydrogen ion excretion. Similar actions of aldosterone occur in epithelial cells of the distal colon and sweat glands. These aldosterone effects are mediated by the intracellular MR. The MR has similar binding affinity for and can also be activated by cortisol, which is present in plasma concentrations about 1000-fold greater than those of aldosterone. However, in epithelial cells as in the kidney the enzyme11 β - HSD2 inactivates cortisol to the inactive metabolite cortisone, and prevents a mineralocorticoid excess state (5, 6, 20).

The MR is also present in a range of non-epithelial tissues including endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle, adipocytes, macrophages, cardiomyocytes, and in the central nervous system (21). The MR in non-epithelial tissues, with the exception of blood vessels, lack 11 β - HSD2, thus normal cortisol levels occupy the majority of MR, exerting an inhibitory effect on MR activity under normal circumstances (10, 22). However, under conditions of tissue inflammation and hypoxia, cortisol becomes an MR agonist.

The classical effects of aldosterone are normally seen after hours, and are mediated by MR-mediated gene transcription. In addition, rapid non-genomic effects of aldosterone have been demonstrated in the kidneys, the heart and the vascular wall that involve different signaling pathways (23, 24).

1.4 Primary aldosteronism, definition and epidemiology

PA is a pathological condition where the secretion of aldosterone from the adrenal glands is excessive in relation to the body's sodium and volume status, and autonomous of its normal regulation by the RAAS. Its main clinical manifestation is hypertension (HT), with or without concomitant hypokalaemia. PA was first described by Jerome Conn in 1954, through studies of a 34-year old hypertensive woman with florid signs and symptoms indicative of excessive aldosterone (3). She had a 7-year history of muscle spasms, temporary paralysis, tetany and weakness, a 4-year history of HT, and she presented with HT, severe hypokalaemia and metabolic alkalosis. Conn suspected that her symptoms and signs were caused by excess secretion of aldosterone, and planned for bilateral adrenalectomy. However, during surgery, a large tumour in the right adrenal gland was encountered and removed, and the contralateral adrenal gland was left intact. Postoperatively, both the patient's metabolic abnormalities and clinical signs were almost totally reversed. PA is therefore also called Conn's syndrome, in recognition of Jerome Conn.

Although Conn himself predicted PA to be a relatively common disease, until the early 1990s, PA was considered to be rare, accounting for less than 1% of all hypertensive patients. However, after the introduction of aldosterone-renin-ratio (ARR) as a screening method in 1981 (25), it has become evident that PA is a highly prevalent cause of secondary HT, accounting for between 5-12% of all HT, with the majority of patients being normokalaemic. Nonetheless, wide variations in prevalence (1-30%) are reported in different studies (26-28). The prevalence of PA depends both on the population examined, the degree of HT and the stringency of the diagnostic criteria. Reported prevalence is around 4-6% in stage 1 HT in primary care patients and about 11% in referral centres, while among patients with resistant HT prevalence numbers up to 20-24% have been reported (27, 29-32).

Recently, PA has also been described in normo- and prehypertensive cohorts in Asia, Europe and USA. (33-35). One was a longitudinal study which demonstrated that normotensive individuals with confirmed PA had an increased risk of developing HT at five years, compared with controls without PA (34). Another study examining normotensive individuals with suppressed renin levels, found that 14% had autonomous aldosterone secretion that fulfilled confirmatory criteria for PA, although ARR levels were not different from those who did not fulfill the diagnostic criteria (35). Thus, renin-independent autonomous aldosteronism represents a continuum ranging from low-renin in normotension, through low-renin HT to classical PA.

1.5 Subtypes and genetics in PA

The two most common subtypes of PA are aldosterone-producing adenoma (APA) and idiopathic hyperaldosteronism (IHA). APA is usually unilateral, accounting for about 28 - 50%, whereas IHA mostly has bilateral ZG hyperplasia, also termed bilateral adrenal hyperplasia (BAH), and accounts for about 50-70% (26, 27, 29). However, these traditional main subtypes reveal a wide diversity in adrenal morphology. In an adrenal with APA, the remaining cortex may contain additional, smaller nodules, and the surrounding ZG may show diffuse hyperplasia. Unilateral hyperplasia without APA may also occur (36). In IHA, the hyperplasia may be diffuse, micro- or macronodular (10). Very rare subtypes of PA are aldosterone-producing adenoma or carcinoma (<0.1% of all PA) (37).

Recently, major insights have emerged into the pathogenesis and genetic causes of PA Familial forms of hyperaldosteronism (FH) are rare, but at least four different types exist. FH-I, also called glucocorticoid-remediable aldosteronism (GRA), was first described in 1966 (38). It is inherited in an autosomal dominant fashion, and is caused by a chimeric *CYP11B1/CYP11B2* gene responsive to ACTH rather than angiotensin II, first elucidated in 1992 (39). GRA has a presumed prevalence of 0.7-1.0% of all PA (7). FH-II, first described in 1991, is also autosomal dominant, but the genetic basis is still unclear, and it is clinically indistinguishable from non-familial PA (7, 40). It is diagnosed when two or more members of the same family are affected. Prevalence estimates of FH-II vary from 3% to 7% of all PA. In 2008, FH-III was described, and the causative germline mutation in the *KCNJ5*-gene encoding

the potassium channel Kir 3.4 was found in 2011 (41, 42). Affected families reveal a phenotypic heterogeneity, ranging from early-onset treatment-resistant HT and profound hypokalaemia, to milder phenotypes (7). A germline mutation in the *CACNAID* gene encoding the calcium channel subunit was discovered in 2013 in two children with PA and neuromuscular abnormalities (43). FH-IV, first described in 2015, is due to mutations in the *CACNAIH* gene, which encodes a voltage-gated calcium channel (44). Affected patients all presented with HT by the age of 10.

Much more common are somatic mutations in APAs. Pathogenetic somatic mutations in *KCNJ5* were first reported in 2011 (42). Discoveries of disease-causing somatic mutations in the sodium/potassium ATPase *ATP1A1*, the calcium ATPase *ATP2B3* genes, and in the *CACNA1D* gene, all followed in 2013 (43, 45). Functional characterisations revealed that the mutated variants found in APAs caused elevation of intracellular calcium in adrenocortical cells, followed by aldosterone synthase overexpression and aldosterone overproduction. Recently, somatic mutations in the *CTNNB1*gene encoding β -catenin in the Wnt signaling pathway have been reported both in APAs and in other adrenocortical tumours, but the role of *CTNNB1*mutations in APA pathogenesis is still unclear (46, 47).

Somatic mutations in *KCNJ5* are found in 34-54% of APAs in Caucasians patients, and even more frequently in Asian populations. Patients with *KCNJ5* mutations are more often female, younger and have more florid PA. The tumours are larger than patients without *KCNJ5* mutations, and tend to have higher proportions of clear ZF-like cells. Somatic mutations in *ATP1A1*, *ATP2B3* and *CACNAID* genes are more frequent in males, with small APAs predominantly containing ZG-like cells. Somatic *ATP1A1* gene mutations have been found in 1-6% of APAs, mutations in *ATP2B3* in 1-3% and mutations in the *CACNAID* gene in 1-9%. *CTNNB1*mutations are found in 2-5% of APAs, often in older patients with a shorter duration of HT, and a lower HT cure rate than *KCNJ5* mutation carriers and those without identified mutations (47-57). However, genotype-phenotype correlations have been inconsistent across different studies.

Recently, functional histopathology with immunohistochemistry has uncovered a significant histological complexity. Specific monoclonal antibodies against the aldosterone synthase were first introduced in 2014 (58). APAs may demonstrate intra-tumour heterogeneity with wide variation in functional histopathological features, exhibiting a wide complexity of aldosterone synthase staining and co-expression of various steroidogenic enzymes. In addition, aldosterone synthase-positive micronodules or aldosterone-producing cell clusters (APCC) with strong immunoreactivity for aldosterone synthase are frequently present, and harbour somatic mutations in genes associated with APA, although not *KCNJ5* mutations (59-64). This variation in histopathological features of adenomas and concurrent presence of APCCs has led to the hypothesis that many cases of unilateral PA might represent bilateral asymmetric hyperplasia with steroidogenically active nodules due to somatic mutations (36).

Most patients with IHA are angiotensin II responsive, defined as a rise of plasma aldosterone at least 50% during 2-3 hours of upright posture after overnight recumbency, or during a one hour infusion of angiotensin II. APAs were initially thought exclusively angiotensin II-unresponsive, but later studies have shown that up to 50% of APAs are angiotensin II-responsive. Differences in cellular composition between angiotensin II-responsive and -unresponsive APAs have been found in some, but not all studies. Most consistently, angiotensin II-unresponsive APAs are composed predominantly of ZF-like cells, whereas angiotensin II-responsive APAs contain more ZG-like cells (65-67).

1.6 Clinical manifestations and end-organ damage

The main clinical manifestation of PA is HT. Hypokalaemia, previously considered a major characteristic of PA, was found in only 9-37% in large patient cohorts (26, 27). Higher proportions were reported in retrospective studies (68). Hypokalaemia is most common in APAs (27). Marked hypokalaemia may cause muscle weakness and cramps. The patients may experience polyuria and/or nocturia, which is caused by a

hypokalaemia-induced renal concentration defect (37). Nocturia is also common in normokalaemic patients, possibly due du a rise in ANP levels (10, 69).

In addition to the effects on BP, chronic exposure of aldosterone excess causes deleterious effects in multiple organs, in particular the heart, kidneys and blood vessels.

1.6.1 PA and cardiovascular damage

Several clinical studies conducted in the general population have provided evidence of association between aldosterone levels and cardiac left ventricular (LV) hypertrophy and geometric remodeling. In the Framingham offspring study, the ARR was identified as a key correlate of concentric and eccentric LV hypertrophy (70). Similarly, in a study of patients with at least one risk factor for cardiovascular disease and preserved LV ejection fraction, aldosterone levels were positively correlated with increased LV mass index and wall thickness (71). A direct relationship between aldosterone levels and LV hypertrophy has also been found in several studies of patients with essential HT (72, 73).

In PA, echocardiographic and applanation tonometry studies have provided evidence of increased LV mass and LV hypertrophy greater than in essential HT. Similarly, increased diastolic dysfunction, endothelial dysfunction, carotid intima-media thickness, arterial wall stiffness, femoral pulse wave velocity and myocardial and carotid artery ultrasonic backscatter signals indicative of fibrosis have been found (74-81). Newly diagnosed PA patients have a marked increase of cardiovascular events, including cerebral stroke, myocardial infarction, atrial fibrillation and heart failure. Cardiovascular mortality is increased compared with matched patients with essential HT (82-88). A recent meta-analysis found no differences in cardiovascular events between patients with bilateral and unilateral PA (87). However, in a large multicenter study from Japan, hypokalaemia, unilateral PA, and a baseline aldosterone level above 350 pmol/L (125 pg/mL) were all associated with the highest risk of cardiovascular comorbidities (88). Thus, the most florid cases of PA experience the most cardiovascular events. The myocardium comprises several cell populations (Figure 3). Cardiomyocytes occupy 75% of its structural place. In a pressure- and volume-overloaded heart, growth of cardiomyocytes causes left LV hypertrophy. The cardiac interstitium comprises endothelial cells lining the coronary and lymphatic vasculature and endocardium, vascular smooth muscle cells found in epicardial and intramyocardial coronary arteries and arterioles, cardiac fibroblasts, macrophages and mast cells. The fibroblasts are responsible for the synthesis of fibrillary collagens type I and III. Activation of cardiac fibroblast leads to abnormal accumulation of collagen which causes reactive interstitial fibrosis. These processes may lead to increased stiffness and pump dysfunction, first apparent during diastole. This reactive fibrosis differs from the focal replacement fibrosis (cardiac "scarring") caused by cardiomyocyte necrosis (89, 90).



Figure 3 Schematic representation of myocardium and its (cardio)myocyte and nonmyocyte cells and tissue fluid. Weber and Brilla; Pathological Hypertrophy and Cardiac interstitium. Fibrosis and reninangiotensin-aldosterone system, Circulation 1991; 83:1849-1865. Reprinted with permission.

The deleterious cardiac effects of aldosterone excess were first demonstrated in a landmark experimental animal study by Christian G Brilla and Karl T Weber in 1992, followed by several other animal studies. In these studies, chronic aldosterone infusion in the setting of a high-salt diet induced oxidative stress and caused myocardial and perivascular inflammation, accumulation of fibrillary collagen and subsequent interstitial and perivascular fibrosis independently of the BP effect (91-94). These effects were attenuated by treatment with MR antagonists.

The cardiac responses to aldosterone are thought to be mediated by activation of the MR, which is present in the cardiomyocyte. However, expression of MR in fibroblasts is controversial, and MR stimulation may promote fibroblast collagen synthesis via paracrine effects (12). In human PA, echocardiographic videodensitometric and ultrasonic backscatter signal analyses have shown alterations in myocardial textures compared with essential HT, suggestive of increased collagen deposition (79-81). The increased frequency of sustained arrhythmias seen in PA, especially atrial fibrillation, is presumably caused by cardiac fibrosis and/or LV hypertrophy (82, 83).

1.6.2 Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging

Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) is the recommended imaging modality for characterisation of myocardial tissue (95). It provides a highly accurate noninvasive assessment of cardiac and vascular structure and function. In addition, CMR contrast enhancement techniques can detect irreversible myocardial focal fibrosis. The contrast agent gadolinium is prevented from crossing cell membranes due to its large molecular size. Following intravenous bolus administration, gadolinium accumulates in the extracellular space of the myocardium, and slowly disappears as it is cleared from the blood by the kidneys. The T1 relaxation time is a measure of the recovery of the nuclear spin magnetisation after a radiofrequency pulse in the CMR scanner, and is a key source of soft tissue contrast in CMR. Gadolinium shortens T1 relaxation time proportionally to its concentration in the tissue. Expansion of the extracellular space leads to a higher concentration of gadolinium, and will appear bright on inversion-recovery T1-weighted sequence. However, the most commonly used contrast enhancement technique, late gadolinium enhancement, requires a comparison between affected and unaffected myocardium. It is therefore less sensitive in detecting diffuse myocardial fibrosis affecting the whole myocardium, an early form of fibrosis which may be reversible. Several contrast enhancement quantification techniques do exist, but there is no universally accepted method, and sufficient validation for routine clinical use has not been performed (96, 97).

However, newer CMR T1 mapping techniques enable quantitative assessment of tissue composition and the detection of both focal and diffuse myocardial fibrosis, either by native T1 mapping or calculation of extracellular volume (ECV) percentage. ECV after gadolinium administration is used as a surrogate marker of the extracellular space, which is assumed to reflect diffuse myocardial fibrosis (95, 97).

Two CMR studies both applying contrast enhancement techniques revealed results consistent with increased myocardial fibrosis in PA (98, 99). However, only one of those applied a quantitative contrast enhancement method (99). No CMR studies have so far applied T1 mapping in human PA. Thus, the degree of cardiac fibrosis induced by PA in humans has not been extensively studied and is still incompletely known.

1.6.3 PA and renal damage

Excessive aldosterone may also affect renal function. Renal parenchymal damage in renal biopsies of PA patients was first demonstrated in 1977 (100). PA patients demonstrate higher urinary albumin excretion rates and more often microalbuminuria, a marker of early renal involvement and a predictor of cardiovascular risk, than in essential HT. Whether the increased albumin excretion is caused by the haemodynamic load or represents a structural response to aldosterone/salt imbalance involving endothelial dysfunction and glomerular damage is not fully elucidated. The effects of PA on glomerular filtration rates have shown divergent results, with some studies showing glomerular hyperfiltration in untreated PA, while others found lower GFR compared with essential HT (101-104).

1.6.4 PA and effects on glucose metabolism

An association between aldosterone overproduction and abnormal glucose metabolism may also exist. In the Framingham offspring study, higher aldosterone concentrations were associated with future development of the metabolic syndrome (105). Both the metabolic syndrome and diabetes mellitus have been found more prevalent in PA than in essential HT in some, but not all studies (106-109). Possible mechanisms include both aldosterone-mediated impaired first-phase insulin secretion from the pancreas, and increased insulin resistance caused by excess aldosterone (110-112). Moreover, concurrent glucocorticoid excess may have a role in altering glucose metabolism in PA, actualised by the recent finding that glucocorticoid excess in PA was closely linked with parameters of metabolic risk (113).

1.6.5 PA and other complications

Obstructive sleep apnoea is highly correlated with HT, and particularly treatment resistant HT. A particularly high prevalence of PA has been found in patients with obstructive sleep apnoea (114, 115). Aldosterone may worsen obstructive sleep apnoea by promoting accumulation of fluid within the neck area in the supine position, increasing upper airway resistance. Conversely, intermittent nocturnal hypoxia may active the RAAS (116).

Coincident PA and primary hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) was reported in several studies, with increasing evidence supporting a bidirectional interaction between PTH and aldosterone (117, 118). The MR is expressed in the parathyroid gland, although the mechanisms by which aldosterone stimulates PTH are not exactly known (119). Similarly, PTH receptors are present in the adrenal cortex, with PTH causing release of both aldosterone and cortisol (120). Patients with PHPT have increased risk of HT and cardiovascular disease and patients with PA have lower bone mineral density and higher fracture rates than non-PA, which may be features of this relationship (121-124).

In addition to the target organ effects discussed above, aldosterone excess may also cause psychological effects. The MR is present in the brain, and accumulating evidence suggests that aldosterone may act selectively on the MR in relevant mood-regulating brain areas, without competing with cortisol (125). Additionally, severe HT may in itself adversely affect quality of life (126). PA is associated with depression, anxiety disorders and impaired quality of life, with female PA patients having lower quality of life compared with men (127-130).

1.7 PA and concomitant glucocorticoid excess

Concomitant PA and autonomous cortisol secretion may occur, although thought to be relatively rare (131, 132). If present, it may influence the clinical work-up, treatment and prognosis of PA. Recently, concomitant glucocorticoid hypersecretion in PA was found more frequently than expected, when measured as 24h urinary glucocorticoid output. In that study, the cortisol and total glucocorticoid metabolite excretions in PA were at least as high as in patients with autonomous cortisol secretion. Interestingly, for unclear reasons, few of the PA patients showed a pathological response to the overnight dexamethasone suppression test or increased late-night salivary cortisol, but plasma ACTH was in the low normal range. In addition, several surrogate parameters of metabolic risk correlated with the glucocorticoid output, but not mineralocorticoid output, indicating that glucocorticoid cosecretion contributes to the associated metabolic risk in PA. Glucocorticoid excess may also account for the increased risk of osteoporotic fractures and depression in PA (113).

1.8 Aldosterone and sodium

Dietary sodium intake strongly influences the adverse effects of aldosterone excess, both in experimental and clinical studies. An interaction between sodium and aldosterone was first demonstrated in 1992, when rats given chronic aldosterone infusion developed myocardial inflammation and subsequent fibrosis only in the setting of a concomitant high-sodium diet (91). Similarly, in populations with chronic sodium deficiency, extraordinarily high aldosterone levels are present but not associated with BP or cardiovascular damage (133). In patients with essential HT, a significant relationship between LV mass and daily urinary sodium was found both before and after medical treatment that inhibited the RAAS (134). In human PA a high-sodium diet is associated with both greater LV mass and worsened proteinuria. Reduction in LV mass after specific PA treatment is greater when dietary sodium intake is reduced (135-137).

1.9 Diagnostic workup

Clinical guidelines for case detection, diagnosis and treatment of PA were published by the Endocrine Society in 2008, and updated in 2016 (138, 139). The diagnostic workup comprises three phases: screening (case detection), confirmatory testing and subtype differentiation (Figure 4).



Figure 4 Algorithm for the detection, confirmation, subtype testing and treatment of PA. Modified from Funder et al: The Management of Primary Aldosteronism: Case Detection, Diagnosis and Treatment: An Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline, JCEM 2016, 101(5): 1889-1916.

1.9.1 Screening

Screening is recommended in the patient groups shown in Figure 5, all considered to have increased risk of PA.



Figure 5 Patient groups in which case detection for PA is recommended. Modified from Funder et al: The Management of Primary Aldosteronism: Case Detection, Diagnosis and Treatment: An Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline, JCEM 2016, 101(5): 1889-1916

The ARR is recommended as the preferred screening test, as it is more sensitive for detection of PA than both potassium and aldosterone levels, and more specific than isolated renin measurements (25, 140). Both aldosterone and renin are affected both by posture and time of day. ARR testing should be performed in the morning,

minimum with two hours out of bed, and then seated for 5-15 minutes. If possible, antihypertensive medication interfering on the RAAS system and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) should be withdrawn before testing, and replaced with non-interfering medication, as recommended in the guidelines (Table 1) (139). Products derived from licorice root that inhibit the enzyme 11 β -HSD2, should additionally be withdrawn for at least four weeks. Verapamil slow-release and α adrenergic blockers have minimal effects on the ARR and can be used to control BP in this period. Recently, moxonidine was shown not to interfere significantly with the ARR, and may therefore also be used during screening (141). Potassium status is important: hypokalaemia suppresses aldosterone and must be replenished. Sodium intake should be unrestricted during testing. Other factors that may influence the ARR are estrogen-containing medication, gender, menstrual cycle phase, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor antidepressants, renal failure and old age (142-146).

| Medications | Effect on | Effect on | Effect on | Recommended | |
|--|------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------|--|
| | renin levels | aldosterone | ARR | period of | |
| | | levels | | withdrawal | |
| | | | | | |
| β-adrenergic blockers | $\downarrow\downarrow$ | \downarrow | 1 | 2 weeks | |
| Central a-agonists | $\downarrow\downarrow$ | \downarrow | 1 | 2 weeks | |
| Potassium-wasting diuretics | $\uparrow \uparrow$ | $\rightarrow\uparrow$ | \downarrow | 4 weeks | |
| Potassium-sparing diuretics (MR antagonists, amiloride) | $\uparrow \uparrow$ | Î | \downarrow | 4 weeks | |
| ACE inhibitors | $\uparrow \uparrow$ | \downarrow | \downarrow | 2 weeks | |
| Angiotensin II receptor blockers | $\uparrow \uparrow$ | Ļ | \downarrow | 2 weeks | |
| Calcium channel antagonists (dihydropyridines) | Î | $\rightarrow\downarrow$ | \downarrow | 2 weeks | |
| Renin inhibitors | $\downarrow\uparrow^*$ | \downarrow | $\uparrow\downarrow^*$ | 2 weeks | |
| NSAIDs | $\downarrow\downarrow$ | \downarrow | 1 | 2 weeks | |

 Table 1 Medication that may lead to false-positive or false- negative ARR results, and recommended

 period of withdrawal. *Renin inhibitors lower plasma renin-activity (PRA), but increase direct renin

 concentration (DRC). ARR increases when PRA is used, and is lowered when DRC is used. Modified from

 Funder et al: The Management of Primary Aldosteronism: Case Detection, Diagnosis and Treatment: An

 Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline, JCEM 2016, 101(5): 1889-1916

Cut-off values for positive ARR depend on the assay. Renin may be measured as direct renin concentration (DRC), or as the intrinsic angiotensin I formation capacity of plasma renin, termed plasma renin activity (PRA). Accurate and highly reproducible assays of both renin and aldosterone are essential for reliable ARR results and all further stages of the diagnostic workup. Concern has been raised about the reliability and reproducibility of current available automated chemiluminescence immunoassays for aldosterone and DRC, which have replaced the more laborious aldosterone and PRA radioimmunoassays (10, 147). The development of new, highly reliable liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) methodology for aldosterone and recently for PRA represents a major step forward (148, 149). Furthermore, methods to measure aldosterone and renin in the same sample to simplify the screening procedure are in development (139).

1.9.2 Confirmatory testing

When ARR is positive, a confirmatory test should be performed to ascertain or exclude a diagnosis of PA. A confirmatory test should, if PA is present, demonstrate evidence of ongoing aldosterone production in the face of suppressed renin. Four different procedures are in use: saline infusion test (SIT), fludrocortisone suppression test, captopril challenge test and oral sodium loading. There is insufficient evidence to recommend one test over the others (150, 151). In Norway and in Europe SIT is mostly used. Here, two liters of 0.9% saline is infused intravenously over four hours, with the patient recumbent from one hour before and during the whole test. Under normal circumstances the saline volume load should suppress the RAAS. Inadequately suppressed post-infusion aldosterone value confirms PA. Again, medication interfering on the RAAS-system should, if considered safe, be withdrawn and exchanged with non-interfering medication (Figure 1). The optimal cut-off value for a positive SIT post-infusion aldosterone level, representing the best trade-off between sensitivity and specificity is still debatable, but 140 pmol/L is commonly used (139, 152, 153). Two additional modified confirmatory tests were recently proposed; a dexamethasone-enhanced fludrocortisone suppression test, eliminating the effect of stress-induced ACTH on aldosterone secretion, found a very high

prevalence of PA of 31% (154). Similarly, a seated SIT was shown to be more sensitive than the recumbent SIT (155).

In the setting of spontaneous hypokalaemia, plasma renin below detection level and aldosterone levels above 550 pmol/L no further confirmatory testing is needed (139).

1.9.3 Subtype testing

When PA is confirmed, all patients should undergo adrenal computed tomography (CT) to exclude adrenal carcinoma and to assist the interventional radiologist and surgeon in the event of future adrenal surgery. However, for subtype evaluation adrenal CT has several limitations. The visualised adenomas may be non-secreting, and small secretory adenomas may be overseen or misinterpreted as nodular hyperplasia, or nodular hyperplasia may be misinterpreted as several small APAs. Several studies have shown low sensitivity and specificity of CT when compared with adrenal vein sampling (AVS, see below); concordance rates between CT and AVS vary from 40% to 79% (156-159). Therefore, AVS is recommended for subtype differentiation in all patients where surgery is feasible and desired, to determine if the patient has unilateral PA that will benefit from unilateral adrenalectomy. Only patients younger than 35 years with spontaneous hypokalaemia, marked aldosterone excess (aldosterone above 831 pmol/L) and with adrenal CT showing a solitary unilateral adenoma, may proceed directly to unilateral adrenalectomy without AVS (139).

During AVS (Figure 6), both adrenal veins are approached by percutaneous catheterisation of the femoral vein. Blood is then obtained from both the adrenal veins and from the inferior vena cava, and analysed for concentrations of cortisol and aldosterone. The procedure may be performed with stimulation from the synthetic ACTH derivate cosyntropin (Synacthen®). Cosyntropin is given continuously or as bolus, to maximise cortisol secretion from both adrenals, to minimise pulsatile or stress-induced variations in the secretions of cortisol and aldosterone, and to increase aldosterone secretion from an APA (160). If performed without consyntropin, both adrenals should be sampled simultaneously and preferably in the morning.



Figure 6 Schematic drawing of the AVS catheterisation procedure of the left and right adrenal veins, with catheters introduced via the femoral vein. Monticone et.al: Adrenal vein sampling in primary aldosteronism: towards a standardised protocol, the Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology, volume 3, no 4, p 296-303, April 2015. Reprinted with permission.

Adrenal vein samples are often obtained from near the orifice of the adrenal vein, due to difficulties in placing the catheter tip within the small adrenal veins. Dilution from non-adrenal vein blood may then occur. To correct for such dilution and to secure the adequacy of the cannulation, cortisol is measured simultaneously with aldosterone. Adrenal vein cannulation is normally considered successful if the selectivity index (SI), i.e. the cortisol gradient of the ratio adrenal vein/inferior vein is above 3-5 with cosyntropin, or above 2-3 without cosyntropin. The lateralisation index (LI) is defined as the aldosterone/cortisol ratio in one gland compared with the aldosterone/cortisol-ratio in the opposite gland. With cosyntropin, a LI above 4 is considered to represent lateralisation to one adrenal gland. LI between 3-4 represents an overlap zone, whereas a LI below 3 is consistent with bilateral aldosterone secretion. Without cosyntropin, a LI above 2-4 is recommended as cut-off for lateralisation. No consensus exists about the optimal cosyntropin stimulation protocol, and there is no conclusive evidence to recommend cosyntropin stimulation to unstimulated AVS (160-163). Moreover, recent studies have shown 9-28%disconcordance for lateralisation results when comparing unstimulated with stimulated results during the same AVS procedures (164-166). Some centres also interpret contralateral suppression, defined as aldosterone/cortisol ratio from the nondominant adrenal gland lower than the peripheral aldosterone/cortisol ratio, as an

additional criterion for lateralisation. However, no outcome studies show unequivocally that contralateral suppression is a useful diagnostic criterion (164, 167, 168).

For unstimulated AVS, where the SI may be falsely low, plasma metanephrine, 11deoxycortisol, androstenedione and 17- α -hydroxyprogesterone have all been suggested as better indicators than cortisol, if cortisol fails to confirm bilateral successful cannulation (169-171).

As for screening and diagnostic testing, withdrawal and replacement of antihypertensive agents interfering with the RAAS should also be performed before AVS (Table 1). However, in patients with treatment-resistant HT withdrawal of several hypertensive agents may not be medically opportune, and angiotensin IIblockers and ACE-inhibitors may then be used as long as renin is suppressed. With low or suppressed renin-levels, it is considered unlikely that these medications will stimulate a non-dominant contralateral gland sufficiently to confuse the interpretation of the AVS (160). In patients with uncontrolled hypokalaemia and uncontrolled HT, even MR antagonists may be continued during AVS as long as renin values remain low, without obscuring lateralisation results (172).

AVS is a technically challenging procedure, especially for the right adrenal vein, which is short, small in calibre, may have an angulated path and normally drains directly into the inferior vena cava in an acute angle. This makes it difficult both to identify, cannulate and withdraw blood samples from (173). The success rates of the procedure differ substantially between centres, and increase with the experience of the interventional radiologist and by implementing standard operating procedures to increase accuracy (156, 174). The introduction of a rapid intraprocedural cortisol assays was first reported in 2000, with the first AVS study applying a intraprocedural cortisol assay in patients with PA published in 2007 (175, 176). Here, after collecting samples from the putative left and right adrenal vein and from the inferior vena cava, blood samples are immediately analysed with the intraprocedural cortisol assay, either in the laboratory or at point-of-care in the immediate vicinity of the radiologist

operating suite. While the analyses are being performed, the catheters are removed from the patient, but the catheter sheaths are left in place. The results from the intraprocedural cortisol assay ensure feedback within 20-60 minutes of whether the adrenal cannulation was successful or not, allowing for immediate resampling of improperly collected adrenal samples. A few studies have followed, all showing significantly increased AVS success rates when applying intraprocedural cortisol assays (177-180). However, all the studies used different AVS study protocols, and only in one of those studies cortisol was analysed using a point-of-care instrument (175).

Segmental AVS, in which blood is collected from the intra-adrenal tributaries of the adrenal vein instead of from the central adrenal vein, may provide more precise localisation of both the intra-adrenal source of aldosterone oversecretion and of unaffected adrenal segments. Thus, segmental AVS may be useful in identifying patients eligible for adrenal sparing surgery, but requires a highly experienced radiologist and is more expensive than standard AVS (181).

In the event of failed cannulation of an adrenal vein, a recent study found that if the aldosterone/cortisol-ratio from the successfully cannulated adrenal vein divided by the aldosterone/cortisol ratio from the peripheral vein was below 0.5, this identified patients with contralateral unilateral disease (182).

Complication rate after AVS is low; at centres with experienced radiologists less than 2.5% (139). In a large study, the rate of adrenal vein rupture was 0.61% (162). Adrenal vein hemorrhage may subsequently occur, but normally does not affect adrenal function (183).

As mentioned above, concomitant glucocorticoid secretion may occur in PA (113, 132). In such cases, concomitant aldosterone and cortisol secretion from an APA could confound both confirmation of successful cannulation and interpretation of AVS by masking lateralisation. Plasma metanephrine has been suggested to yield correct lateralisation ratios when cortisol co-secretion is suspected (184).

Even though AVS is considered the gold standard to distinguish between unilateral and bilateral forms of PA, it has several limitations, as discussed above. It is a technical challenging, invasive procedure which demands dedicated experienced radiologists, success rates vary highly, and it has high costs and is not widely available in all centres. Furthermore, different protocols are in use at different centers, i.e. use of bolus or continuous cosyntropin or none, applying sequential or simultaneous cannulations, and criteria for defining successful cannulation and lateralisation (139). The stringency of criteria used has been shown to greatly impact the reproducibility of AVS results, and different criteria translate into heterogeneous classification that influences management decisions (185, 186). In 2016, a large prospective randomised multicentre study (the SPARTACUS trial) compared AVS with CT-determined treatment outcome. This study showed no significant differences in intensity of antihypertensive medication or health-related quality of life after one year, challenging the current recommendations that AVS should be performed in all PA patients (187). The results from the SPARTACUS trial were met with broad interest, but have also triggered extensive discussions and controversies (188).

¹¹C-metomidate is a positron emission tomography (PET) radiotracer which acts as a potent inhibitor of adrenal steroidogenic enzymes. It is selectively accumulated in APAs, and ¹¹C-metomidate PET-CT has been shown as a sensitive and specific non-invasive alternative to AVS for subtype differentiation of PA. Its use is limited by the short half-life of ¹¹C-metomidate which requires PET centres with access to an on-site cyclotron (189, 190).

The potential roles of serum and urine measurements of the aldosterone precursor 18hydroxycorticosterone (Figure 1), and the hybrid steroids 18-hydroxycortisol and 18oxocortisol, have also been evaluated in the diagnosis and subtyping of PA. Levels of 18-hydroxycortisol and 18-oxocortisol are extremely low in healthy individuals, but are greatly elevated and particularly valuable in the diagnosis of GRA (191). Several studies have shown that these steroid assays are also elevated in non-familiar PA, in particular in APAs, and may therefore contribute in both diagnostic workup and subtype differentiation of PA (192-197).
1.10 Treatment of PA

PA can be targeted with specific treatments and is potentially curable in unilateral cases. Unilateral laparoscopic adrenalectomy is the recommended treatment in patients with unilateral PA. Lifelong medical treatment with MR antagonists is recommended in bilateral disease or in unilateral disease if surgery is not feasible or desired (139).

1.10.1 Surgical treatment

Laparoscopic surgery is the gold standard for adrenal surgery due to its low morbidity and short hospital stay (198, 199). It can be performed with transperitoneal or retroperitoneal approach, and total adrenalectomy is normally performed (Figure 7). Partial adrenalectomy is an alternative. However, a patient with unilateral PA may have multiple adjacent nodules, with unknown source of aldosterone oversecretion, and HT may therefore persist after partial adrenalectomy (200). The mean operative time was 2-3 hours in a series of high-volume referral centres, with a 3.4% conversion rate to open surgery, and an overall mortality rate of 0.4% (201). In a systematic review, the mean complication rate was 4.7% (202). Bleeding is the most frequent severe complication of laparoscopic adrenalectomy. Patients are observed in hospital for about three days, with BP and potassium levels monitored. Potassium supplements and MR antagonists are withdrawn immediately postoperatively, other antihypertensive therapy is reduced when appropriate. A generous sodium diet during the first weeks after surgery should be recommended, to avoid hyperkalaemia that may develop from hypoaldosteronism due to chronic suppression of the contralateral adrenal gland (139, 203). A recent consensus document recommends that a postsurgical assessment of BP and potassium level should be performed within the first three months, whereas final outcome including BP, potassium, aldosterone and renin levels should be assessed 6-12 months post-adrenalectomy and reassessed yearly (204).



Figure 7 Resected adrenal with a single adenoma from a 57-year old female PA patient with AVSlateralisation (courtesy of endocrine surgeon Anette Heie).

The published cure rates of HT after unilateral adrenalectomy vary widely, from 20-70% of PA patients in different reports, albeit with significant improvement of HT and resolution of hypokalaemia in the remainder (157, 202, 204-211). Factors associated with cure of HT are lack of family history of HT, preoperative use of only two or fewer antihypertensive drugs, short duration of HT, high preoperative urinary aldosterone levels, young age, female sex and no sign of LV hypertrophy (204, 209, 210, 212-214). Histopathological examinations of resected adrenals show a single adenoma in 43-77% of the cases, and multinodular or diffuse hyperplasia in the remaining. Some, but not all studies have found an association between a histopathological single adenoma and cure of HT (62, 210, 215, 216).

Development of postoperative hypoaldosteronism with hyperkalaemia due to chronic ZG suppression in the remaining adrenal gland has been reported in 5% of adrenalectomised PA patients, and may require long-term fludrocortisone replacement treatment (203). In the study described above, where increased urinary cortisol output in PA was found, 29% of the patients demonstrated an inappropriately low response to cosyntropin stimulation post-adrenalectomy, indicative of a compromised cortisol reserve. Thus, adrenal insufficiency postoperatively may occur more frequently than previously thought (113).

Biochemical cure after adrenalectomy is indicated by resolution of hypokalaemia and normalisation of the ARR. A post-adrenalectomy confirmatory test may also be

performed, at least in the event of persistent elevated ARR. Biochemical cure rates vary in the range 83-100% (204).

1.10.2 Medical treatment

In patients with bilateral PA, lifelong treatment with a MR antagonist that inhibits aldosterone-induced activation of the MR, is recommended. Spironolactone, developed in the late 1950s, is the drug of choice, with a recommended starting dose at 12.5 to 25 mg daily in a single dose, and a maximum dose 100 mg per day (139, 217-219). However, spironolactone is an unselective MR antagonist that also binds to the androgen and progesterone receptors, where it acts as an androgen antagonist and progesterone agonist. It may therefore cause adverse effects such as impotence, gynaecomastia, mastodynia and menstrual abnormalities (220). Eplerenone, released in 1987, is a more selective MR antagonist with fewer side effects (221). It has only 50% of the MR antagonist potency of spironolactone and a shorter half-life, and should be given twice daily, with a recommended starting dose at 25 mg x 2. Both spironolactone and eplerenone efficiently reduce BP in PA, but spironolactone may have an antihypertensive effect superior to eplerenone (220).

Agents acting by blocking the epithelial sodium channels of the distal tubuli (e.g. amiloride) are also beneficial in reducing HT and ameliorating hypokalaemia in PA, but are not recommended as monotherapy as they do not prevent the deleterious effects of aldosterone excess in other organs.

Many PA patients require supplemental antihypertensive agents used in combination with MR antagonists to lower BP adequately. Little evidence exists to favour one class of agents over other, but ACE inhibitors, angiotensin II receptor blockers, calcium channel antagonists and thiazide diuretics are all commonly used in PA (10, 139).

Spontaneous remission of IHA after long-term medical MR antagonist treatment has been reported (222, 223). It has been postulated that this remission may be caused by

reduced vascular and adrenal sensitivity to angiotensin II, or that spironolactone may exert a direct inhibitory action on adrenal steroidogenesis (224).

In carefully selected patients with bilateral PA, unilateral adrenalectomy may be beneficial if medical therapy has failed because of intolerance or inadequate BP response (225).

1.10.3 Sodium restriction

In patients with bilateral PA, due to the deleterious combined effects of high aldosterone levels and an inappropriate sodium status, dietary sodium restriction should be recommended (15).

1.10.4New approaches to medical treatment

A new class of non-steroidal MR antagonists was recently discovered, which exhibits similar in vitro potency to spironolactone, but without effects on androgen and progesterone receptors (226, 227). These drugs, termed third-generation MR antagonists, are now tested on other patient groups, and may be available for use in PA in a few years. Another attractive option would be drugs that could inhibit aldosterone synthase. The current recommended treatment for PA with MR antagonists activates the RAAS, which leads to high levels of aldosterone that may overcome the MR blockade, requiring escalation of doses. In addition, increased aldosterone levels may be responsible for non-genomic aldosterone effects (228, 229). Therefore, selective aldosterone synthase inhibitors are eagerly anticipated.

1.11 Effects of treatment on organ damage

In addition to the antihypertensive effect seen both after adrenalectomy and after medical treatment with MR antagonists, specific PA treatment also causes beneficial effects on cardiovascular and renal outcomes.

1.11.1 Cardiovascular outcomes

Spironolactone treatment was first shown to reduce both morbidity and mortality when added to standard therapy among patients with severe heart failure in the large RALES trial in 1999. The EPHESUS trial in 2001 showed a similar beneficial effect on morbidity and mortality with the addition of eplerenone to optimal medical therapy in patients with acute myocardial infarction and heart failure (230, 231). In PA, several echocardiographic long-term follow-up studies have shown significant decrease in LV mass following both adrenalectomy and MR antagonist treatment. The reduction in LV mass seems to occur earlier after adrenalectomy than in those treated medically (75, 207). However, in a CMR study of PA patients treated with MR antagonists, significant decreases in both LV mass and LV end-diastolic volumes were found already after three months (232). A meta-analysis of echocardiographic studies found that the reduction in LV mass was similar after adrenalectomy as after medical MR antagonist treatment, although BP reduction was greater after adrenalectomy (233). Furthermore, the increased risk of cardiovascular events found in PA at diagnosis, aligns with that of essential HT at long-term follow-up after specific PA treatment (83, 207). However, a recent large retrospective longitudinal study found that PA patients treated with MR antagonists had higher incidence of cardiovascular events and death than patients with essential HT (234). The higher risk appeared to be limited to PA patients whose renin activity levels remained suppressed on MR antagonist therapy. Achieving non-suppressed renin levels, either by increasing MR antagonist dose or by lowering sodium intake (235), may therefore be a treatment target to reduce cardiovascular risk. In contrast, patients with surgical treated PA had lower risk of incident cardiovascular events than in essential HT. To our knowledge, no CMR studies have been published evaluating cardiac fibrosis after treatment of PA.

In low-renin HT, MR antagonist treatment has been shown to be equally effective as in PA, both in reducing BP and LV hypertrophy (236).

1.11.2 Renal outcomes

Improvement of albuminuria is also seen after specific PA treatment, but also a fall in glomerular filtration rate (GFR). These findings indicate that renal dysfunction in PA is characterised by reversible glomerular hyperfiltration, with elevated albuminuria being a marker of a dynamic rather than structural renal defect (102, 103).

1.11.3 Metabolic outcomes

Data on effects on glucose metabolism after PA treatment are sparse. In one study, insulin resistance was restored to normal after adrenalectomy and MR antagonist treatment. In another study, first phase insulin reaction in intravenously glucose tolerance test increased significantly after adrenalectomy (110, 237). In a recent large national health insurance database study, PA patients who underwent adrenalectomy had a reduced risk of diabetes mellitus compared with essential HT, whereas PA patients treated with MR antagonists were at increased risk. This difference may be caused by high circulating levels of aldosterone in MR antagonist treated patients, causing non-genomic deleterious effects including insulin resistance (238). However, it has also been postulated that concurrent glucocorticoid excess found in PA, removed by adrenalectomy but remaining unopposed by MR antagonist treatment, may be the main cause of increased metabolic risk in the latter group (239). The same hypothesis may apply to the long-term increased rate of osteoporotic fracture risk found in female PA patients treated with MR antagonists, but not after adrenalectomy (124).

1.11.4 Effect of treatment on quality of life

Quality of life improves after specific PA treatment (128, 129). In a recent prospective study, a larger improvement in quality of life was seen after adrenalectomy than in patients treated medically with MR antagonists (130).

1.11.5 Effect of treatment on mortality

Recently, reduced long-term all-cause mortality after adrenalectomy was demonstrated, as compared with patients treated with MR antagonists and patients with essential HT. For MR antagonist treated PA, a defined daily dose of 12.5-50 mg spironolactone was associated with lower mortality compared with lower or higher doses (238, 240).

1.12 Summary

To summarise, based on epidemiological studies, PA is still grossly underdiagnosed in most countries, probably also in Norway (29, 31). However, no studies of PA in Norway had been published at the start of this PhD work in 2013. Based on evidence described above, both surgery and medical treatment with MR antagonists efficiently decrease the excess organ complications found in untreated PA. However, recent evidence suggests superior effect of adrenalectomy compared with MR antagonist treatment both on BP reduction, diabetes, fracture risk, quality of life and mortality. These findings emphasise the need for correct diagnosis and subtyping. AVS is the gold-standard for subtyping and treatment decision, but is a technical challenging procedure with varying success rates without the aid of intraprocedural cortisol assays. The increased cardiovascular risk in untreated PA may partly be due to myocardial fibrosis. CMR is the recommended imaging modality for myocardial tissue characterisation, and new CMR T1 mapping techniques enable quantitative assessment of diffuse myocardial fibrosis. However, to our knowledge, no studies applying CMR T1 mapping techniques have been performed in human PA, and the degree of myocardial fibrosis in PA is still incompletely known.

The last literature search was performed February 12th 2018.

2 Aims

Overall objective

□ To determine the clinical and biochemical characteristics of the PA population in Western Norway, identify the optimal diagnostic procedures and evaluate the long-term treatment outcome after surgical and medical treatment.

Specific aims

- □ Describe the epidemiology and patient characteristics, diagnostic approach, somatic mutational status and long-term treatment-outcome of PA in Western Norway (paper I).
- □ Determine the success rate of AVS using intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol analysis (paper II).
- □ Apply cardiac magnetic resonance imaging to assess myocardial mass, function and fibrosis in PA patients before and after specific PA treatment (paper III).

3 Materials and methods

The work is based on three clinical studies all conducted at the tertiary centre Haukeland University Hospital in Bergen, Norway. Haukeland University Hospital is one of only two university centres in Norway that perform AVS. It therefore serves as a tertiary referral centre for all PA patients admitted for subtype testing from the Western and Middle parts of Norway, and to some extent also for the Northern parts of the country.

3.1 Study design and patients

Paper I

In this study, all patients who had been investigated for PA during the period 1998-2012 at Haukeland University Hospital were retrospectively evaluated. AVS was introduced at Haukeland University Hospital in 1998, representing the starting point of recommended subtyping of our PA patients. Inclusion criteria were verified PA after confirmatory testing, or highly likely PA including elevated ARR and severe or treatment resistant HT with or without hypokalaemia. Clinical characteristics, diagnostic work-up and treatment were retrieved from patient records. Adrenal imaging and histological slides of adrenal tissue were reevaluated, and analysed for somatic mutations in genes known to cause PA. All patients still alive by August 2014 were invited to a follow-up visit at our out-patient clinic, for evaluation of clinical and biochemical outcome.

Paper II

Here we compared AVS results performed with and without the use of intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay. Twenty-one consecutive patients with confirmed or a strong suspicion of PA who were planned for AVS were included. Their AVS were performed in the period February-April 2013, applying intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay during the AVS procedure. Interfering antihypertensive medication was changed 2-4 weeks before the procedure, according to guidelines, if considered safe. The previous 21 AVS procedures without the use of intraprocedural cortisol assay were used as controls.

Paper III

This study assessed cardiac mass and fibrosis in PA before and after specific PA treatment, compared with normotensive healthy subjects, applying CMR. In the period October 2013-June 2014, fifteen patients with newly confirmed PA (PA1) and 24 age-and sex-matched healthy subjects were included for baseline CMR examinations, performed with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-C1). Then, at least one year after start of specific treatment, both the PA1 group and the healthy subjects were invited to a follow-up CMR with T1 mapping technology (CMR2-T1), which had replaced the original CMR scanner used at baseline. In order to obtain T1 mapping also from a group of newly diagnosed PA, an additional 17 patients with newly confirmed PA (PA2) were recruited, of whom 16 were included in the study. The CMR2-T1 sub-study was performed between June 2015 and March 2016. A study flow chart for the different study groups participating in CMR1-CI and CMR2-T1 is shown in Figure 7.



Figure 7 Study flow chart for the three study groups in Paper III; PA1, HS and PA2. *Abbreviations: PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1; HS, healthy subjects; PA2, primary aldosteronism group 2; CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping*

3.2 Laboratory assays for aldosterone, renin and cortisol

Hormone measurements for case detection and diagnostic testing in regional PA patients, and all hormone measurements performed during AVS procedures, were analysed at the Hormone Laboratory of Haukeland University Hospital. The assays for both aldosterone and renin were changed during the study period of **Paper III**, with replacement of plasma renin activity (PRA) with direct renin concentration (DRC).

From the1990s until December 2014, plasma aldosterone was measured using the radioimmunoassay Coat-a-Count® Aldosterone (Siemens) (Paper I, II and III). The aldosterone assay was in December 2014 replaced with the chemiluminescent immunoassay LIAISON® Aldosterone (DiaSorin) (Paper III). Aldosterone was measured as pmol/L with both methods. The normal reference range was modified from 110-860 pmol/L in the first assay, to 70-1086 pmol/L in the new assay (upright position).

From the 1990s until February 2016, renin was analysed as PRA, using the radioimmunoassay Gammacoat® (DiaSorin), given as µg/L/t (**Paper I, II** and **III**). From February 2016 onwards, the assay was replaced with the chemiluminescent immunoassay LIAISON® Direct Renin (DiaSorin) measuring DRC, given as mIE/L (**Paper III**).

For the ARR, a value above 750 pmol/µg/h was considered elevated with renin measured as PRA (**Paper I, II** and **III**) (138). For ARR calculated with DRC, the cutoff value depended on whether aldosterone was below or above 300 pmol/L. With aldosterone below 300 pmol/L an ARR above 50 pmol/mIE was considered elevated, whereas for aldosterone above 300 pmol/L, the cut-off for elevated ARR was set at 35 pmol/mIE (**Paper III**).

Cortisol was until February 2003 measured using AutoDELFIA® automatic immunoassay system (PerkinElmer life sciences) (**Paper I**). From February 2003 until May 2013 cortisol was analysed using the automated immunoassay IMMULITE 2000 (Siemens) (**Paper I and II**). For Paper II, cortisol was also analysed with an inhouse LS-MS/MS assay. From May 2013 onwards, cortisol was measured using this LS-MS/MS assay (**Paper III**).

Intraprocedural cortisol (**Paper II**) was analysed at point-of-care using the AIA-360 Cort-pac system (TOSOH Bioscence). Lithium/heparin tubes were centrifuged immediately, and the samples were then analyses for cortisol undiluted and at 1/20 and 1/39 dilution. The first results were available 20 minutes after the samples were loaded into the analyser, with further samples analysed every 1.5 minutes. With sample centrifugation and dilution included, results were available 25-30 minutes after the samples were obtained.

3.3 Confirmatory testing

Recumbent saline infusion test (SIT) was the confirmatory test in use at Haukeland University Hospital. The patients stayed recumbent for one hour before and during the infusion of two liters of 0.9% saline given intravenously over four hours. Blood samples were drawn before and at the end of the infusion. A positive SIT was defined as a post-infusion plasma aldosterone level above140 pmol/L (**Paper I, II** and **III**) (138, 152).

In cases where patients were admitted from other Norwegian hospitals with the captopril challenge test used as confirmatory test, an aldosterone suppression of less than 30% of baseline values was considered positive **(Paper I)** (138).

3.4 Adrenal vein sampling

All AVS procedures (**Paper I, II** and **III**) were performed within the Department of Radiology at Haukeland University Hospital, and were performed with sequential cannulation of both adrenal veins during continuous cosyntropin (Synacthen®) infusion 50 µg/h, by dedicated radiologists. Samples were collected from the putative left and right adrenal vein and from the inferior vena cava. For **Paper II**, blood samples were immediately analysed with the intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay, situated in the room next to the radiologist operating suite. While the analyses were performed, the patient remained in the radiology suite, and the catheter sheaths were left in place until the results of the intraprocedural cortisol assay were available. If these results indicated incorrect catheter position from one or both adrenals, a new attempt of cannulation of the adrenal vein was performed, with repeated samples drawn.

The cut-off for correct catheter position (selectivity index) was defined as a ratio of adrenal vein cortisol to peripheral cortisol level above 5. A lateralisation index (aldosterone/cortisol-ratio from dominant to contralateral adrenal vein) above 4 was defined as cut-off for unilateral PA (156, 161).

3.5 Adrenal imaging

For **Paper I**, all CT and MRI examinations were re-evaluated by an experienced radiologist. Axial scans (3 mm) were used for evaluation of both modalities. Normal adrenals were classified as a limb junction less than 8 mm and both limbs less than 5 mm. Hyperplasia was defined as the junction and limbs equal to or exceeding 8 and 5 mm. Macronodular hyperplasia was defined as hyperplasia with one or more nodules, and a tumour was defined as a focal lesion exceeding 10 mm in diameter (241).

3.6 Histopathology and genetic analysis

In order to obtain a uniform histopathological evaluation, all available original histological slides and biopsy reports for **Paper I** were reviewed by one pathologist. Microscopically, the specimens were classified as histopathological normal tissue, adenoma(s), hyperplasia with or without macronodules, or uncertain.

For molecular genetic analysis, one block from each nodular lesion or from the most nodular area, and an additional block from normal adrenal tissue were selected for molecular genetic analysis. From 2009 onwards, tissue samples for genetic analysis were collected directly after adrenalectomy from both macroscopic tumour tissue or, when no tumour was present, from the most thickened area of the adrenal cortex, and from macroscopically unaffected adrenal gland, and stored at -80°.

Genomic DNA was extracted from shaves of archived formalin-fixed paraffinembedded tissue, or isolated from fresh tumour and non-tumour tissue, using QIAamp DNA FFPE Tissue Kit, according to the manufacturer's instruction. DNA regions where mutations in the genes *KCNJ5*, *ATP1A1*, *ATP2B3*, *CACNAID* and *CTNNB1* had previously been identified were amplified by PCR using gene-specific primers. No patients were tested for germline mutations.

3.7 Clinical follow-up

All patients included in **Paper I** who were still alive by 2014, were invited to a clinical follow-up at the outpatient clinic of Haukeland University Hospital to assess clinical and biochemical outcome. In order to get a correct measure of their BP outcome, the patients were asked not to stop or change interfering antihypertensive medication prior to the visit. BP was measured manually in a standardised manner, with the patient having being seated for at least five minutes, with three repetitive measurements, using the mean of the second and third measurement. Blood samples were drawn between 8.30 a.m. and noon, with the patient in the seated position for the last five minutes. Cure of HT was defined as BP below140/90 without the aid of antihypertensive medication. Improved HT was defined as the same or reduced BP compared with baseline, and decrease of at least one antihypertensive medication. Persistent HT was defined as unchanged or increased BP with either the same or increase in antihypertensive medication. Biochemical cure after adrenalectomy was defined as ARR below 750 pmol/µg/h.

Medically treated patients who had not had AVS or had a non-representative AVS, were offered a new AVS with intraprocedural cortisol analysis.

3.8 Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging and analysis

In **Paper III**, the baseline sub-study of CMR with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE) was performed with a 3T GE Signa Excite scanner (Milwaukee, WI, USA). This scanner was replaced in June 2014 with a 3T Siemens Magnetom Skyra (Erlangen, Germany) with T1 mapping technology, which was used for the T1 mapping sub-study (CMR2-T1).

For both scanners, images were obtained during breath-hold with ECG-triggering. LV mass, volumes and function were analysed from short-axis CINE views, with manual tracing of endo-and epicardial borders in all slices in end-diastole and end-systole, excluding papillary muscles. The software Segment, version 1.9 R3697 was used to calculate values for LV mass, end-diastolic volume, end-systolic volume, stroke volume, cardiac output and ejection fraction, and the values were indexed to body surface area.

All post-image analyses were performed by two different investigators, and the mean of their results was applied for statistical analyses.

Estimation of dynamic contrast enhancement

For the contrast enhancement image acquisition in CMR1-CE, a protocol earlier published by Su et al. was adopted and slightly modified (99). Mid-ventricular short axis views were obtained before and 2,4,6,8,10,12 and 14 minutes after administration of 0.2 mmol/kg body weight of a gadolinium based contrast agent (Gadovist 1 mmol/mL). Three non-overlapping regions of interest (ROI) were placed both in the interventricular septum and within the LV lumen from pre- and postcontrast images, and the average signal intensities (SI) both from the interventricular septum and lumen were calculated. Adopted from Su et al, contrast enhancement values for the different time-points post-contrast were then defined as the following ratio:

$Contrast enhancement value = \frac{SI post.contrast myo - SI native myo}{SI post.contrast blood - SI native blood}$

SI post.contrast myo = the signal intensity (SI) of myocardium after contrast, SI native myo = the SI of myocardium before contrast, SI post.contrast blood = SI within the lumen after contrast, and SI native blood = SI within the lumen before contrast

Estimation of myocardial fibrosis from T1 mapping

For the T1 mapping images in CMR2-T1, an inversion recovery based MOLLI sequence was used. A pre-contrast T1 mapping mid-ventricular short-axis view was performed before administration of Gadovist 0.15 mmol/kg body weight. Further T1 mapping images were then performed at 10, 15 and 20 minutes post-contrast. The syngo.via software (Siemens, Erlangen) was applied for T1 mapping calculations. A ROI covering most of the interventricular septum and one ROI within the LV lumen were drawn from pre- and post-contrast T1 mapping views. Following a recent consensus statement by the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, the extracellular volume (ECV) % was calculated as a surrogate marker for the extracellular space using the following formula (95):

ECV (%) =
$$\frac{\frac{1}{T_1 \text{ post.contrast myo}} - \frac{1}{T_1 \text{ native myo}}}{\frac{1}{T_1 \text{ post.contrast blood}} - \frac{1}{T_1 \text{ native blood}}} \times (100 - \text{haematocrit})$$

TI post.contrast myo = SI of myocardium after contrast, TI native myo = SI of myocardium before contrast, TI post.contrast blood = SI within the LV lumen after contrast, and TI native blood = SI within the lumen before contrast.

3.9 Statistical analysis

All parameters were expressed as median and ranges. Student's t-test and Mann-Whitney U-test were used to compare normally and non-normally distributed continuous data between two groups, and Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test for withingroup not normally distributed data. The Chi-square test or Fisher's Exact Probability test were used as appropriate for comparison of categorical data. Trend lines for biochemical correlations in **Paper II** were fitted using linear regression. In **Paper III**, one-way ANOVA was used to compare continuous data between three groups, and Bland-Altman plots were used to analyse the agreement between measurements performed by two investigators. For all statistical tests, a p-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3.10 Ethics

All studies were approved by the Regional committee for medical and health research ethics for Western Norway (2012/1702, 2012/1856 and 2013/742). Written informed consent was in study I obtained from all adrenalectomised patients and from all patients still alive who met to follow-up in 2014. In study II and III written consent was obtained from all patients.

4 Results

4.1 Paper I

We retrospectively identified 108 patients (73 males and 35 females) with a confirmed or highly suspected PA, admitted to Haukeland University hospital in the period 1998-2012. The included patients had a median 10 year history of HT before their diagnosis. A very large proportion (92/108) had a history of hypokalaemia. We found that PA had been verified by confirmatory testing in 83/108 of these patients. Confirmatory testing had been performed in a higher proportion of the patients after publication of clinical guidelines in 2008. The majority of our cohort, 95/108, had performed AVS as subtype testing. AVS was representative in 70/95, with unilateral PA found in the majority (50/70). However, the proportion with bilateral PA had lower serum potassium and higher post-SIT aldosterone levels compared with those with bilateral PA.

Comparison of AVS results with adrenal imaging showed low concordance; only 27/65 had concordant results on adrenal imaging and AVS. Even in the age subgroup 35- 40 years, one patient with an adrenal adenoma found by CT imaging had AVS lateralisation to the opposite adrenal.

Sixty-eight of the 108 patients were adrenalectomised, of whom 48 had AVSconfirmed lateralisation. The remaining patients were operated based on CT/MRI imaging, either alone (n=8) or with non-representative AVS results (n=12). Forty patients were medically treated, twenty of these had bilateral PA confirmed with AVS.

Sixty-five pathology specimens of adrenal tissue were available for histopathological evaluation. Forty-seven of these specimens were defined adenomas, and the remaining hyperplasia. *KCNJ5* mutational status could be determined in 64 specimens, with mutations in *KCNJ5* found in 19. In two patients, *KCNJ5* mutations were found in one nodule only of nodular hyperplasia. *KCNJ5* mutations were

associated with female sex, a florid PA phenotype and a higher cure-rate of HT than patients without *KCNJ5* mutations. Due to old age and low quality of some of the adrenal specimens, only 26/65 specimens were adequate for analysis of the *ATP1A1*, *ATP2B3* and *CACNAID* genes. Of the tested specimens pathogenetic mutations in *ATP1A1* were detected in 4/39 specimens, all adenomas. Mutations in *ATP2B3* (2/39) and *CACNAID* (4/39) were found both in adenomas and nodular hyperplasia. Sixteen specimens were analysed for *CTNNBI*, all tested negative.

Seventy-three patients met to a clinical follow-up visit in 2014, fifty-two adrenalectomised and 21 medically treated. Twelve patients were deceased. Of the remaining 23 alive patients who did not meet, fifteen declined the invitation, and the remaining patients were unavailable or unable to meet. We found similar BP reductions in the adrenalectomised and medically treated patients, but the former used fewer antihypertensive drugs and had higher potassium levels; all were normokalaemic without potassium supplements after adrenalectomy. Cure of HT after adrenalectomy was achieved in 11/52. Female sex, presence of *KCNJ5* mutation and a histopathological adenoma were associated with cure of HT. Eight of 48 adrenalectomised patients with available ARR results had persistently elevated ARR consistent with no biochemically cure, all with AVS-confirmed lateralisation before adrenalectomy. Seven of these had a pathology specimen available, of which four showed a histopathological adenoma, the remaining hyperplasia.

Only 16/21 medically treated patients used MR antagonists at follow-up. All medically treated patients without representative AVS results were offered a repeat AVS with intraprocedural cortisol analysis. Three of nine patients who accepted were later diagnosed with AVS-lateralisation, and were subsequently adrenalectomised.

4.2 Paper II

Here we demonstrated that intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay increased the AVS success rate from 10/21 patients in a historical cohort, to 17/21 patients in the study group. The increased success rate was due to a significant increase in

representative samplings from the right adrenal vein. In the study group, 13/21 AVS procedures were bilaterally representative after the first samples, whereas four patients achieved representative samples after a first resampling. Seven of the PA patients in the study group had previously undergone an unsuccessful AVS, compared with three in the historical cohort. Throughout the study period the success rate of representative first set of samples increased, without the need of repeated samples. Thirteen of the successful 17 samples in the study group showed AVS-lateralisation, whereas 6/10 successful samples in the historical cohort lateralised.

During the study period, the mean time from the patients arrived at the radiology suite until the first set of samples was drawn was 88 minutes. The first point-of-care cortisol results were available 25-30 minutes after the samples were obtained. Mean duration for the whole AVS procedure was 138 minutes.

The intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay showed satisfactory quality compared with the routine immunological assay.

One patient in the study group experienced adverse effects with persistent abdominal pain and was readmitted to hospital. CT revealed a small amount of fluid around a diffusely oedematous right adrenal gland, treated conservatively without sequelae.

4.3 Paper III

In this CMR study we reported the results of both LV mass and fibrosis assessment in PA, determined before and after specific treatment. In paper III we found that LV mass index in the PA1 group was significantly higher than in healthy subjects at baseline, but decreased rapidly after specific PA treatment, with a median of 18 months since adrenalectomy or start of medical treatment with MR antagonists. The decrease in LV mass appeared despite only small non-significant reductions in BP. When the adrenalectomised (n=8) and MR antagonist treated (n= 6) PA1 patients were analysed separately, the adrenalectomised patients displayed a larger, highly significant reduction in LV mass index, whereas the medically treated patient showed a trend towards, but no significant reduction in LV mass index.

No evidence of myocardial fibrosis in PA was found in the newly diagnosed PA1 group when measured with CMR with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE) from 2 to 14 minutes post-contrast, and compared with healthy subjects. Similarly, subsequent T1 mapping results from the CMR2-T1 scanner showed no increase in ECV as a surrogate marker of interstitial fibrosis in either PA1 (now treated) or the PA2 group (newly diagnosed), compared with healthy subjects. On the contrary, slightly lower ECV values were found in the newly diagnosed PA2 than in controls at both 10 and 20 minutes post-contrast, and in the treated PA1 at 20 minutes post-contrast.

Left ventricular end-diastolic index (LV-EDV) showed a non-significant trend of reduction after specific treatment (PA1 group). When comparing the adrenalectomised with MR antagonist treated patients, a significant reduction in LV-EDV was found in the medically treated patients only.

5 General discussion

Over the past few decades PA has become recognised as the most common cause of secondary HT. The diagnosis may be tricky, but the condition is easily managed and potentially curable. PA causes excessive risk of organ complications if not diagnosed and treated correctly. Notwithstanding this knowledge, the diagnosis, treatment and outcome of the PA population in Norway have not previously been addressed. This doctoral thesis is based on researcher initiated clinical studies of the PA population in Western Norway, with the overall aim to determine the characteristics of a large Norwegian PA population. Specifically, we aimed to evaluate the diagnostic procedures in use and treatment outcomes, including effects on the myocardium of the disease and its treatment.

5.1 PA epidemiology and characteristics

When we first chose to conduct these studies of patients with PA, no scientific publication existed on PA patients in Norway. **Paper I** is a benchmark study, which represents a starting point for the evaluation of current practice and for improvement.

In Paper I, we identified 108 PA patients diagnosed between 1998 and 2012. The incidence and prevalence of PA in the population at large are not well known, and are mostly given as proportions among selected groups of hypertensive patients. Following the revised Endocrine Society guidelines, approximately 50% of patients with HT belong to categories at high risk of PA, and should therefore be screened for PA (32, 139). In large prospective studies, a PA prevalence at 6% among HT patients in primary care and 11% in referred hypertensive patients were found (27, 29). However, in a recent survey among primary care physicians in Italy and Germany, only 7-8% of patients with HT were screened for PA (242). Similarly, another study, also from Italy, showed that only 1.9% of expected patients with PA were diagnosed with PA in the period 2000-2015, and 1% of expected adrenalectomies were performed (243). **In Paper I,** presumably all diagnosed PA patients in the three counties of Western Norway, harbouring a population of 1.0 million in 2012,

underwent diagnostic workup at our centre in the years 1998-2012. If we assume that 20-30% of the adult population in Norway is diagnosed with HT, the number of unidentified PA patients in Western Norway during the study period might have been several thousand. We therefore believe that likewise to Italy and Germany, PA is grossly underdiagnosed in Norway, with the majority of PA patients never screened or diagnosed. Education of both primary care physicians and specialists in referral centres to order more ARR testing of their hypertensive patients at risk of PA, should be encouraged.

The diagnosis inevitably depends on diagnostic criteria, i.e. cut-off levels for aldosterone and renin levels for screening and diagnostic testing. However, neither hormone assays nor recommended cut-of levels are standardised, and large variations exist between centres. Additionally, due to circadian variation with primarily nocturnal aldosterone hypersecretion, a day-time blood sample may not reflect the aldosterone hypersecretion (15). Still, as of today, no other screening test superior to ARR exists. Evidence is increasing that a continuum of autonomous aldosterone hypersecretion exists beyond the limits of what is today defined as PA, with individuals with low-renin HT experiencing a similar beneficial effect of MR antagonist treatment as those with IHA. This raises the question as to whether distinguishing between PA and non-PA is the most important, or rather only diagnosing those with an APA, who should be offered surgical intervention.

The very high proportions of hypokalaemia and unilateral PA found in our PA cohort indicate that mostly PA patients with the more severe phenotypes were diagnosed and admitted for AVS. This seems especially evident during the first years of the study period, before PA guidelines were published in 2008 (138, 244, 245). However, our findings clearly demonstrate that there has been significant development over the study period in Norway as elsewhere. One important example is the increased proportion of patients undergoing AVS, which increases the precision of the subtyping and, consequently, the therapy. Additionally, bilateral PA in our cohort increased during the study period, pointing to an increased focus and ability also to detect bilateral PA with milder phenotypes. It is likely that the observed increase in

incidence reflects increased diagnostic awareness, but true change and regional differences due to external factors (lifestyle, environment) cannot be ruled out.

Like several other PA studies, we found more men than women diagnosed with PA (186, 187, 246). However, there are no data showing that PA is more prevalent in males than females, and the female dominance in harbouring the common *KCNJ5* somatic mutation indicates a possible female preponderance in APAs (15). Thus, our findings probably reflect a referral bias with an increased attention to diagnose and refer male patients for exploration of possible underlying causes of HT. It should be remembered that female patients are more likely than men to achieve complete or partial clinical success after adrenalectomy (204).

5.2 Subtype diagnostics

The principal challenge after the diagnosis is made is to determine whether the disease is localised to one side, and thus can be treated with adrenalectomy.

Adrenal AVS has become the gold standard procedure for detecting lateralisation in PA. This recommendation by Endocrine Society Guidelines was based on several studies evaluating surgical clinical outcome of surgically confirmed APAs, showing that imaging was not reliable compared with AVS in distinguishing unilateral from bilateral aldosterone excess (156, 247). However, AVS is expensive, invasive and a technical challenging procedure and is only available in specialised centres. Non-functioning adrenal adenomas are uncommon in younger patients. Therefore, young patient below 35 years of age, with spontaneous hypokalaemia, marked aldosterone excess and unilateral adrenal adenoma on adrenal imaging may therefore proceed directly to adrenalectomy without AVS (139).

In **Paper I**, the proportion of patients who underwent AVS increased in the period after 2008 compared with the earlier period, pointing towards an increased focus and ability to apply AVS for subtyping of PA after the guidelines were published in 2008.

In **Paper I** our results corroborate other studies in that the concordance rate between adrenal imaging (CT and MRI scans) and AVS was low. In fact, our concordance rates were lower than those found both in a previous systematic review and in a study by the Mayo clinic (157, 159). In this way, we clearly show that AVS has contributed to significant improvement in diagnostic quality and, hence, treatment safety. Based on abnormal imaging alone, a large proportion of the patients in our cohort would either have had the wrong adrenal removed, been unnecessarily adrenalectomised, or not been offered adrenalectomy. In accordance with the recommendations in the latest Endocrine Society Guidelines, we also found that even in the age group 35-40 years, the wrong adrenal would have been removed without AVS.

However, the debate concerning the accuracy of adrenal imaging versus AVS in diagnosing unilateral PA has recently been actualised, after the randomised SPARTACUS trial showed no difference in BP outcome in patients whose treatments decisions were based on CT imaging compared with AVS (187). However, the SPARTACUS cohort has been criticised for not being representative of PA. Only patients with drug-resistant HT or hypokalaemia, consistent with a severe phenotype, and thus less likely to achieve remission of HT, were included. Secondly, the choice of daily defined dose of antihypertensive treatment as primary end-point has been considered suboptimal, as it does not reflect biochemical cure of PA after adrenalectomy. A third area of dispute is the comparison made between AVS versus CT-based MR antagonist therapy, since patients with APA also respond well to medical therapy. Additionally, the sample size has been criticised for not being adequate to prove non-inferiority of CT scanning compared with AVS to determine indication for adrenalectomy (188, 248).

The rate of bilaterally successful AVS found in **Paper I** was in the middle range compared with other reports (156, 174). However, introduction of the intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay in 2013, as studied in **Paper II**, showed a significant improvement compared with a historical cohort. The increased success rate was

caused by an increase in successful cannulation of the right adrenal vein, which, due to anatomical reasons it the most difficult to cannulate.

Interestingly, our study also demonstrated a learning effect for the radiologists, with improved successful sampling at first attempt at the end of the study period compared with in the beginning. A similar training effect was found in another study (179). These findings emphasise the importance of AVS procedures being performed in high-volume centres by dedicated, experienced radiologist.

Including **Paper II**, several prospective studies have demonstrated increased success rates with intraprocedural cortisol assays, independent of different AVS protocols, and with low complication rates (175, 177-180). All these studies, including **Paper II**, are referred in the updated Endocrine Society guidelines. However, to this date, no randomised trials have been published to conclusively determine if this approach improves the success rate of AVS, but a randomised trial (I-Padua) is now ongoing (249).

PA is associated with significant cardiovascular morbidity. Identification of unilateral PA with subsequent adrenalectomy causes greater BP reduction and lowers risk of cardiovascular disease compared with medical MR antagonist treatment (233, 234). However, the economic costs should be considered before screening procedures and subtype diagnostics are implemented to identify patients with surgically correctable PA. A cost-effectiveness analysis was therefore performed, which found that CT scanning followed by AVS was a cost-effective strategy to identify patient with unilateral PA among patients with resistant HT, compared with medical treatment alone (250). Still, access to AVS is limited. If far larger groups of patients with PA will be diagnosed in the future, this will necessitate new and easier accessible subtype diagnostics.

One such method may be PET-CT. In cases where AVS cannulation is not successful, functional imaging with ¹¹C-metomidate PET-CT offers an alternative method of subtyping, but the application is limited due to short half-life of the ¹¹C-metomidate which requires an on-site cyclotron (189). At our centre we have sent three selected

patients with unsuccessful AVS to ¹¹C-metomidate PET-CT (Addenbrooke's Hospital in Cambridge, UK). One of those patients was adrenalectomised based on ¹¹Cmetomidate PET-CT showing lateralisation, with complete biochemical cure. However, a molecular tracer with longer half-life than ¹¹C-metomidate and capable of binding specifically to aldosterone synthase is desirable (251).

Another path may be steroid profiling. The development of LC-MS/MS technology with simultaneous measurements of multiple steroids in one blood sample including the hybrid steroids 18-hydroxycortisol and 18-oxocortisol have shown promising results in determining correct subtype in recent retrospective series (194, 197). These results need to further be confirmed in prospective studies where steroid profiling guides diagnostic decision making.

5.3 Genetics

From 2011 onwards, starting with the discovery of the somatic *KCNJ5* mutations, the genetic basis of APAs has been elucidated. About 60% of APAs in the Western world harbour somatic mutations in genes known to be associated with APA (252). In our PA cohort in **Paper I** we found slightly lower frequencies of *KCNJ5* mutations than reported in two large European multi-centre studies (50, 51). We found the same association between mutations in *KCNJ5* and female sex as found in those studies and in a large meta-analysis (55). Similarly to the meta-analysis, *KCNJ5* mutations were associated with a more florid phenotype, indicated by higher post-SIT aldosterone levels. However, unlike those studies, we found no association between *KCNJ5* mutations and young age, which could be due to study size.

Similar to a recent Dutch study, we found somatic *KCNJ5* mutations in one nodule of nodular hyperplasia in two of 19 patients, as opposed to adenomas in the remaining (215). The origin of *KCNJ5* mutations is still unknown, but they obviously differ from the other somatic mutations. Tumours with *KCNJ5* mutations histologically display mostly ZF-like cells, in contrast to more ZG-like cells in tumours with other somatic mutations. Additionally, *KCNJ5* mutations have not been detected in the

aldosterone-producing cell clusters APCCs, which may be precursors for some APAs and are thought to play a key role in PA development (252, 253).

Further studies of immunohistochemistry and genetics may elucidate the pathophysiology of PA in more detail, which could eventually lead to new diagnostic and therapeutic approaches.

5.4 Treatment outcome

The ultimate aim of case detection and correct subtyping of PA is to ensure targeted treatment depending on whether the PA is unilateral or bilateral, to ensure a best possible outcome. Specific PA treatment with either adrenalectomy or MR antagonist treatment lowers BP values, lowers cardiovascular, metabolic and renal complications, improves quality of life and may biochemically cure unilateral PA, compared with non-specific antihypertensive treatment alone (83, 102, 110, 130, 234). Most likely, the outcomes depend on both the reduction of BP and aldosterone levels.

In our study cohort in **Paper I**, both HT cure rate (11/52) and biochemical cure rate (8/48) after adrenalectomy were in the low range compared with other reports (157, 204, 205, 208, 210). The low HT cure rate may have been caused by a relatively long-follow up time after adrenalectomy, allowing for age-related coexisting HT. Long-standing exposure to excess aldosterone may have caused structural vascular remodelling, contributing to sustained HT after adrenalectomy. However, our results did not show this, despite the association between long-standing HT and low cure rate that has been shown in several other studies (210, 213). Not all our patients had PA subtype determined with AVS, and may theoretically have been incorrectly adrenalectomised. However, we found no difference in HT cure rate between adrenalectomised patients with and without AVS-confirmed unilateral disease. All the operated patients with persistently elevated ARR at follow-up had AVS-confirmed lateralisation before adrenalectomy, but nearly half had histopathological hyperplasia. Those patients presumably therefore had asymmetrical bilateral

aldosterone production rather than true unilateral PA. Conversely, and similar to several other studies, we found female sex, a histopathological verified adenoma and the presence of *KCNJ5* mutations to be associated with cure of HT (209, 214, 215). The better outcome in females is not understood, but may reflect a vasoprotective role of estrogens before menopause.

5.5 Myocardial changes in PA

CMR offers an accurate, non-invasive 3-dimensional assessment of cardiac structure, function and tissue characteristics. Former echocardiographic studies have shown that PA is associated with increased LV mass and LV hypertrophy compared with essential HT with similar BP levels, with a significant decrease in LV mass both after adrenalectomy and after long-term medical treatment with MR antagonists (74, 75, 207).

In **Paper III**, using CMR we similarly found a significant regression in LV mass after relatively short time (median 18 months) of specific PA treatment. The regression in LV mass occurred despite small non-significant reductions in BP, underscoring the importance of reducing the aldosterone excess in treating organ complications. As several of the patients had already been adrenalectomised or initiated MR antagonist treatment in the months preceding the baseline CMR evaluation, the true effect of PA treatment on LV mass was probably larger than found in our study. Our results are in accordance with another CMR study showing significant reduction in LV mass in suspected PA both 3 and 6 months after MR antagonist treatment, and underscores that also after MR antagonist treatment, effects on LV mass measured by CMR occur earlier than former echocardiographic studies have been able to detect (232).

Based on animal studies and previous imaging studies in humans, the medical literature suggests that myocardial fibrosis is a clinical problem in PA. In **Paper III**, surprisingly, we found no evidence of increased myocardial fibrosis in PA patients compared with healthy subjects, either with CMR dynamic contrast enhancement

technique or with CMR T1 mapping. Moreover, the T1 mapping of both the treated and untreated PA groups (PA2 and PA1) showed a tendency towards lower ECV values than the healthy subjects, indicating an increased intracellular fraction of the LV with more pronounced cardiomyocyte hypertrophy relative to the extracellular volume expansion.

Thus, our results contrast experimental animal studies where aldosterone infusion combined with high sodium intake caused histopathological myocardial interstitial fibrosis (91). However, human myocardial fibroblasts may differ from rodents when exposed to excess aldosterone, and the levels of aldosterone and sodium given in rodents under experimental conditions may not reflect the exposure in human PA. An association between sodium intake and the detrimental cardiovascular and renal effects of aldosterone excess have been demonstrated both in animal studies and human PA (91, 135-137). Dietary sodium intake was not measured in our study participants, nor was it recorded whether or not the PA patients had been given specific dietary counselling in order to reduce sodium intake.

Only one small human post-mortem study in five patients with suspected PA has been performed, showing histological fibrosis in several organs; the myocardium, lungs and pancreas (254). The patients of that study were approximately ten years older than our patients, and it has been shown that aging is associated with progressive fibrosis (255).

Additionally, echocardiographic videodensitometric and ultrasonic backscatter signal analyses found alterations in myocardial texture in PA, suggestive of increased collagen deposition and possible fibrosis (79-81). However, CMR is the recommended imaging modality for myocardial tissue characterisation. Two former CMR studies, both applying contrast enhancement techniques, found evidence of myocardial fibrosis measured as higher contrast enhancement in PA when compared with essential HT and healthy subjects (98, 99). One of those studies (98) measured contrast enhancement as the presence of a non-infarct diffuse pattern of late gadolinium enhancement, which is considered a less optimal method to evaluate diffuse myocardial fibrosis (97). We applied the same formula for dynamic contrast enhancement as in the other study (99). Our contrasting results despite applying the same quantification technique may reflect the fact that none of the existing dynamic contrast enhancement quantification is accepted as an optimal universal quantification technique (96, 97). The discrepancy of our results may also have been caused by possible clinical differences in PA subtypes, ethnicity, gender distribution, severity of PA phenotype or severity of HT. Possible differences in dietary sodium intake in various studies may represent another confounding factor.

Ultimately, the fact that the increased incidence of cardiovascular events found in untreated PA are reduced to the same level as in essential HT after specific treatment, supports that irreversible myocardial fibrosis is not present (83).

To our knowledge, our study is the first to apply CMR T1 mapping with quantitative assessment of ECV for evaluation of diffuse myocardial fibrosis in human PA. We thus applied the gold standard parametric mapping technique for evaluation of diffuse myocardial fibrosis, as recommended in a newly published consensus statement (95). Therefore, based on our results, myocardial fibrosis may not be a significant clinical problem in PA if diagnosed and treated within time frames commonly used in clinical practice. However, larger human CMR T1 mapping studies should be performed to explore possible differences in myocardial texture between PA and essential HT; between unilateral and bilateral PA; between low-sodium diet and unrestricted sodium diet; between different PA age groups; and before and after specific treatment.

5.6 Methodological considerations

The main limitation of **Paper I** is the retrospective design, with retrospective collection of baseline data. Not all data were accessible for all patients, and not all included patients had a confirmed PA. Thus, some of the patients included without confirmatory testing might not have had a genuine PA, which might have brought a bias to the results. We did however use strict criteria for inclusion. Additionally, not

all patients had subtype determined by AVS. The high proportion of patients with hypokalaemia and unilateral disease may also have affected the representativeness of our study cohort.

The retrospective design with old age and low quality of some of the pathology specimens entailed that not all the adrenal specimens could be determined for somatic mutations other than *KCNJ5*. A significant proportion of specimens could not be determined for mutations in *ATP1A1*, *ATP2B3* and *CACNAID* mutational status, which most likely influenced the prevalence of these mutations found in our study cohort.

However, the one-centre design is a strength, with all AVS procedures performed by a few radiologists at the same site with the same criteria for selectivity index and lateralisation index during the whole study period. Similarly, all the adrenal images and histopathological slides were reevaluated by one radiologist and one pathologist, both experienced in their fields. Additionally, all outcome data for **Paper I** were prospectively collected by the same physician, under standardised conditions.

In **Paper II**, the previous AVS procedures used as historical controls had all been performed by the same radiologists as during the study period. This was done in order to minimise the risk of bias related to different radiologists during the study and control period. However, our study design with a historical control group cannot definitely prove the hypothesis that intraprocedural cortisol assays increases AVS success rates, and the results from the ongoing randomised I-Padua study are therefore awaited (249)

The time span between AVS procedures with intraprocedural point-of care cortisol was shorter than for the previous AVS procedures serving as controls, which might have caused an enhanced training effect and therefore may represent a potential confounder.

Paper III was planned as a pilot CMR study for assessment of myocardial fibrosis, and relatively small sizes of all study groups may have had the potential for false

negative conclusions. However, it is important that also trials with negative results are published, to avoid a publication bias. For the PA patients, due to CMR contraindications, no patients with a history of coronary arterial bypass surgery were included, neither were patients with chronic atrial fibrillation, due to potential difficulties with CMR image acquisition. Exclusion of PA patients with those comorbidities might have caused a selection bias towards a healthier subgroup of PA patients included in the study. Patients with paroxysmal or radiofrequency ablated treated atrial fibrillation were included.

The lack of a control group with essential HT poses a further limitation to **Paper III**, especially where differences between PA and controls were found. A supplementary control group of patients with essential HT could have discriminated between aldosterone excess or haemodynamic effects of HT *per se* as causes of differences between PA and healthy subjects.

We originally planned for both a control group of healthy subjects and a control group with essential HT. However, at our University hospital there is no HT outpatient clinic, and such patients had to be recruited from the cardiology and nephrology outpatient clinics, where patients without either severe heart disease of renal failure were hard to find. The dead-line of the recruitment period was also limited by the replacement of the original CMR scanner in June 2014. By then we had only managed to recruit and perform CMR in four patients with essential HT, mostly recruited from private cardiologists. Due to the low number these patients were excluded from further study analysis.

The intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol assay applied in **Paper II** was chosen due to its relatively short time required to complete analyses. Additionally, the instrument was small enough to fit on to the limited amount of bench space available in the vicinity of the radiologist. Comparison of the intraprocedural point-of-care assay was performed with the routine immunological assay employed in the laboratory, and with cortisol measured by LC-MS/MS. Correlation analyses showed satisfactory quality compared with both these methods.

The design of **Paper III** with two different CMR scanners used for the baseline CMR1-CE and the follow-up CMR2-T1 sub-studies poses a potential limitation to this study, in that direct comparisons of these two methods simultaneously were not possible. For the dynamic contrast enhancement quantification used for sub-study CMR1-CE, no universally accepted optimal technique exists (97), which may limit these results. However, in sub-study CMR2-T1, we applied T1 mapping with ECV quantification, which is the gold standard parametric mapping technique (95). On the other hand, the application of two different CMR techniques both showing similar results strengthens our results, indicating that this particular group of PA patients did not have more cardiac fibrosis than the healthy controls.

The post-image analyses were only blinded for one of two investigators, as these analyses were performed by the same investigator that had included all the patients and controls and created the identification key. However, Bland-Altman plots found deviations of less than 10% between the values obtained by the investigators, which was considered acceptable.

6 Conclusion and future perspectives

6.1 Conclusion

Paper I

- One hundred and eight diagnosed PA patients were identified in Western Norway from 1998-2012, reflecting potentially several thousand undiagnosed individuals.
- The majority of PA patients had unilateral disease and a history of hypokalaemia, indicating that particularly normokalaemic and bilateral PA remained undiagnosed.
- □ The proportion with bilateral PA increased during the study period, pointing towards an increased ability to detect bilateral disease.
- □ Concordance between adrenal imaging and AVS was low.
- □ Somatic *KCNJ5* mutations were found in 30% of adrenal specimens, and were associated with female sex and a florid PA phenotype.
- □ Cure rate of HT after adrenalectomy was low. Female sex, a verified adenoma and *KCNJ5* mutations were associated with cure of HT.

Paper II

- Intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol analysis improved the success rate of AVS.
- □ A training effect among the radiologists performing AVS with intraprocedural cortisol analysis was observed, reducing the need for repeated samples.
- □ Correlations between the intraprocedural cortisol assay and the routine cortisol assays were good.

Paper III

- □ Specific PA treatment rapidly reduced LV mass measured by CMR, most prominent after adrenalectomy.
- No evidence of increased myocardial fibrosis was found in PA compared with healthy subjects, measured by CMR dynamic contrast enhancement or T1 mapping with ECV quantification.
- Both treated and untreated PA patients had lower T1 mapping ECV values compared with healthy subjects, indicating more pronounced cardiomyocyte hypertrophy than fibrosis in PA.

Taken together, our findings reflect that most likely PA is still grossly underdiagnosed in Norway, in particular the often less florid bilateral IHA. The current diagnostic work-up is laborious and requires expert centres. However, after introduction of intraprocedural point-of-care cortisol analysis permanently introduced at our centre in 2013, the success rate of AVS has increased substantially. Delayed diagnosis and high morbidity and mortality are common, but decrease rapidly with correct treatment. Cardiac fibrosis may not represent a common clinical problem in PA, if diagnosed and treated in due time. Continuous emphasis on identification of patients with PA is needed, so that early diagnosis and targeted treatment can be initiated in far larger groups of patients.

6.2 Future perspectives

Several major challenges must be faced in order to optimise the future management of PA. Primary care physicians should be educated and convinced to screen for PA in hypertensive patients at risk for PA. However, currently wide variations exist in the diagnostic criteria and management of PA between centres. Hence, there is a need for harmonisation of screening procedures and diagnostic testing with standardised assays in order to minimise these variations. Furthermore, it would be desirable if the diagnostic work-up could be simplified without the need of a strict drug withdrawal
regime or without the need of AVS, restricted to specialised centres, as subtype testing in all patients. This will be increasingly important if the number of patients with PA escalates as predicted.

To this end, we are studying whether analysis of aldosterone levels and rhythm in subcutaneous fluid might have merit. We have developed an ambulant microdialysis technique allowing for dynamic measurement of hormone levels in subcutaneous fluid collected through a microdialysis catheter, and analysed by LC-MS/MS. This sampling can be done continuously for 27 hours, thus enabling characterisation of the circadian and ultradian rhythms of subcutaneous free aldosterone levels. After initial technical difficulties and extensive testing for two years, we have so far successfully sampled 13 PA patients with this technique, and included them in our ongoing project "Aldosterone rhythm in PA and healthy people". This study is part of a larger multicenter study (the Ultradian study) involving the Endocrinology Departments at Karolinska University Hospital Stockholm, the University Hospital of Bristol, and the University Hospital in Athens. The Ultradian study is part of the EU Framework Programme for Research and Innovation Horizon 2020.

There is increasing evidence that PA also exists in normotensive individuals and that PA represents a continuum. As patients with low-renin HT show the same beneficial effects of MR antagonists both on BP and organ complications as patients with overt PA, MR antagonist treatment might become first choice treatment also in these patient. Finally, the pathophysiological mechanisms leading to bilateral IHA constituting the majority of PA patients, should be further elucidated with genetic and immunohistochemical studies. This might open new paths for diagnostics and therapy.

Since the beginning of this PhD work in 2013, I have prospectively registered all newly diagnosed PA patients attending Haukeland University Hospital. We have created an infrastructure for systematic diagnostics, follow-up, and collected blood, urine and adrenal tissue in biobanks. Furthermore, we have strengthened our collaboration with other units (Stavanger University Hospital, Haugesund Hospital, St. Olav's Hospital, and Tromsø University Hospital). So far, more than 200 PA patients have been registered, with an increased proportion of AVS-confirmed bilateral PA compared with in our retrospective cohort from Paper I (unpublished data). This infrastructure, with ongoing registration and bio-banking, provides a solid platform for future research on PA that may provide further insight into PA and improve the care of these patients.

7 References

- 1. Kronenberg HM MS, Polonsky KS, Larsen PR, Ed. *Williams Textbook of Endocrinology, Edition 11.* 2008.
- Simpson SA, Tait JF, Wettstein A, Neher R, Voneuw J & Reichstein T. Isolierung Eines Neuen Kristallisierten Hormons Aus Nebennieren Mit Besonders Hoher Wirksamkeit Auf Den Mineralstoffwechsel. *Experientia* 1953 9 333-335.
- 3. Conn JW. Primary Aldosteronism. *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine* 1955 **45** 661-664.
- Arriza JL, Weinberger C, Cerelli G, Glaser TM, Handelin BL, Housman DE & Evans RM. Cloning of human mineralocorticoid receptor complementary DNA: structural and functional kinship with the glucocorticoid receptor. *Science* 1987 237 268-275.
- Edwards CR, Stewart PM, Burt D, Brett L, McIntyre MA, Sutanto WS, de Kloet ER & Monder C. Localisation of 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase--tissue specific protector of the mineralocorticoid receptor. *Lancet* 1988 2 986-989.
- 6. Funder JW, Pearce PT, Smith R & Smith AI. Mineralocorticoid action: target tissue specificity is enzyme, not receptor, mediated. *Science* 1988 **242** 583-585.
- 7. Zennaro MC, Rickard AJ & Boulkroun S. Genetics of mineralocorticoid excess: an update for clinicians. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2013 **169** R15-25.
- Mulatero P, Curnow KM, Aupetit-Faisant B, Foekling M, Gomez-Sanchez C, Veglio F, Jeunemaitre X, Corvol P & Pascoe L. Recombinant CYP11B genes encode enzymes that can catalyze conversion of 11-deoxycortisol to cortisol, 18-hydroxycortisol, and 18-oxocortisol. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1998 83 3996-4001.
- 9. Freel EM, Shakerdi LA, Friel EC, Wallace AM, Davies E, Fraser R & Connell JM. Studies on the origin of circulating 18-hydroxycortisol and 18-oxocortisol in normal human subjects. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2004 **89** 4628-4633.
- Stowasser M & Gordon RD. Primary Aldosteronism: Changing Definitions and New Concepts of Physiology and Pathophysiology Both Inside and Outside the Kidney. *Physiol Rev* 2016 96 1327-1384.
- 11. Paul M, Poyan Mehr A & Kreutz R. Physiology of local renin-angiotensin systems. *Physiol Rev* 2006 **86** 747-803.
- 12. Young MJ & Rickard AJ. Mechanisms of mineralocorticoid salt-induced hypertension and cardiac fibrosis. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2012 **350** 248-255.
- Ney RL, Shimizu N, Nicholson WE, Island DP & Liddle GW. Correlation of Plasma Acth Concentration with Adrenocortical Response in Normal Human Subjects, Surgical Patients, and Patients with Cushing's Disease. J Clin Invest 1963 42 1669-1677.
- Schambelan M, Brust NL, Chang BC, Slater KL & Biglieri EG. Circadian rhythm and effect of posture on plasma aldosterone concentration in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1976 43 115-131.
- 15. Funder JW. Primary Aldosteronism: The Next Five Years. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 **49** 977-983.
- Naruse M, Obana K, Naruse K, Yamaguchi H, Demura H, Inagami T & Shizume K. Atrial natriuretic polypeptide inhibits cortisol secretion as well as aldosterone secretion in vitro from human adrenal tissue. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1987 64 10-16.
- 17. Caroccia B, Seccia TM, Campos AG, Gioco F, Kuppusamy M, Ceolotto G, Guerzoni E, Simonato F, Mareso S, Lenzini L, et al. GPER-1 and estrogen receptor-beta ligands modulate aldosterone synthesis. *Endocrinology* 2014 **155** 4296-4304.

- Guillon G, Grazzini E, Andrez M, Breton C, Trueba M, Serradeil-LeGal C, Boccara G, Derick S, Chouinard L & Gallo-Payet N. Vasopressin : a potent autocrine/paracrine regulator of mammal adrenal functions. *Endocr Res* 1998 24 703-710.
- Isales CM, Barrett PQ, Brines M, Bollag W & Rasmussen H. Parathyroid hormone modulates angiotensin II-induced aldosterone secretion from the adrenal glomerulosa cell. *Endocrinology* 1991 129 489-495.
- 20. Stewart PM. 11 beta-Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase: implications for clinical medicine. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 1996 **44** 493-499.
- Nguyen Dinh Cat A & Jaisser F. Extrarenal effects of aldosterone. *Curr Opin* Nephrol Hypertens 2012 21 147-156.
- 22. Funder J. Mineralocorticoids and cardiac fibrosis: the decade in review. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 2001 **28** 1002-1006.
- Ruhs S, Nolze A, Hubschmann R & Grossmann C. 30 YEARS OF THE MINERALOCORTICOID RECEPTOR: Nongenomic effects via the mineralocorticoid receptor. *J Endocrinol* 2017 234 T107-T124.
- Moura AM & Worcel M. Direct action of aldosterone on transmembrane 22Na efflux from arterial smooth muscle. Rapid and delayed effects. *Hypertension* 1984 6 425-430.
- Hiramatsu K, Yamada T, Yukimura Y, Komiya I, Ichikawa K, Ishihara M, Nagata H & Izumiyama T. A screening test to identify aldosterone-producing adenoma by measuring plasma renin activity. Results in hypertensive patients. *Arch Intern Med* 1981 141 1589-1593.
- Mulatero P, Stowasser M, Loh KC, Fardella CE, Gordon RD, Mosso L, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Veglio F & Young WF, Jr. Increased diagnosis of primary aldosteronism, including surgically correctable forms, in centers from five continents. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2004 89 1045-1050.
- Rossi GP, Bernini G, Caliumi C, Desideri G, Fabris B, Ferri C, Ganzaroli C, Giacchetti G, Letizia C, Maccario M, et al. A prospective study of the prevalence of primary aldosteronism in 1,125 hypertensive patients. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006 48 2293-2300.
- Kayser SC, Dekkers T, Groenewoud HJ, van der Wilt GJ, Carel Bakx J, van der Wel MC, Hermus AR, Lenders JW & Deinum J. Study Heterogeneity and Estimation of Prevalence of Primary Aldosteronism: A Systematic Review and Meta-Regression Analysis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2016 101 2826-2835.
- Monticone S, Burrello J, Tizzani D, Bertello C, Viola A, Buffolo F, Gabetti L, Mengozzi G, Williams TA, Rabbia F, et al. Prevalence and Clinical Manifestations of Primary Aldosteronism Encountered in Primary Care Practice. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2017 69 1811-1820.
- Nishizaka MK, Pratt-Ubunama M, Zaman MA, Cofield S & Calhoun DA. Validity of plasma aldosterone-to-renin activity ratio in African American and white subjects with resistant hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 2005 18 805-812.
- 31. Jansen PM, Boomsma F, van den Meiracker AH & Dutch AI. Aldosterone-to-renin ratio as a screening test for primary aldosteronism--the Dutch ARRAT Study. *Neth J Med* 2008 **66** 220-228.
- Buffolo F, Monticone S, Burrello J, Tetti M, Veglio F, Williams TA & Mulatero P. Is Primary Aldosteronism Still Largely Unrecognized? *Horm Metab Res* 2017 49 908-914.

- Ito Y, Takeda R, Karashima S, Yamamoto Y, Yoneda T & Takeda Y. Prevalence of primary aldosteronism among prehypertensive and stage 1 hypertensive subjects. *Hypertens Res* 2011 34 98-102.
- 34. Markou A, Pappa T, Kaltsas G, Gouli A, Mitsakis K, Tsounas P, Prevoli A, Tsiavos V, Papanastasiou L, Zografos G, et al. Evidence of primary aldosteronism in a predominantly female cohort of normotensive individuals: a very high odds ratio for progression into arterial hypertension. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2013 98 1409-1416.
- Baudrand R, Guarda FJ, Fardella C, Hundemer G, Brown J, Williams G & Vaidya A. Continuum of Renin-Independent Aldosteronism in Normotension. *Hypertension* 2017 69 950-956.
- Gomez-Sanchez CE, Kuppusamy M, Reincke M & Williams TA. Disordered CYP11B2 Expression in Primary Aldosteronism. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 49 957-962.
- 37. Young WF. Primary aldosteronism: renaissance of a syndrome. *Clin Endocrinol* (*Oxf*) 2007 **66** 607-618.
- 38. Sutherland DJ, Ruse JL & Laidlaw JC. Hypertension, increased aldosterone secretion and low plasma renin activity relieved by dexamethasone. *Can Med Assoc J* 1966 **95** 1109-1119.
- Lifton RP, Dluhy RG, Powers M, Rich GM, Cook S, Ulick S & Lalouel JM. A chimaeric 11 beta-hydroxylase/aldosterone synthase gene causes glucocorticoidremediable aldosteronism and human hypertension. *Nature* 1992 355 262-265.
- Stowasser M, Gordon RD, Tunny TJ, Klemm SA, Finn WL & Krek AL. Familial hyperaldosteronism type II: five families with a new variety of primary aldosteronism. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 1992 19 319-322.
- 41. Geller DS, Zhang J, Wisgerhof MV, Shackleton C, Kashgarian M & Lifton RP. A novel form of human mendelian hypertension featuring nonglucocorticoid-remediable aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2008 **93** 3117-3123.
- 42. Choi M, Scholl UI, Yue P, Bjorklund P, Zhao B, Nelson-Williams C, Ji W, Cho Y, Patel A, Men CJ, et al. K+ channel mutations in adrenal aldosterone-producing adenomas and hereditary hypertension. *Science* 2011 **331** 768-772.
- 43. Scholl UI, Goh G, Stolting G, de Oliveira RC, Choi M, Overton JD, Fonseca AL, Korah R, Starker LF, Kunstman JW, et al. Somatic and germline CACNA1D calcium channel mutations in aldosterone-producing adenomas and primary aldosteronism. *Nat Genet* 2013 **45** 1050-1054.
- 44. Scholl UI, Stolting G, Nelson-Williams C, Vichot AA, Choi M, Loring E, Prasad ML, Goh G, Carling T, Juhlin CC, et al. Recurrent gain of function mutation in calcium channel CACNA1H causes early-onset hypertension with primary aldosteronism. *Elife* 2015 4 e06315.
- 45. Beuschlein F, Boulkroun S, Osswald A, Wieland T, Nielsen HN, Lichtenauer UD, Penton D, Schack VR, Amar L, Fischer E, et al. Somatic mutations in ATP1A1 and ATP2B3 lead to aldosterone-producing adenomas and secondary hypertension. *Nat Genet* 2013 **45** 440-444, 444e441-442.
- 46. Tadjine M, Lampron A, Ouadi L & Bourdeau I. Frequent mutations of beta-catenin gene in sporadic secreting adrenocortical adenomas. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2008 **68** 264-270.
- Scholl UI, Healy JM, Thiel A, Fonseca AL, Brown TC, Kunstman JW, Horne MJ, Dietrich D, Riemer J, Kucukkoylu S, et al. Novel somatic mutations in primary hyperaldosteronism are related to the clinical, radiological and pathological phenotype. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2015 83 779-789.
- 48. Boulkroun S, Beuschlein F, Rossi GP, Golib-Dzib JF, Fischer E, Amar L, Mulatero P, Samson-Couterie B, Hahner S, Quinkler M, et al. Prevalence, clinical, and

molecular correlates of KCNJ5 mutations in primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2012 **59** 592-598.

- Akerstrom T, Crona J, Delgado Verdugo A, Starker LF, Cupisti K, Willenberg HS, Knoefel WT, Saeger W, Feller A, Ip J, et al. Comprehensive re-sequencing of adrenal aldosterone producing lesions reveal three somatic mutations near the KCNJ5 potassium channel selectivity filter. *PLoS One* 2012 7 e41926.
- Fernandes-Rosa FL, Williams TA, Riester A, Steichen O, Beuschlein F, Boulkroun S, Strom TM, Monticone S, Amar L, Meatchi T, et al. Genetic spectrum and clinical correlates of somatic mutations in aldosterone-producing adenoma. *Hypertension* 2014 64 354-361.
- Akerstrom T, Willenberg HS, Cupisti K, Ip J, Backman S, Moser A, Maharjan R, Robinson B, Iwen KA, Dralle H, et al. Novel somatic mutations and distinct molecular signature in aldosterone-producing adenomas. *Endocr Relat Cancer* 2015 22 735-744.
- 52. Wu VC, Huang KH, Peng KY, Tsai YC, Wu CH, Wang SM, Yang SY, Lin LY, Chang CC, Lin YH, et al. Prevalence and clinical correlates of somatic mutation in aldosterone producing adenoma-Taiwanese population. *Sci Rep* 2015 **5** 11396.
- 53. Wang B, Li X, Zhang X, Ma X, Chen L, Zhang Y, Lyu X, Tang Y, Huang Q, Gao Y, et al. Prevalence and characterization of somatic mutations in Chinese aldosterone-producing adenoma patients. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 2015 **94** e708.
- 54. Azizan EA, Poulsen H, Tuluc P, Zhou J, Clausen MV, Lieb A, Maniero C, Garg S, Bochukova EG, Zhao W, et al. Somatic mutations in ATP1A1 and CACNA1D underlie a common subtype of adrenal hypertension. *Nat Genet* 2013 45 1055-1060.
- 55. Lenzini L, Rossitto G, Maiolino G, Letizia C, Funder JW & Rossi GP. A Meta-Analysis of Somatic KCNJ5 K(+) Channel Mutations In 1636 Patients With an Aldosterone-Producing Adenoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015 100 E1089-1095.
- 56. Wu VC, Wang SM, Chueh SJ, Yang SY, Huang KH, Lin YH, Wang JJ, Connolly R, Hu YH, Gomez-Sanchez CE, et al. The prevalence of CTNNB1 mutations in primary aldosteronism and consequences for clinical outcomes. *Sci Rep* 2017 **7** 39121.
- 57. Akerstrom T, Maharjan R, Sven Willenberg H, Cupisti K, Ip J, Moser A, Stalberg P, Robinson B, Alexander Iwen K, Dralle H, et al. Activating mutations in CTNNB1 in aldosterone producing adenomas. *Sci Rep* 2016 **6** 19546.
- Gomez-Sanchez CE, Qi X, Velarde-Miranda C, Plonczynski MW, Parker CR, Rainey W, Satoh F, Maekawa T, Nakamura Y, Sasano H, et al. Development of monoclonal antibodies against human CYP11B1 and CYP11B2. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2014 383 111-117.
- 59. Nishimoto K, Nakagawa K, Li D, Kosaka T, Oya M, Mikami S, Shibata H, Itoh H, Mitani F, Yamazaki T, et al. Adrenocortical zonation in humans under normal and pathological conditions. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2010 **95** 2296-2305.
- Nanba K, Tsuiki M, Sawai K, Mukai K, Nishimoto K, Usui T, Tagami T, Okuno H, Yamamoto T, Shimatsu A, et al. Histopathological diagnosis of primary aldosteronism using CYP11B2 immunohistochemistry. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2013 98 1567-1574.
- Volpe C, Hoog A, Ogishima T, Mukai K, Lu M, Thoren M & Hamberger B. Immunohistochemistry improves histopathologic diagnosis in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Pathol* 2013 66 351-354.
- 62. Monticone S, Castellano I, Versace K, Lucatello B, Veglio F, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Williams TA & Mulatero P. Immunohistochemical, genetic and clinical characterization of sporadic aldosterone-producing adenomas. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2015 **411** 146-154.

- 63. Nakamura Y, Kitada M, Satoh F, Maekawa T, Morimoto R, Yamazaki Y, Ise K, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Ito S, Arai Y, et al. Intratumoral heterogeneity of steroidogenesis in aldosterone-producing adenoma revealed by intensive double- and triple-immunostaining for CYP11B2/B1 and CYP17. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2016 422 57-63.
- Yamazaki Y, Nakamura Y, Omata K, Ise K, Tezuka Y, Ono Y, Morimoto R, Nozawa Y, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Tomlins SA, et al. Histopathological Classification of Cross-Sectional Image-Negative Hyperaldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2017 102 1182-1192.
- 65. Tunny TJ, Gordon RD, Klemm SA & Cohn D. Histological and biochemical distinctiveness of atypical aldosterone-producing adenomas responsive to upright posture and angiotensin. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 1991 **34** 363-369.
- 66. Fallo F, Barzon L, Biasi F, Altavilla G, Boscaro M & Sonino N. Zona fasciculatalike histotype and aldosterone response to upright posture are not related in aldosterone-producing adenomas. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes* 1998 **106** 74-78.
- 67. Stowasser M & Gordon RD. The renaissance of primary aldosteronism: what has it taught us? *Heart Lung Circ* 2013 **22** 412-420.
- Born-Frontsberg E, Reincke M, Rump LC, Hahner S, Diederich S, Lorenz R, Allolio B, Seufert J, Schirpenbach C, Beuschlein F, et al. Cardiovascular and cerebrovascular comorbidities of hypokalemic and normokalemic primary aldosteronism: results of the German Conn's Registry. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2009 **94** 1125-1130.
- Tunny TJ & Gordon RD. Plasma atrial natriuretic peptide in primary aldosteronism (before and after treatment) and in Bartter's and Gordon's syndromes. *Lancet* 1986 1 272-273.
- Velagaleti RS, Gona P, Levy D, Aragam J, Larson MG, Tofler GH, Lieb W, Wang TJ, Benjamin EJ & Vasan RS. Relations of biomarkers representing distinct biological pathways to left ventricular geometry. *Circulation* 2008 118 2252-2258, 2255p following 2258.
- 71. Edelmann F, Tomaschitz A, Wachter R, Gelbrich G, Knoke M, Dungen HD, Pilz S, Binder L, Stahrenberg R, Schmidt A, et al. Serum aldosterone and its relationship to left ventricular structure and geometry in patients with preserved left ventricular ejection fraction. *Eur Heart J* 2012 **33** 203-212.
- 72. Iwashima Y, Horio T, Kuroda S, Takishita S & Kawano Y. Influence of plasma aldosterone on left ventricular geometry and diastolic function in treated essential hypertension. *Hypertens Res* 2002 **25** 49-56.
- 73. Nakahara T, Takata Y, Hirayama Y, Asano K, Adachi H, Shiokawa G, Sumi T, Ogawa T & Yamashina A. Left ventricular hypertrophy and geometry in untreated essential hypertension is associated with blood levels of aldosterone and procollagen type III amino-terminal peptide. *Circ J* 2007 **71** 716-721.
- Rossi GP, Sacchetto A, Visentin P, Canali C, Graniero GR, Palatini P & Pessina AC. Changes in left ventricular anatomy and function in hypertension and primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 1996 27 1039-1045.
- 75. Catena C, Colussi G, Lapenna R, Nadalini E, Chiuch A, Gianfagna P & Sechi LA. Long-term cardiac effects of adrenalectomy or mineralocorticoid antagonists in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2007 **50** 911-918.
- 76. Strauch B, Petrak O, Wichterle D, Zelinka T, Holaj R & Widimsky J, Jr. Increased arterial wall stiffness in primary aldosteronism in comparison with essential hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 2006 **19** 909-914.
- 77. Bernini G, Galetta F, Franzoni F, Bardini M, Taurino C, Bernardini M, Ghiadoni L, Bernini M, Santoro G & Salvetti A. Arterial stiffness, intima-media thickness and

carotid artery fibrosis in patients with primary aldosteronism. *J Hypertens* 2008 **26** 2399-2405.

- 78. Tsuchiya K, Yoshimoto T & Hirata Y. Endothelial dysfunction is related to aldosterone excess and raised blood pressure. *Endocr J* 2009 **56** 553-559.
- Kozakova M, Buralli S, Palombo C, Bernini G, Moretti A, Favilla S, Taddei S & Salvetti A. Myocardial ultrasonic backscatter in hypertension: relation to aldosterone and endothelin. *Hypertension* 2003 41 230-236.
- 80. Lee HH, Hung CS, Wu XM, Wu VC, Liu KL, Wang SM, Lin LC, Chen PC, Guo YL, Chueh SC, et al. Myocardial ultrasound tissue characterization of patients with primary aldosteronism. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2013 **39** 54-61.
- Rossi GP, Di Bello V, Ganzaroli C, Sacchetto A, Cesari M, Bertini A, Giorgi D, Scognamiglio R, Mariani M & Pessina AC. Excess aldosterone is associated with alterations of myocardial texture in primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2002 40 23-27.
- 82. Milliez P, Girerd X, Plouin PF, Blacher J, Safar ME & Mourad JJ. Evidence for an increased rate of cardiovascular events in patients with primary aldosteronism. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2005 **45** 1243-1248.
- 83. Catena C, Colussi G, Nadalini E, Chiuch A, Baroselli S, Lapenna R & Sechi LA. Cardiovascular outcomes in patients with primary aldosteronism after treatment. *Arch Intern Med* 2008 **168** 80-85.
- 84. Reincke M, Fischer E, Gerum S, Merkle K, Schulz S, Pallauf A, Quinkler M, Hanslik G, Lang K, Hahner S, et al. Observational study mortality in treated primary aldosteronism: the German Conn's registry. *Hypertension* 2012 **60** 618-624.
- Mulatero P, Monticone S, Bertello C, Viola A, Tizzani D, Iannaccone A, Crudo V, Burrello J, Milan A, Rabbia F, et al. Long-term cardio- and cerebrovascular events in patients with primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2013 **98** 4826-4833.
- Savard S, Amar L, Plouin PF & Steichen O. Cardiovascular complications associated with primary aldosteronism: a controlled cross-sectional study. *Hypertension* 2013 62 331-336.
- Monticone S, D'Ascenzo F, Moretti C, Williams TA, Veglio F, Gaita F & Mulatero P. Cardiovascular events and target organ damage in primary aldosteronism compared with essential hypertension: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2018 6 41-50.
- Ohno Y, Sone M, Inagaki N, Yamasaki T, Ogawa O, Takeda Y, Kurihara I, Itoh H, Umakoshi H, Tsuiki M, et al. Prevalence of Cardiovascular Disease and Its Risk Factors in Primary Aldosteronism: A Multicenter Study in Japan. *Hypertension* 2018.
- 89. Weber KT & Brilla CG. Pathological hypertrophy and cardiac interstitium. Fibrosis and renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system. *Circulation* 1991 **83** 1849-1865.
- Brilla CG. The cardiac structure-function relationship and the renin-angiotensinaldosterone system in hypertension and heart failure. *Curr Opin Cardiol* 1994 9 Suppl 1 S2-10; discussion S10-11.
- 91. Brilla CG & Weber KT. Mineralocorticoid excess, dietary sodium, and myocardial fibrosis. *J Lab Clin Med* 1992 **120** 893-901.
- 92. Young M, Fullerton M, Dilley R & Funder J. Mineralocorticoids, hypertension, and cardiac fibrosis. *J Clin Invest* 1994 **93** 2578-2583.
- 93. Sun Y, Zhang J, Lu L, Chen SS, Quinn MT & Weber KT. Aldosterone-induced inflammation in the rat heart : role of oxidative stress. *Am J Pathol* 2002 **161** 1773-1781.

- 94. Sun Y, Zhang J, Lu L, Bedigian MP, Robinson AD & Weber KT. Tissue angiotensin II in the regulation of inflammatory and fibrogenic components of repair in the rat heart. *J Lab Clin Med* 2004 **143** 41-51.
- 95. Messroghli DR, Moon JC, Ferreira VM, Grosse-Wortmann L, He T, Kellman P, Mascherbauer J, Nezafat R, Salerno M, Schelbert EB, et al. Clinical recommendations for cardiovascular magnetic resonance mapping of T1, T2, T2* and extracellular volume: A consensus statement by the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SCMR) endorsed by the European Association for Cardiovascular Imaging (EACVI). *J Cardiovasc Magn Reson* 2017 **19** 75.
- Flett AS, Hasleton J, Cook C, Hausenloy D, Quarta G, Ariti C, Muthurangu V & Moon JC. Evaluation of techniques for the quantification of myocardial scar of differing etiology using cardiac magnetic resonance. *JACC Cardiovasc Imaging* 2011 4 150-156.
- Everett RJ, Stirrat CG, Semple SI, Newby DE, Dweck MR & Mirsadraee S. Assessment of myocardial fibrosis with T1 mapping MRI. *Clin Radiol* 2016 71 768-778.
- Freel EM, Mark PB, Weir RA, McQuarrie EP, Allan K, Dargie HJ, McClure JD, Jardine AG, Davies E & Connell JM. Demonstration of blood pressure-independent noninfarct myocardial fibrosis in primary aldosteronism: a cardiac magnetic resonance imaging study. *Circ Cardiovasc Imaging* 2012 5 740-747.
- 99. Su MY, Wu VC, Yu HY, Lin YH, Kuo CC, Liu KL, Wang SM, Chueh SC, Lin LY, Wu KD, et al. Contrast-enhanced MRI index of diffuse myocardial fibrosis is increased in primary aldosteronism. *J Magn Reson Imaging* 2012 **35** 1349-1355.
- 100. Danforth DN, Jr., Orlando MM, Bartter FC & Javadpour N. Renal changes in primary aldosteronism. *J Urol* 1977 **117** 140-144.
- 101. Rossi GP, Bernini G, Desideri G, Fabris B, Ferri C, Giacchetti G, Letizia C, Maccario M, Mannelli M, Matterello MJ, et al. Renal damage in primary aldosteronism: results of the PAPY Study. *Hypertension* 2006 48 232-238.
- Sechi LA, Novello M, Lapenna R, Baroselli S, Nadalini E, Colussi GL & Catena C. Long-term renal outcomes in patients with primary aldosteronism. *JAMA* 2006 295 2638-2645.
- Reincke M, Rump LC, Quinkler M, Hahner S, Diederich S, Lorenz R, Seufert J, Schirpenbach C, Beuschlein F, Bidlingmaier M, et al. Risk factors associated with a low glomerular filtration rate in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2009 94 869-875.
- Rossi GP, Sechi LA, Giacchetti G, Ronconi V, Strazzullo P & Funder JW. Primary aldosteronism: cardiovascular, renal and metabolic implications. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 2008 19 88-90.
- 105. Ingelsson E, Pencina MJ, Tofler GH, Benjamin EJ, Lanier KJ, Jacques PF, Fox CS, Meigs JB, Levy D, Larson MG, et al. Multimarker approach to evaluate the incidence of the metabolic syndrome and longitudinal changes in metabolic risk factors: the Framingham Offspring Study. *Circulation* 2007 **116** 984-992.
- 106. Fallo F, Veglio F, Bertello C, Sonino N, Della Mea P, Ermani M, Rabbia F, Federspil G & Mulatero P. Prevalence and characteristics of the metabolic syndrome in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2006 **91** 454-459.
- 107. Reincke M, Meisinger C, Holle R, Quinkler M, Hahner S, Beuschlein F, Bidlingmaier M, Seissler J, Endres S & Participants of the German Conn's R. Is primary aldosteronism associated with diabetes mellitus? Results of the German Conn's Registry. *Horm Metab Res* 2010 **42** 435-439.

- Matrozova J, Steichen O, Amar L, Zacharieva S, Jeunemaitre X & Plouin PF. Fasting plasma glucose and serum lipids in patients with primary aldosteronism: a controlled cross-sectional study. *Hypertension* 2009 53 605-610.
- 109. Hanslik G, Wallaschofski H, Dietz A, Riester A, Reincke M, Allolio B, Lang K, Quack I, Rump LC, Willenberg HS, et al. Increased prevalence of diabetes mellitus and the metabolic syndrome in patients with primary aldosteronism of the German Conn's Registry. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2015 **173** 665-675.
- 110. Fischer E, Adolf C, Pallauf A, Then C, Bidlingmaier M, Beuschlein F, Seissler J & Reincke M. Aldosterone excess impairs first phase insulin secretion in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2013 **98** 2513-2520.
- 111. Colussi G, Catena C, Lapenna R, Nadalini E, Chiuch A & Sechi LA. Insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia are related to plasma aldosterone levels in hypertensive patients. *Diabetes Care* 2007 **30** 2349-2354.
- 112. Williams TA, Monticone S, Urbanet R, Bertello C, Giraudo G, Vettor R, Fallo F, Veglio F & Mulatero P. Genes implicated in insulin resistance are down-regulated in primary aldosteronism patients. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2012 **355** 162-168.
- 113. Arlt W, Lang K, Sitch AJ, Dietz AS, Rhayem Y, Bancos I, Feuchtinger A, Chortis V, Gilligan LC, Ludwig P, et al. Steroid metabolome analysis reveals prevalent glucocorticoid excess in primary aldosteronism. JCI Insight 2017 2.
- 114. Di Murro A, Petramala L, Cotesta D, Zinnamosca L, Crescenzi E, Marinelli C, Saponara M & Letizia C. Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system in patients with sleep apnoea: prevalence of primary aldosteronism. *J Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone Syst* 2010 **11** 165-172.
- Calhoun DA, Nishizaka MK, Zaman MA & Harding SM. Aldosterone excretion among subjects with resistant hypertension and symptoms of sleep apnea. *Chest* 2004 125 112-117.
- 116. Prejbisz A, Kolodziejczyk-Kruk S, Lenders JWM & Januszewicz A. Primary Aldosteronism and Obstructive Sleep Apnea: Is This A Bidirectional Relationship? *Horm Metab Res* 2017 **49** 969-976.
- 117. Rossi GP. Hyperparathyroidism, arterial hypertension and aortic stiffness: a possible bidirectional link between the adrenal cortex and the parathyroid glands that causes vascular damage? *Hypertens Res* 2011 **34** 286-288.
- 118. Asbach E, Bekeran M & Reincke M. Parathyroid Gland Function in Primary Aldosteronism. *Horm Metab Res* 2015 **47** 994-999.
- Maniero C, Fassina A, Guzzardo V, Lenzini L, Amadori G, Pelizzo MR, Gomez-Sanchez C & Rossi GP. Primary hyperparathyroidism with concurrent primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2011 58 341-346.
- 120. Mazzocchi G, Aragona F, Malendowicz LK & Nussdorfer GG. PTH and PTH-related peptide enhance steroid secretion from human adrenocortical cells. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 2001 **280** E209-213.
- 121. Salcuni AS, Palmieri S, Carnevale V, Morelli V, Battista C, Guarnieri V, Guglielmi G, Desina G, Eller-Vainicher C, Beck-Peccoz P, et al. Bone involvement in aldosteronism. *J Bone Miner Res* 2012 **27** 2217-2222.
- Notsu M, Yamauchi M, Yamamoto M, Nawata K & Sugimoto T. Primary Aldosteronism as a Risk Factor for Vertebral Fracture. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2017 102 1237-1243.
- 123. Vestergaard P, Mollerup CL, Frokjaer VG, Christiansen P, Blichert-Toft M & Mosekilde L. Cardiovascular events before and after surgery for primary hyperparathyroidism. *World J Surg* 2003 27 216-222.

- 124. Wu VC, Chang CH, Wang CY, Lin YH, Kao TW, Lin PC, Chu TS, Chang YS, Chen L, Wu KD, et al. Risk of Fracture in Primary Aldosteronism: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *J Bone Miner Res* 2017 **32** 743-752.
- Murck H, Buttner M, Kircher T & Konrad C. Genetic, molecular and clinical determinants for the involvement of aldosterone and its receptors in major depression. *Nephron Physiol* 2014 **128** 17-25.
- 126. Carris NW & Smith SM. Quality of Life in Treatment-Resistant Hypertension. *Curr Hypertens Rep* 2015 **17** 61.
- 127. Sonino N, Tomba E, Genesia ML, Bertello C, Mulatero P, Veglio F, Fava GA & Fallo F. Psychological assessment of primary aldosteronism: a controlled study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011 96 E878-883.
- 128. Ahmed AH, Gordon RD, Sukor N, Pimenta E & Stowasser M. Quality of life in patients with bilateral primary aldosteronism before and during treatment with spironolactone and/or amiloride, including a comparison with our previously published results in those with unilateral disease treated surgically. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2011 **96** 2904-2911.
- Sukor N, Kogovsek C, Gordon RD, Robson D & Stowasser M. Improved quality of life, blood pressure, and biochemical status following laparoscopic adrenalectomy for unilateral primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2010 **95** 1360-1364.
- 130. Velema M, Dekkers T, Hermus A, Timmers H, Lenders J, Groenewoud H, Schultze Kool L, Langenhuijsen J, Prejbisz A, van der Wilt GJ, et al. Quality of Life in Primary Aldosteronism: A Comparative Effectiveness Study of Adrenalectomy and Medical Treatment. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2018 103 16-24.
- 131. Fallo F, Bertello C, Tizzani D, Fassina A, Boulkroun S, Sonino N, Monticone S, Viola A, Veglio F & Mulatero P. Concurrent primary aldosteronism and subclinical cortisol hypersecretion: a prospective study. *J Hypertens* 2011 29 1773-1777.
- Spath M, Korovkin S, Antke C, Anlauf M & Willenberg HS. Aldosterone- and cortisol-co-secreting adrenal tumors: the lost subtype of primary aldosteronism. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2011 164 447-455.
- 133. Funder JW. Primary aldosteronism and salt. *Pflugers Arch* 2015 **467** 587-594.
- du Cailar G, Fesler P, Ribstein J & Mimran A. Dietary sodium, aldosterone, and left ventricular mass changes during long-term inhibition of the renin-angiotensin system. *Hypertension* 2010 56 865-870.
- 135. Pimenta E, Gordon RD, Ahmed AH, Cowley D, Leano R, Marwick TH & Stowasser M. Cardiac dimensions are largely determined by dietary salt in patients with primary aldosteronism: results of a case-control study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2011 96 2813-2820.
- 136. Catena C, Colussi G, Novello M, Verheyen ND, Bertin N, Pilz S, Tomaschitz A & Sechi LA. Dietary Salt Intake Is a Determinant of Cardiac Changes After Treatment of Primary Aldosteronism: A Prospective Study. *Hypertension* 2016 68 204-212.
- 137. Pimenta E, Gaddam KK, Pratt-Ubunama MN, Nishizaka MK, Aban I, Oparil S & Calhoun DA. Relation of dietary salt and aldosterone to urinary protein excretion in subjects with resistant hypertension. *Hypertension* 2008 **51** 339-344.
- 138. Funder JW, Carey RM, Fardella C, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Mantero F, Stowasser M, Young WF, Jr., Montori VM & Endocrine S. Case detection, diagnosis, and treatment of patients with primary aldosteronism: an endocrine society clinical practice guideline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2008 **93** 3266-3281.
- Funder JW, Carey RM, Mantero F, Murad MH, Reincke M, Shibata H, Stowasser M & Young WF, Jr. The Management of Primary Aldosteronism: Case Detection,

Diagnosis, and Treatment: An Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2016 jc20154061.

- 140. Stowasser M, Gordon RD, Gunasekera TG, Cowley DC, Ward G, Archibald C & Smithers BM. High rate of detection of primary aldosteronism, including surgically treatable forms, after 'non-selective' screening of hypertensive patients. *J Hypertens* 2003 **21** 2149-2157.
- 141. Ahmed AH, Gordon RD, Ward G, Wolley M, McWhinney BC, Ungerer JP & Stowasser M. Effect of Moxonidine on the Aldosterone/Renin Ratio in Healthy Male Volunteers. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2017 102 2039-2043.
- 142. Stowasser M, Ahmed AH, Pimenta E, Taylor PJ & Gordon RD. Factors affecting the aldosterone/renin ratio. *Horm Metab Res* 2012 **44** 170-176.
- 143. Ahmed AH, Gordon RD, Taylor PJ, Ward G, Pimenta E & Stowasser M. Are women more at risk of false-positive primary aldosteronism screening and unnecessary suppression testing than men? J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011 96 E340-346.
- 144. Ahmed AH, Gordon RD, Ward G, Wolley M, McWhinney BC, Ungerer JP & Stowasser M. Effect of combined hormonal replacement therapy on the aldosterone/renin ratio in postmenopausal women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2017.
- 145. Baudrand R, Guarda FJ, Torrey J, Williams G & Vaidya A. Dietary Sodium Restriction Increases the Risk of Misinterpreting Mild Cases of Primary Aldosteronism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2016 101 3989-3996.
- 146. Ahmed AH, Calvird M, Gordon RD, Taylor PJ, Ward G, Pimenta E, Young R & Stowasser M. Effects of two selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor antidepressants, sertraline and escitalopram, on aldosterone/renin ratio in normotensive depressed male patients. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2011 **96** 1039-1045.
- 147. Schirpenbach C, Seiler L, Maser-Gluth C, Beuschlein F, Reincke M & Bidlingmaier M. Automated chemiluminescence-immunoassay for aldosterone during dynamic testing: comparison to radioimmunoassays with and without extraction steps. *Clin Chem* 2006 **52** 1749-1755.
- Taylor PJ, Cooper DP, Gordon RD & Stowasser M. Measurement of aldosterone in human plasma by semiautomated HPLC-tandem mass spectrometry. *Clin Chem* 2009 55 1155-1162.
- Bystrom CE, Salameh W, Reitz R & Clarke NJ. Plasma renin activity by LC-MS/MS: development of a prototypical clinical assay reveals a subpopulation of human plasma samples with substantial peptidase activity. *Clin Chem* 2010 56 1561-1569.
- Mulatero P, Monticone S, Bertello C, Mengozzi G, Tizzani D, Iannaccone A & Veglio F. Confirmatory tests in the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism. *Horm Metab Res* 2010 42 406-410.
- 151. Song Y, Yang S, He W, Hu J, Cheng Q, Wang Y, Luo T, Ma L, Zhen Q, Zhang S, et al. Confirmatory Tests for the Diagnosis of Primary Aldosteronism: A Prospective Diagnostic Accuracy Study. *Hypertension* 2018 **71** 118-124.
- Holland OB, Brown H, Kuhnert L, Fairchild C, Risk M & Gomez-Sanchez CE. Further evaluation of saline infusion for the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 1984 6 717-723.
- 153. Mulatero P, Milan A, Fallo F, Regolisti G, Pizzolo F, Fardella C, Mosso L, Marafetti L, Veglio F & Maccario M. Comparison of confirmatory tests for the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2006 **91** 2618-2623.
- 154. Gouli A, Kaltsas G, Tzonou A, Markou A, Androulakis, II, Ragkou D, Vamvakidis K, Zografos G, Kontogeorgos G, Chrousos GP, et al. High prevalence of autonomous

aldosterone secretion among patients with essential hypertension. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2011 **41** 1227-1236.

- 155. Ahmed AH, Cowley D, Wolley M, Gordon RD, Xu S, Taylor PJ & Stowasser M. Seated saline suppression testing for the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism: a preliminary study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 **99** 2745-2753.
- 156. Young WF, Stanson AW, Thompson GB, Grant CS, Farley DR & van Heerden JA. Role for adrenal venous sampling in primary aldosteronism. *Surgery* 2004 136 1227-1235.
- 157. Lim V, Guo Q, Grant CS, Thompson GB, Richards ML, Farley DR & Young WF, Jr. Accuracy of adrenal imaging and adrenal venous sampling in predicting surgical cure of primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 **99** 2712-2719.
- 158. Mulatero P, Bertello C, Rossato D, Mengozzi G, Milan A, Garrone C, Giraudo G, Passarino G, Garabello D, Verhovez A, et al. Roles of clinical criteria, computed tomography scan, and adrenal vein sampling in differential diagnosis of primary aldosteronism subtypes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2008 **93** 1366-1371.
- 159. Kempers MJ, Lenders JW, van Outheusden L, van der Wilt GJ, Schultze Kool LJ, Hermus AR & Deinum J. Systematic review: diagnostic procedures to differentiate unilateral from bilateral adrenal abnormality in primary aldosteronism. *Ann Intern Med* 2009 151 329-337.
- Rossi GP, Auchus RJ, Brown M, Lenders JW, Naruse M, Plouin PF, Satoh F & Young WF, Jr. An expert consensus statement on use of adrenal vein sampling for the subtyping of primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2014 63 151-160.
- Young WF, Jr., Stanson AW, Grant CS, Thompson GB & van Heerden JA. Primary aldosteronism: adrenal venous sampling. *Surgery* 1996 120 913-919; discussion 919-920.
- 162. Rossi GP, Barisa M, Allolio B, Auchus RJ, Amar L, Cohen D, Degenhart C, Deinum J, Fischer E, Gordon R, et al. The Adrenal Vein Sampling International Study (AVIS) for identifying the major subtypes of primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2012 **97** 1606-1614.
- 163. Monticone S, Viola A, Rossato D, Veglio F, Reincke M, Gomez-Sanchez C & Mulatero P. Adrenal vein sampling in primary aldosteronism: towards a standardised protocol. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2014.
- 164. El Ghorayeb N, Mazzuco TL, Bourdeau I, Mailhot JP, Zhu PS, Therasse E & Lacroix A. Basal and Post-ACTH Aldosterone and Its Ratios Are Useful During Adrenal Vein Sampling in Primary Aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2016 101 1826-1835.
- 165. Wolley MJ, Ahmed AH, Gordon RD & Stowasser M. Does ACTH improve the diagnostic performance of adrenal vein sampling for subtyping primary aldosteronism? *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2016 **85** 703-709.
- 166. Monticone S, Satoh F, Giacchetti G, Viola A, Morimoto R, Kudo M, Iwakura Y, Ono Y, Turchi F, Paci E, et al. Effect of adrenocorticotropic hormone stimulation during adrenal vein sampling in primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2012 **59** 840-846.
- 167. Monticone S, Satoh F, Viola A, Fischer E, Vonend O, Bernini G, Lucatello B, Quinkler M, Ronconi V, Morimoto R, et al. Aldosterone suppression on contralateral adrenal during adrenal vein sampling does not predict blood pressure response after adrenalectomy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 **99** 4158-4166.
- Wolley MJ, Gordon RD, Ahmed AH & Stowasser M. Does contralateral suppression at adrenal venous sampling predict outcome following unilateral adrenalectomy for primary aldosteronism? A retrospective study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2015 100 1477-1484.

- 169. Nilubol N, Soldin SJ, Patel D, Rwenji M, Gu J, Masika LS, Chang R, Stratakis CA & Kebebew E. 11-Deoxycortisol may be superior to cortisol in confirming a successful adrenal vein catheterization without cosyntropin: a pilot study. *Int J Endocr Oncol* 2017 4 75-83.
- Ceolotto G, Antonelli G, Maiolino G, Cesari M, Rossitto G, Bisogni V, Plebani M & Rossi GP. Androstenedione and 17-alpha-Hydroxyprogesterone Are Better Indicators of Adrenal Vein Sampling Selectivity Than Cortisol. *Hypertension* 2017 **70** 342-346.
- 171. Dekkers T, Deinum J, Schultzekool LJ, Blondin D, Vonend O, Hermus AR, Peitzsch M, Rump LC, Antoch G, Sweep FC, et al. Plasma Metanephrine for Assessing the Selectivity of Adrenal Venous Sampling. *Hypertension* 2013.
- 172. Haase M, Riester A, Kropil P, Hahner S, Degenhart C, Willenberg HS & Reincke M. Outcome of adrenal vein sampling performed during concurrent mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist therapy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 **99** 4397-4402.
- 173. Young WF & Stanson AW. What are the keys to successful adrenal venous sampling (AVS) in patients with primary aldosteronism? *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2009 **70** 14-17.
- 174. Vonend O, Ockenfels N, Gao X, Allolio B, Lang K, Mai K, Quack I, Saleh A, Degenhart C, Seufert J, et al. Adrenal venous sampling: evaluation of the German Conn's registry. *Hypertension* 2011 **57** 990-995.
- 175. Mengozzi G, Rossato D, Bertello C, Garrone C, Milan A, Pagni R, Veglio F & Mulatero P. Rapid cortisol assay during adrenal vein sampling in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Clin Chem* 2007 **53** 1968-1971.
- Woods JJ, Sampson ML, Ruddel ME & Remaley AT. Rapid intraoperative cortisol assay: design and utility for localizing adrenal tumors by venous sampling. *Clin Biochem* 2000 33 501-503.
- 177. Auchus RJ, Michaelis C, Wians FH, Jr., Dolmatch BL, Josephs SC, Trimmer CK, Anderson ME & Nwariaku FE. Rapid cortisol assays improve the success rate of adrenal vein sampling for primary aldosteronism. *Ann Surg* 2009 249 318-321.
- Rossi E, Regolisti G, Perazzoli F, Negro A, Grasselli C, Santi R, Cavalieri S, Belloni L, Gemelli G, Della Valle E, et al. Intraprocedural cortisol measurement increases adrenal vein sampling success rate in primary aldosteronism. *Am J Hypertens* 2011 24 1280-1285.
- 179. Betz MJ, Degenhart C, Fischer E, Pallauf A, Brand V, Linsenmaier U, Beuschlein F, Bidlingmaier M & Reincke M. Adrenal vein sampling using rapid cortisol assays in primary aldosteronism is useful in centers with low success rates. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2011 **165** 301-306.
- Reardon MA, Angle JF, Abi-Jaoudeh N, Bruns DE, Haverstick DM, Matsumoto AH & Carey RM. Intraprocedural cortisol levels in the evaluation of proper catheter placement in adrenal venous sampling. *J Vasc Interv Radiol* 2011 22 1575-1580.
- 181. Satoh F, Morimoto R, Seiji K, Satani N, Ota H, Iwakura Y, Ono Y, Kudo M, Nezu M, Omata K, et al. Is there a role for segmental adrenal venous sampling and adrenal sparing surgery in patients with primary aldosteronism? *Eur J Endocrinol* 2015 **173** 465-477.
- 182. Strajina V, Al-Hilli Z, Andrews JC, Bancos I, Thompson GB, Farley DR, Lyden ML, Dy BM, Young WF & McKenzie TJ. Primary aldosteronism: making sense of partial data sets from failed adrenal venous sampling-suppression of adrenal aldosterone production can be used in clinical decision making. *Surgery* 2017.
- 183. Monticone S, Satoh F, Dietz AS, Goupil R, Lang K, Pizzolo F, Gordon RD, Morimoto R, Reincke M, Stowasser M, et al. Clinical Management and Outcomes of Adrenal Hemorrhage Following Adrenal Vein Sampling in Primary Aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2016 **67** 146-152.

- 184. Goupil R, Wolley M, Ungerer J, McWhinney B, Mukai K, Naruse M, Gordon RD & Stowasser M. Use of plasma metanephrine to aid adrenal venous sampling in combined aldosterone and cortisol over-secretion. *Endocrinol Diabetes Metab Case Rep* 2015 2015 150075.
- 185. Mulatero P, Bertello C, Sukor N, Gordon R, Rossato D, Daunt N, Leggett D, Mengozzi G, Veglio F & Stowasser M. Impact of different diagnostic criteria during adrenal vein sampling on reproducibility of subtype diagnosis in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2010 55 667-673.
- Lethielleux G, Amar L, Raynaud A, Plouin PF & Steichen O. Influence of diagnostic criteria on the interpretation of adrenal vein sampling. *Hypertension* 2015 65 849-854.
- 187. Dekkers T, Prejbisz A, Kool LJ, Groenewoud HJ, Velema M, Spiering W, Kolodziejczyk-Kruk S, Arntz M, Kadziela J, Langenhuijsen JF, et al. Adrenal vein sampling versus CT scan to determine treatment in primary aldosteronism: an outcome-based randomised diagnostic trial. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2016 **4** 739-746.
- Beuschlein F, Mulatero P, Asbach E, Monticone S, Catena C, Sechi LA & Stowasser M. The SPARTACUS Trial: Controversies and Unresolved Issues. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 49 936-942.
- 189. Burton TJ, Mackenzie IS, Balan K, Koo B, Bird N, Soloviev DV, Azizan EA, Aigbirhio F, Gurnell M & Brown MJ. Evaluation of the sensitivity and specificity of (11)C-metomidate positron emission tomography (PET)-CT for lateralizing aldosterone secretion by Conn's adenomas. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2012 **97** 100-109.
- Hennings J, Lindhe O, Bergstrom M, Langstrom B, Sundin A & Hellman P. [11C]metomidate positron emission tomography of adrenocortical tumors in correlation with histopathological findings. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2006 **91** 1410-1414.
- 191. Gomez-Sanchez CE, Montgomery M, Ganguly A, Holland OB, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Grim CE & Weinberger MH. Elevated urinary excretion of 18-oxocortisol in glucocorticoid-suppressible aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1984 **59** 1022-1024.
- 192. Mulatero P, di Cella SM, Monticone S, Schiavone D, Manzo M, Mengozzi G, Rabbia F, Terzolo M, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Gomez-Sanchez CE, et al. 18hydroxycorticosterone, 18-hydroxycortisol, and 18-oxocortisol in the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism and its subtypes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2012 **97** 881-889.
- 193. Nakamura Y, Satoh F, Morimoto R, Kudo M, Takase K, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Honma S, Okuyama M, Yamashita K, Rainey WE, et al. 18-oxocortisol measurement in adrenal vein sampling as a biomarker for subclassifying primary aldosteronism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011 96 E1272-1278.
- 194. Satoh F, Morimoto R, Ono Y, Iwakura Y, Omata K, Kudo M, Takase K, Seiji K, Sasamoto H, Honma S, et al. Measurement of peripheral plasma 18-oxocortisol can discriminate unilateral adenoma from bilateral diseases in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2015 65 1096-1102.
- 195. Biglieri EG & Schambelan M. The significance of elevated levels of plasma 18hydroxycorticosterone in patients with primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1979 **49** 87-91.
- 196. Ulick S, Blumenfeld JD, Atlas SA, Wang JZ & Vaughan ED, Jr. The unique steroidogenesis of the aldosteronoma in the differential diagnosis of primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1993 **76** 873-878.

- 197. Eisenhofer G, Dekkers T, Peitzsch M, Dietz AS, Bidlingmaier M, Treitl M, Williams TA, Bornstein SR, Haase M, Rump LC, et al. Mass Spectrometry-Based Adrenal and Peripheral Venous Steroid Profiling for Subtyping Primary Aldosteronism. *Clin Chem* 2016 62 514-524.
- 198. Jacobsen NE, Campbell JB & Hobart MG. Laparoscopic versus open adrenalectomy for surgical adrenal disease. *Can J Urol* 2003 **10** 1995-1999.
- 199. Brunt LM. The positive impact of laparoscopic adrenalectomy on complications of adrenal surgery. *Surg Endosc* 2002 **16** 252-257.
- Ishidoya S, Ito A, Sakai K, Satoh M, Chiba Y, Sato F & Arai Y. Laparoscopic partial versus total adrenalectomy for aldosterone producing adenoma. *J Urol* 2005 174 40-43.
- 201. Brunt LM. Minimal access adrenal surgery. Surg Endosc 2006 20 351-361.
- 202. Muth A, Ragnarsson O, Johannsson G & Wangberg B. Systematic review of surgery and outcomes in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Br J Surg* 2015 **102** 307-317.
- 203. Fischer E, Hanslik G, Pallauf A, Degenhart C, Linsenmaier U, Beuschlein F, Bidlingmaier M, Mussack T, Ladurner R, Hallfeldt K, et al. Prolonged zona glomerulosa insufficiency causing hyperkalemia in primary aldosteronism after adrenalectomy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2012 **97** 3965-3973.
- 204. Williams TA, Lenders JWM, Mulatero P, Burrello J, Rottenkolber M, Adolf C, Satoh F, Amar L, Quinkler M, Deinum J, et al. Outcomes after adrenalectomy for unilateral primary aldosteronism: an international consensus on outcome measures and analysis of remission rates in an international cohort. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2017 **5** 689-699.
- 205. Letavernier E, Peyrard S, Amar L, Zinzindohoue F, Fiquet B & Plouin PF. Blood pressure outcome of adrenalectomy in patients with primary hyperaldosteronism with or without unilateral adenoma. *J Hypertens* 2008 **26** 1816-1823.
- 206. Tresallet C, Salepcioglu H, Godiris-Petit G, Hoang C, Girerd X & Menegaux F. Clinical outcome after laparoscopic adrenalectomy for primary hyperaldosteronism: the role of pathology. *Surgery* 2010 148 129-134.
- Rossi GP, Cesari M, Cuspidi C, Maiolino G, Cicala MV, Bisogni V, Mantero F & Pessina AC. Long-term control of arterial hypertension and regression of left ventricular hypertrophy with treatment of primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2013 62 62-69.
- 208. Volpe C, Hamberger B, Hoog A, Mukai K, Calissendorff J, Wahrenberg H, Zedenius J & Thoren M. Primary aldosteronism: functional histopathology and long-term follow-up after unilateral adrenalectomy. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2014.
- 209. Weigel M, Riester A, Hanslik G, Lang K, Willenberg HS, Endres S, Allolio B, Beuschlein F, Reincke M & Quinkler M. Post-saline infusion test aldosterone levels indicate severity and outcome in primary aldosteronism. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2015 172 443-450.
- 210. Citton M, Viel G, Rossi GP, Mantero F, Nitti D & Iacobone M. Outcome of surgical treatment of primary aldosteronism. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 2015 **400** 325-331.
- 211. Lumachi F, Ermani M, Basso SM, Armanini D, Iacobone M & Favia G. Long-term results of adrenalectomy in patients with aldosterone-producing adenomas: multivariate analysis of factors affecting unresolved hypertension and review of the literature. *Am Surg* 2005 **71** 864-869.
- 212. Sawka AM, Young WF, Thompson GB, Grant CS, Farley DR, Leibson C & van Heerden JA. Primary aldosteronism: factors associated with normalization of blood pressure after surgery. *Ann Intern Med* 2001 **135** 258-261.

- 213. Rossi GP, Bolognesi M, Rizzoni D, Seccia TM, Piva A, Porteri E, Tiberio GA, Giulini SM, Agabiti-Rosei E & Pessina AC. Vascular remodeling and duration of hypertension predict outcome of adrenalectomy in primary aldosteronism patients. *Hypertension* 2008 **51** 1366-1371.
- 214. Steichen O, Zinzindohoue F, Plouin PF & Amar L. Outcomes of adrenalectomy in patients with unilateral primary aldosteronism: a review. *Horm Metab Res* 2012 **44** 221-227.
- 215. Dekkers T, ter Meer M, Lenders JW, Hermus AR, Schultze Kool L, Langenhuijsen JF, Nishimoto K, Ogishima T, Mukai K, Azizan EA, et al. Adrenal nodularity and somatic mutations in primary aldosteronism: one node is the culprit? *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 **99** E1341-1351.
- 216. Walz MK, Gwosdz R, Levin SL, Alesina PF, Suttorp AC, Metz KA, Wenger FA, Petersenn S, Mann K & Schmid KW. Retroperitoneoscopic adrenalectomy in Conn's syndrome caused by adrenal adenomas or nodular hyperplasia. *World J Surg* 2008 32 847-853.
- 217. Garthwaite SM & McMahon EG. The evolution of aldosterone antagonists. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2004 **217** 27-31.
- Liddle GW. Sodium diuresis induced by steroidal antagonists of aldosterone. *Science* 1957 **126** 1016-1018.
- 219. Kagawa CM, Cella JA & Van Arman CG. Action of new steroids in blocking effects of aldosterone and desoxycorticosterone on salt. *Science* 1957 **126** 1015-1016.
- 220. Parthasarathy HK, Menard J, White WB, Young WF, Jr., Williams GH, Williams B, Ruilope LM, McInnes GT, Connell JM & MacDonald TM. A double-blind, randomized study comparing the antihypertensive effect of eplerenone and spironolactone in patients with hypertension and evidence of primary aldosteronism. *J Hypertens* 2011 **29** 980-990.
- 221. de Gasparo M, Joss U, Ramjoue HP, Whitebread SE, Haenni H, Schenkel L, Kraehenbuehl C, Biollaz M, Grob J, Schmidlin J, et al. Three new epoxyspirolactone derivatives: characterization in vivo and in vitro. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 1987 **240** 650-656.
- 222. Armanini D, Fiore C & Pellati D. Spontaneous resolution of idiopathic aldosteronism after long-term treatment with potassium canrenoate. *Hypertension* 2007 **50** e69-70.
- 223. Fischer E, Beuschlein F, Degenhart C, Jung P, Bidlingmaier M & Reincke M. Spontaneous remission of idiopathic aldosteronism after long-term treatment with spironolactone: results from the German Conn's Registry. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2012 **76** 473-477.
- Sundsfjord JA, Marton P, Jorgensen H & Aakvaag A. Reduced aldosterone secretion during spironolactone treatment in primary aldosteronism: report of a case. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1974 **39** 734-739.
- 225. Sukor N, Gordon RD, Ku YK, Jones M & Stowasser M. Role of unilateral adrenalectomy in bilateral primary aldosteronism: a 22-year single center experience. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2009 **94** 2437-2445.
- 226. Fagart J, Hillisch A, Huyet J, Barfacker L, Fay M, Pleiss U, Pook E, Schafer S, Rafestin-Oblin ME & Kolkhof P. A new mode of mineralocorticoid receptor antagonism by a potent and selective nonsteroidal molecule. *J Biol Chem* 2010 285 29932-29940.
- 227. Barfacker L, Kuhl A, Hillisch A, Grosser R, Figueroa-Perez S, Heckroth H, Nitsche A, Erguden JK, Gielen-Haertwig H, Schlemmer KH, et al. Discovery of BAY 94-8862: a nonsteroidal antagonist of the mineralocorticoid receptor for the treatment of cardiorenal diseases. *ChemMedChem* 2012 **7** 1385-1403.

- 228. Deinum J, Riksen NP & Lenders JW. Pharmacological treatment of aldosterone excess. *Pharmacol Ther* 2015 **154** 120-133.
- 229. Funder JW. The nongenomic actions of aldosterone. Endocr Rev 2005 26 313-321.
- 230. Pitt B, Zannad F, Remme WJ, Cody R, Castaigne A, Perez A, Palensky J & Wittes J. The effect of spironolactone on morbidity and mortality in patients with severe heart failure. Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study Investigators. *N Engl J Med* 1999 341 709-717.
- 231. Pitt B, Remme W, Zannad F, Neaton J, Martinez F, Roniker B, Bittman R, Hurley S, Kleiman J, Gatlin M, et al. Eplerenone, a selective aldosterone blocker, in patients with left ventricular dysfunction after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 2003 348 1309-1321.
- 232. Gaddam K, Corros C, Pimenta E, Ahmed M, Denney T, Aban I, Inusah S, Gupta H, Lloyd SG, Oparil S, et al. Rapid reversal of left ventricular hypertrophy and intracardiac volume overload in patients with resistant hypertension and hyperaldosteronism: a prospective clinical study. *Hypertension* 2010 **55** 1137-1142.
- 233. Marzano L, Colussi G, Sechi LA & Catena C. Adrenalectomy Is Comparable With Medical Treatment for Reduction of Left Ventricular Mass in Primary Aldosteronism: Meta-Analysis of Long-Term Studies. *Am J Hypertens* 2014.
- 234. Hundemer GL, Curhan GC, Yozamp N, Wang M & Vaidya A. Cardiometabolic outcomes and mortality in medically treated primary aldosteronism: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2018 **6** 51-59.
- 235. Funder JW. Primary aldosteronism and cardiovascular risk, before and after treatment. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* 2018 **6** 5-7.
- 236. Ori Y, Chagnac A, Korzets A, Zingerman B, Herman-Edelstein M, Bergman M, Gafter U & Salman H. Regression of left ventricular hypertrophy in patients with primary aldosteronism/low-renin hypertension on low-dose spironolactone. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 2013 28 1787-1793.
- 237. Catena C, Lapenna R, Baroselli S, Nadalini E, Colussi G, Novello M, Favret G, Melis A, Cavarape A & Sechi LA. Insulin sensitivity in patients with primary aldosteronism: a follow-up study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2006 **91** 3457-3463.
- 238. Wu VC, Chueh SJ, Chen L, Chang CH, Hu YH, Lin YH, Wu KD, Yang WS & Group TS. Risk of new-onset diabetes mellitus in primary aldosteronism: a population study over 5 years. *J Hypertens* 2017 **35** 1698-1708.
- Beuschlein F, Reincke M & Arlt W. The impact of Connshing's syndrome mild cortisol excess in primary aldosteronism drives diabetes risk. *J Hypertens* 2017 35 2548.
- 240. Wu VC, Wang SM, Chang CH, Hu YH, Lin LY, Lin YH, Chueh SC, Chen L & Wu KD. Long term outcome of Aldosteronism after target treatments. *Sci Rep* 2016 6 32103.
- 241. Vincent JM, Morrison ID, Armstrong P & Reznek RH. The size of normal adrenal glands on computed tomography. *Clin Radiol* 1994 **49** 453-455.
- 242. Mulatero P, Monticone S, Burrello J, Veglio F, Williams TA & Funder J. Guidelines for primary aldosteronism: uptake by primary care physicians in Europe. *J Hypertens* 2016 **34** 2253-2257.
- 243. Rossi E, Perazzoli F, Negro A & Magnani A. Diagnostic rate of primary aldosteronism in Emilia-Romagna, Northern Italy, during 16 years (2000-2015). J Hypertens 2017 35 1691-1697.
- Hannemann A & Wallaschofski H. Prevalence of primary aldosteronism in patient's cohorts and in population-based studies--a review of the current literature. *Horm Metab Res* 2012 44 157-162.

- 245. Hannemann A, Bidlingmaier M, Friedrich N, Manolopoulou J, Spyroglou A, Volzke H, Beuschlein F, Seissler J, Rettig R, Felix SB, et al. Screening for primary aldosteronism in hypertensive subjects: results from two German epidemiological studies. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2012 **167** 7-15.
- 246. Riester A, Fischer E, Degenhart C, Reiser MF, Bidlingmaier M, Beuschlein F, Reincke M & Quinkler M. Age below 40 or a recently proposed clinical prediction score cannot bypass adrenal venous sampling in primary aldosteronism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014 jc20133789.
- 247. Nwariaku FE, Miller BS, Auchus R, Holt S, Watumull L, Dolmatch B, Nesbitt S, Vongpatanasin W, Victor R, Wians F, et al. Primary hyperaldosteronism: effect of adrenal vein sampling on surgical outcome. *Arch Surg* 2006 141 497-502; discussion 502-493.
- 248. Rossi GP & Funder JW. Adrenal Venous Sampling Versus Computed Tomographic Scan to Determine Treatment in Primary Aldosteronism (The SPARTACUS Trial): A Critique. *Hypertension* 2017 69 396-397.
- 249. Cesari M, Ceolotto G, Rossitto G, Maiolino G, Seccia TM & Rossi GP. The Intra-Procedural Cortisol Assay During Adrenal Vein Sampling: Rationale and Design of a Randomized Study (I-Padua). *High Blood Press Cardiovasc Prev* 2017 24 167-170.
- 250. Lubitz CC, Economopoulos KP, Sy S, Johanson C, Kunzel HE, Reincke M, Gazelle GS, Weinstein MC & Gaziano TA. Cost-Effectiveness of Screening for Primary Aldosteronism and Subtype Diagnosis in the Resistant Hypertensive Patients. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes* 2015 8 621-630.
- 251. Lenders JWM, Eisenhofer G & Reincke M. Subtyping of Patients with Primary Aldosteronism: An Update. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 **49** 922-928.
- 252. Scholl UI. Unanswered Questions in the Genetic Basis of Primary Aldosteronism. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 **49** 963-968.
- 253. Omata K, Tomlins SA & Rainey WE. Aldosterone-Producing Cell Clusters in Normal and Pathological States. *Horm Metab Res* 2017 **49** 951-956.
- 254. Campbell SE, Diaz-Arias AA & Weber KT. Fibrosis of the human heart and systemic organs in adrenal adenoma. *Blood Press* 1992 **1** 149-156.
- Kong P, Christia P & Frangogiannis NG. The pathogenesis of cardiac fibrosis. *Cell* Mol Life Sci 2014 71 549-574.

Papers I - III

Ι

II

Efficacy of adrenal venous sampling is increased by point of care cortisol analysis

Kristin Viste¹, Marianne A Grytaas^{2,3}, Melissa D Jørstad¹, Dag E Jøssang⁴, Eivind N Høyden¹, Solveig S Fotland¹, Dag K Jensen⁴, Kristian Løvås^{2,3}, Hrafnkell Thordarson², Bjørg Almås¹ and Gunnar Mellgren^{1,3}

¹Hormone Laboratory ²Department of Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital, 5021 Bergen, Norway ³Department of Clinical Science, University of Bergen, 5021 Bergen, Norway ⁴Department of Radiology, Haukeland University Hospital, 5021 Bergen, Norway

Abstract

Primary aldosteronism (PA) is a common cause of secondary hypertension and is caused by unilateral or bilateral adrenal disease. Treatment options depend on whether the disease is lateralized or not, which is preferably evaluated with selective adrenal venous sampling (AVS). This procedure is technically challenging, and obtaining representative samples from the adrenal veins can prove difficult. Unsuccessful AVS procedures often require reexamination. Analysis of cortisol during the procedure may enhance the success rate. We invited 21 consecutive patients to participate in a study with intra-procedural point of care cortisol analysis. When this assay showed nonrepresentative sampling, new samples were drawn after redirection of the catheter. The study patients were compared using the 21 previous procedures. The intra-procedural cortisol assay increased the success rate from 10/21 patients in the historical cohort to 17/21 patients in the study group. In four of the 17 successful procedures, repeated samples needed to be drawn. Successful sampling at first attempt improved from the first seven to the last seven study patients. Point of care cortisol analysis during AVS improves success rate and reduces the need for reexaminations, in accordance with previous studies. Successful AVS is crucial when deciding which patients with PA will benefit from surgical treatment.

Endocrine Connections (2013) 2, 236-242

Introduction

Primary aldosteronism (PA) is a common cause of secondary hypertension; the prevalence is 2-15% in selected cohorts of hypertensive patients (1, 2, 3, 4, 5). Patients with PA have higher cardiovascular mortality and morbidity than controls with essential hypertension, possibly due to the presence of mineralocorticoid receptors in the heart and large vessels (2, 6). In \sim 30–50% of the patients, the disease is unilateral, caused by for instance aldosterone-secreting adenomas,

http://www.endocrineconnections.org DOI: 10.1530/EC-13-0063

© 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd whereas the rest have bilateral disease (2, 6, 7, 8). The clinical management of PA depends on whether the disease is lateralized. Most patients with unilateral adenomas are either cured or have significant improvement of their hypertension after adrenalectomy (9). If the adrenal hypersecretion of aldosterone is bilateral, or a patient is unwilling to undergo surgery, medical treatment with a mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist is recommended (10).

•

CC







1-7

Correspondence should be addressed

to G Mellgren

gunnar.mellgren@

helse-bergen.no

Kev Words

cardiovascular

adrenal

Email

K Viste et al.

POC cortisol during adrenal vein sampling

Selective adrenal venous sampling (AVS) is the recommended method to determine whether aldosterone hyper production is lateralized (10). When recommended diagnostic cutoff values are used, the sensitivity and specificity for detecting unilateral disease are 95 and 100%, respectively. In comparison, adrenal computed tomography (CT) has sensitivity and specificity at 78% and 72-75% respectively (7, 11). During AVS, blood samples are drawn from the right and left adrenal veins as well as a peripheral vein. The ratio between cortisol measured in the samples taken from the putative adrenal veins and the peripheral blood sample is most commonly used to determine whether the sample is representative for adrenal vein blood (12). A recent study has suggested, however, that metanephrine might be a better marker of correct catheter placement (13). The procedure is technically challenging, and reported success rates range from 8 to 97% (11, 14, 15, 16). It is particularly demanding to obtain a representative sample from the right adrenal vein due to anatomic reasons (16). Although the left adrenal vein drains to the left renal vein, and hence is more easily identified, the right adrenal vein mostly drains directly into the vena cava and with a steep angle. The procedure might also be complicated by the collapse of the adrenal vein due to the gentle vacuum applied to obtain the sample.

In traditional AVS protocols, the cortisol levels in the blood samples are determined after the patient has left the examination room. Recently, four prospective studies have shown increased success rate when the sampling procedure was guided by intra-procedural rapid assay measurements of cortisol (17, 18, 19, 20). A retrospective study has showed that diagnostic centers that introduced such measurements when revising their AVS protocols had more improvement over time in success rates than diagnostic centers that did not (14). The published studies were all small, and used different study protocols. The cortisol gradient required to deem a sample representative of adrenal vein blood ranges from two- to fivefold. In the studies that used cosyntropin to stimulate cortisol production, the required cortisol gradient ranges from three- to fivefold. The number of procedures performed by each radiologist is variable, and different instruments have been used. Only one study analyzed cortisol using a point of care instrument (20). This study showed proof of concept of intra-procedural cortisol measurements, but included five patients and no control group. In the three studies including retrospective controls, the samples were analyzed in the main laboratory (17, 18, 19) or two patients were examined sequentially to minimize the total time used for the procedure (17, 18, 19).

We wanted to determine the success rate of AVS using intra-procedural, point of care cortisol analysis and compare with a historical AVS series, applying recommended criteria for sample selectivity (12).

Subjects and methods

Patients

Patients planned for AVS at the Department of Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital were sent invitation to participate in the study. The previous 21 AVS procedures were used as controls. All patients in the study period provided written consent. The study was approved by the Regional Ethics Committee for Medical Research (REK-Vest #2012-01856) and is registered at Clinicaltrials.gov with accession code NCT01761344. One patient experienced adverse effects after the procedure, and has provided written consent for this to be reported.

Adrenal venous sampling

AVS was conducted sequentially under continuous cosyntropin infusion at a dose of 50 µg/h. The infusion was started 30 min before the procedure was initiated. For most procedures a Simmons 2/3 catheter was used to draw samples from the left adrenal vein whereas Hook, Simmons 2/3, or Shepherds hook catheters were used to draw samples from the right adrenal vein. A side hole was made in some catheters to decrease the vacuum at the tip of the catheter, and a gentle vacuum was applied to draw samples. For some procedures, a 0.014 inch floppy tip wire was inserted to prevent the adrenal vein from collapsing due to the applied vacuum. One to five blood samples were drawn from the external iliac vein and the putative left and right adrenal veins. The samples were transferred to Li/Heparin tubes for the point of care cortisol assay and serum tubes for routine assays. The sheath was not removed before the results of the point of care cortisol assay were available. If the assay revealed that the samples were not representative, repeated samples were drawn. The procedure was terminated after the third attempt to obtain representative samples or when the radiologist terminated due to increased risk of complications.

Intraoperative cortisol analysis

Cortisol was analyzed at point of care using the AIA-360 Cort-pac system (TOSOH Bioscience, Tokyo, Japan) according to the protocol provided by the manufacturer. The lithium/heparin tubes were centrifuged immediately

http://www.endocrineconnections.org DOI: 10.1530/EC-13-0063 © 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd



at 4440 g for 2 min. The samples were analyzed for cortisol undiluted and at 1/20 and 1/39 dilution (in cortisol-free serum provided by the assay supplier). We used a cutoff ratio of 5:1 between adrenal venous sample and peripheral sample to determine whether the sample was representative for adrenal blood as described in reference (12).

Routine analysis

Serum cortisol was analyzed using Immulite 2000 (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) according to the supplier's protocol and an inhouse multisteroid LC-MS/MS assay (21). The Siemens Immulite system automatically dilutes samples at 1/5 if the signal exceeds 1380 nmol/l, and samples were analyzed at 1/10, 1/20, and 1/40 sequentially. For LC-MS/MS analysis, all samples were diluted 1/50 in steroid-depleted serum (SunnyLab, Sittingbourne, UK) using an automated pipetting system (Hamilton Microlab Star, Bondzau, Switzerland). Aldosterone was detected using a RIA assay (Coat-a-count Aldosterone, Siemens). As criteria for lateralization, we used aldosterone:cortisol ratio in adrenal venous sample on one-side four times greater than that on the other side (12).

Statistical analysis

P values were determined by applying two-tailed Fisher's exact test, Student's *t*-test, or Wilcoxon's signed-rank test. A P value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Trend lines for biochemical correlations were fitted using linear regression.

Results

Patients

The clinical characteristics of the patients in the study cohort and controls are shown in Table 1. Notably, most of the patients had been diagnosed with hypertension several years before AVS was carried out. The prevalence of hypokalemia, as defined by serum potassium values below the reference limits or use of oral potassium supplements, was higher than what has been reported from several other diagnostic centers (6, 22, 23). Some patients had developed hypokalemia several years before the diagnosis of PA was made (not shown). Among the study patients, seven had previously undergone an unsuccessful AVS, the corresponding number in the historical series was three. The two groups were not significantly different with regard to age, ratio between

http://www.endocrineconnections.org DOI: 10.1530/EC-13-0063

© 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd



| | Historical controls | Study population |
|--|------------------------|---------------------|
| Women/men | 7/14 | 9/12 |
| Radiologist 1/2 | 12/9 | 8/13 |
| Patients with previous nonrepresentative AVS | 3 | 7 |
| Age (years) (median and range) | 54 (39–77) | 55 (30–69) |
| Days since the radiologist's previous procedure (median and range) | 28 (2–147) | 7 (1–110) |
| Samples taken at primary attempt (median and range) | 4 (3–6) | 5 (4–9) |
| Months of known hypertension (median and number of patients) | 96 (n=15) | 150 (<i>n</i> =19) |
| Patients with hypokalemia ^a (%) | 76 | 81 |
| Blood pressure at admission (median) | 164/102 | 162/101 |
| Number of antihypertensive used ^b (mean and range) | 3 (2–5) | 3 (1–6) |
| Lateralized/bilateral disease | 6/4 | 13/4 |

^aPatients were considered hypokalemic if they used potassium supplements and/or had a blood potassium level below the reference range upon admission to AVS.

^bNumber of antihypertensive used before drug adjustment for procedure.

women and men, and number of patients who had undergone an unsuccessful AVS previously. The relative contribution from the two radiologists who conducted the procedures was similar in the two groups.

Adrenal venous sampling

Representative adrenal venous samples were obtained bilaterally in 17 of the 21 study patients (81%), whereas the procedure was successful in only ten of the 21 historical controls (48%) (Fig. 1A). The increased success rate was due to a significant increase in correct sampling from the right adrenal vein (Fig. 1B; P=0.0431). The success rate of left AVS was unchanged (Fig. 1C). The first set of samples was representative for 13 of the study patients, and the first resampling resulted in representative samples from four additional patients, for three of which resampling from the right adrenal vein was required. Of the four unsuccessful procedures, renewed sampling was done twice in two patients, whereas the procedure was terminated due to increased risk of complications after the second sampling in two of the patients. Seven of the study patients had previously undergone an unsuccessful procedure. The procedure was successful for six of these (not shown).





Figure 1

Number of patients whose first set of samples was representative for adrenal venous blood (white columns), representative samples were obtained before the procedure was terminated (gray columns) or representative samples were not obtained (black columns). (A) Data for both adrenal veins, (B and C) Data for right and left adrenal veins respectively.

We also observed an increased success rate without repeated sampling throughout the study period. Whereas two of the seven first procedures were successful without renewed sampling, six of the final seven patients did not require repeated sampling (Fig. 2). The mean time from

http://www.endocrineconnections.org DOI: 10.1530/EC-13-0063

© 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd patient arrived the radiology suite until procedure was terminated was 138 min. The mean timespan before the first set of samples was drawn was 88 min (data not shown). In the procedures where the first set of samples was representative, the mean timespan from the acquisition of the last sample till the procedure was completed was 18 min. One of the patients in the study group was readmitted to hospital due to persistent pain. CT did not show ongoing bleeding, but a small amount of fluid was observed around a diffusely edematous right adrenal gland. The patient was treated conservatively, and was discharged without sequelae. No other adverse effects were noted in the study population or the historical series.

Assay performance

The technical specifications of the point of care cortisol assay used during the AVS procedures are presented in the Supplementary Section, see section on supplementary data given at the end of this article. Briefly, the cortisol concentrations measured by the intraoperative cortisol assay correlated well with that obtained using a routine immunological cortisol assay (Fig. 3 and Supplementary Figure 1C–E, see section on supplementary data given at the end of this article) or an LC-MS/MS protocol (Supplementary Figure 1F). The average bias between the routine immunological assay and the rapid cortisol assay was -11%.



Figure 2

Number of patients whose first set of samples was representative for adrenal venous blood (white columns), representative samples were obtained before the procedure was terminated (gray columns), or where representative samples were not obtained (black columns) as a function of study number.





Figure 3

Comparison of results of point of care plasma cortisol and routine serum cortisol. (A) Correlation between p-cortisol in the point of care assay and s-cortisol in the routine assay. Open circles were included in the correlation analysis, closed circles were considered outliers. (B) Difference between the two assays as a percentage of the mean cortisol concentration.

Discussion

We found that after implementation of intra-procedural point of care cortisol analysis, the success rate of AVS procedures increased from 48% in the control period to 81% in the study period. This was due to an increase in the success rate of right AVS. There was a trend toward increased number of successful procedures without the need of resampling over the study period. The increased success rate can be attributed both to the opportunity to draw a new set of samples, as was done successfully in four patients, as well as a training effect for the radiologists. All previously published studies have shown significant increased success rate after repeated sampling (Table 2) (17, 18, 19). The trend toward increased success of initial sampling throughout the study period reproduces the results of Betz et al. (19). In our study, there was, however, a higher proportion of patients undergoing their second AVS among the first seven of the study patients. The uneven distribution of these patients might constitute a confounder to the observed training effect. However, there was no significant difference between the successful sampling of patients undergoing first and repeated procedures (not shown). We therefore find this to be an unlikely confounder. It is difficult to differentiate between the training effect due to shorter time interval between procedures in the study period and the effect of the point of care cortisol analysis. This also applies to the study by Betz et al. (19), where the intervention group was examined over a shorter time period than the controls. A shorter time span between procedures may thus represent a potential confounder in both studies.

Of the previously published studies on intraprocedural cortisol measurements during AVS, only the study reported by Rossi *et al.* (17) required a fivefold cortisol gradient for successful sampling. In that study, a single radiologist performed all 25 AVS. In the current study, all the 21 procedures were performed by two radiologists. We used an approach where the length of the procedure was kept at a minimum, and the patient was not moved to recovery before resampling, as described in two previous studies (17, 18). This approach was chosen to

 Table 2
 Prospective studies of intra-procedural cortisol analysis during AVS. The cortisol selectivity ratio is the ratio of cortisol between adrenal vein sample and peripheral sample required to deem the samples representative.

| First author/ reference | Historical control (success/total) | First set of samples (success/total) | After repeated samples (success/total) | Use of ACTH | Cortisol selectivity ratio | Assay | Number of radiologists | Serious compli- cations (historical/ intervention) ^a |
|----------------------------|--|--|--|----------------|----------------------------------|---------------|------------------------|---|
| Betz (19) | 26/47 | 25/46 | 39/46 | No | >2 | LIAISON-Kit | 3 | 0/1 |
| Rossi (17) | 16/25 | 19/25 | 23/25 | Yes | >5 | LIAISON-Kit | 1 | 0/0 |
| Auchus (18) | 22/30 | 27/30 | 29/30 | Yes | >3 | Avida Centaur | 5 | 0/0 |
| Presented study | 10/21 | 13/21 | 17/21 | Yes | >5 | Tosoh AIA 360 | 2 | 0/1 |
| Total | 74/123 | 84/122 | 108/122 | | | | | 0/2 |

^aComplications are considered serious if they required re-admission to hospital or prolonged hospitalization.



© 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd



limit patient discomfort. Despite this, the radiology suite was only occupied for a mean 50 min after the first set of samples was drawn, 18 min if the first set of samples was representative. In comparison, Rossi et al. used 200 min to examine two patients if both procedures were successful.

Although there are no randomized trials showing effect of intra-procedural cortisol assay during AVS, four prospective studies, including this study, have shown increased success rate upon implementation of cortisol measurements (Table 2) (17, 18, 19). The increased success rate is independent of whether cosyntropin is used, the cortisol gradient required to deem the sample representative, the assay employed, and the number of procedures conducted by the individual radiologist in the study period. No published trials showing negative results have been identified. In total, including this study, two patients have had serious complications and required prolonged hospital stay or readmission to hospital. Neither patient has experienced further sequelae. Of the 123 patients subjected to AVS with intra-procedural cortisol analysis, this gives a complication rate of 1.6%, which is not significantly higher than what is reported for the procedure in general (7).

All published prospective studies are from centers with intermediate initial success rates (range 48-73%). The accumulated evidence for utilizing intra-procedural cortisol assays during AVS at centers with success rates <75% is compelling. Implementing the assay increases the quality of patient care by reducing the need for repeated procedures. The rate of complications is not significantly increased compared to protocols without point of care cortisol measurements.

Supplementary data

Declaration of interest

Access to the TOSOH AIA-360 bench analyzer was provided free of charge from Alere Norway. The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest that could be perceived as prejudicing the impartiality of the research reported.

Funding

This research did not receive any specific grant from any funding agency in the public, commercial or not-for-profit sector.

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to Ralf Kellmann and Otto Bårholm for assistance with LC-MS/MS analysis.

http://www.endocrineconnections.org DOI: 10.1530/EC-13-0063

© 2013 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd

References

- 1 Young WF. Primary aldosteronism: renaissance of a syndrome. Clinical Endocrinology 2007 66 607-618. (doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265. 2007.02775.x)
- 2 Rossi GP, Bernini G, Caliumi C, Desideri G, Fabris B, Ferri C, Ganzaroli C, Giacchetti G, Letizia C, Maccario M et al. A prospective study of the prevalence of primary aldosteronism in 1,125 hypertensive patients. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2006 48 2293-2300. (doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2006.07.059)
- 3 Fardella CE, Mosso L, Gomez-Sanchez C, Cortes P, Soto J, Gomez L, Pinto M, Huete A, Oestreicher E, Foradori A et al. Primary hyperaldosteronism in essential hypertensives: prevalence, biochemical profile, and molecular biology. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2000 85 1863-1867. (doi:10.1210/ic.85.5.1863)
- 4 Lim PO, Dow E, Brennan G, Jung RT & MacDonald TM. High prevalence of primary aldosteronism in the Tayside hypertension clinic population. Journal of Human Hypertension 2000 14 311-315. (doi:10.1038/si.ihh.1001013)
- 5 Stowasser M, Sharman J, Leano R, Gordon RD, Ward G, Cowley D & Marwick TH. Evidence for abnormal left ventricular structure and function in normotensive individuals with familial hyperaldosteronism type I. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2005 90 5070-5076. (doi:10.1210/jc.2005-0681)
- 6 Mulatero P, Stowasser M, Loh KC, Fardella CE, Gordon RD, Mosso L, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Veglio F & Young WF Jr. Increased diagnosis of primary aldosteronism, including surgically correctable forms, in centers from five continents. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2004 89 1045-1050. (doi:10.1210/jc.2003-031337)
- 7 Young WF, Stanson AW, Thompson GB, Grant CS, Farley DR & van Heerden JA. Role for adrenal venous sampling in primary aldosteronism. Surgerv 2004 136 1227-1235. (doi:10.1016/j.surg.2004.06.051)
- 8 Milliez P, Girerd X, Plouin PF, Blacher J, Safar ME & Mourad JJ. Evidence for an increased rate of cardiovascular events in patients with primary aldosteronism. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2005 45 1243-1248. (doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2005.01.015)
- 9 Blumenfeld JD, Sealey JE, Schlussel Y, Vaughan ED Jr, Sos TA, Atlas SA, Muller FB. Acevedo R. Ulick S & Laragh IH. Diagnosis and treatment of primary hyperaldosteronism. Annals of Internal Medicine 1994 121 877-885, (doi:10.7326/0003-4819-121-11-199412010-00010)
- 10 Funder JW, Carey RM, Fardella C, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Mantero F, Stowasser M, Young WF Jr, Montori VM & Endocrine Society. Case detection, diagnosis, and treatment of patients with primary aldosteronism: an Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2008 93 3266-3281. (doi:10.1210/jc.2008-0104)
- 11 Harvey A, Pasieka JL, Kline G & So B. Modification of the protocol for selective adrenal venous sampling results in both a significant increase in the accuracy and necessity of the procedure in the management of patients with primary hyperaldosteronism. Surgery 2012 152 643-649. (doi:10.1016/j.surg.2012.07.007)
- 12 Webb R, Mathur A, Chang R, Baid S, Nilubol N, Libutti SK, Stratakis CA & Kebebew E. What is the best criterion for the interpretation of adrenal vein sample results in patients with primary hyperaldosteronism? Annals of Surgical Oncology 2012 19 1881-1886. (doi:10.1245/ s10434-011-2121-5)
- 13 Dekkers T, Deinum J, Schultzekool LJ, Blondin D, Vonend O, Hermus AR, Peitzsch M, Rump LC, Antoch G, Sweep FC et al. Plasma metanephrine for assessing the selectivity of adrenal venous sampling. Hypertension 2013 [in press]. (doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.113.01601)
- 14 Vonend O. Ockenfels N. Gao X. Allolio B. Lang K. Mai K. Ouack I. Saleh A, Degenhart C, Seufert J et al. Adrenal venous sampling: evaluation of the German Conn's Registry. Hypertension 2011 57 990-995. (doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.168484)
- 15 Harvey A. Kline G & Pasieka IL. Adrenal venous sampling in primary hyperaldosteronism: comparison of radiographic with biochemical



This is linked to the online version of the paper at http://dx.doi.org/10.1530/ EC-13-0063.

success and the clinical decision-making with "less than ideal" testing. *Surgery* 2006 **140** 847–853. (doi:10.1016/j.surg.2006.07.026)

- 16 Daunt N. Adrenal vein sampling: how to make it quick, easy, and successful. *Radiographics* 2005 **25** (Suppl 1) S143–S158. (doi:10.1148/ rg.25si055514)
- 17 Rossi E, Regolisti G, Perazzoli F, Negro A, Grasselli C, Santi R, Cavalieri S, Belloni L, Gemelli G, Della Valle E *et al*. Intraprocedural cortisol measurement increases adrenal vein sampling success rate in primary aldosteronism. *American Journal of Hypertension* 2011 **24** 1280–1285. (doi:10.1038/ajh.2011.148)
- 18 Auchus RJ, Michaelis C, Wians FH Jr, Dolmatch BL, Josephs SC, Trimmer CK, Anderson ME & Nwariaku FE. Rapid cortisol assays improve the success rate of adrenal vein sampling for primary aldosteronism. Annals of Surgery 2009 249 318–321. (doi:10.1097/ SLA.0b013e3181961d77)
- 19 Betz MJ, Degenhart C, Fischer E, Pallauf A, Brand V, Linsenmaier U, Beuschlein F, Bidlingmaier M & Reincke M. Adrenal vein sampling using rapid cortisol assays in primary aldosteronism is useful in centers with low success rates. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 2011 165 301–306. (doi:10.1530/EJE-11-0287)

- 20 Mengozzi G, Rossato D, Bertello C, Garrone C, Milan A, Pagni R, Veglio F & Mulatero P. Rapid cortisol assay during adrenal vein sampling in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Clinical Chemistry* 2007 **53** 1968–1971. (doi:10.1373/clinchem.2007.092080)
- 21 Methlie P, Hustad SS, Kellmann R, Almas B, Erichsen MM, Husebye E & Lovas K. Multisteroid LC-MS/MS assay for glucocorticoids and androgens, and its application in Addison's disease. *Endocrine Connections* 2013 2 125–136. (doi:10.1530/EC-13-0023)
- 22 Born-Frontsberg E, Reincke M, Rump LC, Hahner S, Diederich S, Lorenz R, Allolio B, Seufert J, Schirpenbach C, Beuschlein F et al. Cardiovascular and cerebrovascular comorbidities of hypokalemic and normokalemic primary aldosteronism: results of the German Conn's Registry. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2009 94 1125–1130. (doi:10.1210/jc.2008-2116)
- 23 Mulatero P, Bertello C, Rossato D, Mengozzi G, Milan A, Garrone C, Giraudo G, Passarino G, Garabello D, Verhovez A et al. Roles of clinical criteria, computed tomography scan, and adrenal vein sampling in differential diagnosis of primary aldosteronism subtypes. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 2008 **93** 1366–1371. (doi:10.1210/ jc.2007-2055)

Received in final form 16 October 2013 Accepted 28 October 2013



Supplementary section:

Description of the point of care cortisol assay

TOSOH-AIA360 was chosen as the point of care instrument due to the relatively short time required to complete analysis, and as the instrument would fit on the limited amount of bench space available. TOSOH-AIA360 utilizes fluorescence enzyme immunoassay as the mode of detection and sufficient analytical quality had been shown in a previous study (1). After the samples were loaded into the analyzer the first results were available after 20 minutes, with one sample analyzed every 1.5 minutes. With sample centrifugation and dilution, the results were available 25-30 min after the sample was obtained. The results of the point of care assay were compared with the routine assay employed in the laboratory (Siemens Immulite 2000). The CV% of the point of care assay using one lot of reagents was 7,5-13,2 % using controls provided by the supplier and 4,3-5,4 % using Li-Heparin plasma spiked with cortisol. The CV% of diluted plasma samples were 13-20%.

The correlation between cortisol measured in plasma and serum on the point of care instrument was linear (figure S1, panel A), with an average bias of -7.4 % (95% KI for bias: -10.5% to -4.5 %). Serum samples run on the point of care instrument and the routine instrument showed linear correlation (figure S1, panel B) without significant bias (95 % KI -1.1% to 15.3%). Plasma cortisol measured by the point of care assay correlated well with the serum values of cortisol measured by the routine immunological assay (figure 3a, figure S1, panels C-E). Although the bias was comparable between undiluted samples and samples diluted 1/20 (-13 % and -14 % respectively), the observed bias was lower for samples diluted 1/39 (-1,8%). This last point needs to be taken into account when evaluating these samples, and might be due to increased inaccuracy of the pipette at lower volumes as well as a decreased effect of the plasma matrix in more dilute samples. The direct measurements of cortisol in serum by LC-MS/MS also correlated well with point of care plasma measurements of cortisol (figure S1, panel F). The average bias was 2,6 % (n.s). The concentration of cortisol in plasma samples was not determined by LC-MS/MS.

As a conclusion the assay had satisfactory quality compared to the routine methods employed. The results from highly diluted samples must be assessed with care.

1. Mengozzi G, Rossato D, Bertello C, Garrone C, Milan A, Pagni R, Veglio F & Mulatero P. Rapid cortisol assay during adrenal vein sampling in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Clinical Chemistry* 2007 **53** 1968-1971.



FIGURE S1

III


413-424

RESEARCH

Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging of myocardial mass and fibrosis in primary aldosteronism

Marianne Aa Grytaas^{1,2}, Kjersti Sellevåg³, Hrafnkell B Thordarson^{1,2}, Eystein S Husebye^{1,2}, Kristian Løvås^{1,2}, Terje H Larsen^{3,4}

¹Department of Clinical Science, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway ²Department of Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway

³Department of Heart Disease, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway

⁴Department of Biomedicine, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

Correspondence should be addressed to M A Grytaas: Marianne.grytaas@helse-bergen.no

Abstract

Background: Primary aldosteronism (PA) is associated with increased cardiovascular morbidity, presumably due to left ventricular (LV) hypertrophy and fibrosis. However, the degree of fibrosis has not been extensively studied. Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) contrast enhancement and novel sensitive T1 mapping to estimate increased extracellular volume (ECV) are available to measure the extent of fibrosis. *Objectives*: To assess LV mass and fibrosis before and after treatment of PA using CMR with contrast enhancement and T1 mapping.

Methods: Fifteen patients with newly diagnosed PA (PA1) and 24 age- and sex-matched healthy subjects (HS) were studied by CMR with contrast enhancement. Repeated imaging with a new scanner with T1 mapping was performed in 14 of the PA1 and 20 of the HS median 18 months after specific PA treatment and in additional 16 newly diagnosed PA patients (PA2).

Results: PA1 had higher baseline LV mass index than HS (69 (53–91) vs 51 (40–72) g/m²; P<0.001), which decreased significantly after treatment (58 (40–86) g/m²; P<0.001 vs baseline), more with adrenalectomy (n=8; -9 g/m²; P=0.003) than with medical treatment (n=6; -5 g/m²; P=0.075). No baseline difference was found in contrast enhancement between PA1 and HS. T1 mapping showed no increase in ECV as a myocardial fibrosis marker in PA. Moreover, ECV was lower in the untreated PA2 than HS 10 min post-contrast, and in both PA groups compared with HS 20 min post-contrast. *Conclusion*: Specific treatment rapidly reduced LV mass in PA. Increased myocardial fibrosis was not found and may not represent a common clinical problem.

Key Words

- primary aldosteronism
- myocardial fibrosis
- left ventricular mass index
- cardiac magnetic resonance imaging
- T1 mapping

Endocrine Connections (2018) **7**, 413–424

Introduction

Primary aldosteronism (PA) has been recognized as the most common cause of secondary hypertension (HT), with estimated prevalence of 5–12% of all hypertensive subjects (1, 2). In patients with refractory HT, PA may be present in up to 20% (3). Unilateral aldosterone-producing adenoma (APA) and bilateral idiopathic hyperplasia (IHA) are the main subtypes; unilateral hyperplasia, inherited

© 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd familial forms of PA and adrenal carcinoma are rare (4). Recommended treatment is adrenalectomy in unilateral PA and medical treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists in bilateral PA.

Several studies have demonstrated that PA patients have increased cardiovascular and renal morbidity compared with patients with essential HT (5, 6, 7, 8).





Indeed, a recent study also demonstrated increased cardiovascular mortality (9). Increased prevalence of diabetes mellitus type 2 and the metabolic syndrome may also be present (10). Aldosterone, often associated with cortisol excess, causes deleterious effects on the cardiovascular system and increases metabolic risk, with end-organ damage that is at least partly independent of aldosterone effect on blood pressure (BP) (11). Experimental rat studies first demonstrated that chronic aldosterone infusion in the setting of high-salt intake induced oxidative stress and caused myocardial inflammation, accumulation of fibrillary collagen and subsequent interstitial fibrosis independent of the BP elevation (12, 13, 14). The cardiac injury was reversed either with adrenalectomy or mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment (15). Subsequent echocardiographic studies have demonstrated increased left ventricular (LV) mass in PA compared with essential HT with similar BP (16). Echocardiographic videodensitometric and ultrasonic backscatter signal analyses have shown alterations in myocardial texture in PA, suggestive of increased collagen deposition and fibrosis (17, 18, 19). PA patients have more cardiac arrhythmias than in essential HT, presumably caused by cardiac fibrosis and/or LV hypertrophy (5, 20).

Specific PA treatment decreases LV mass both after adrenalectomy and after medical treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists in the long term, while echocardiographic studies with shorter follow-up time only showed significant reduction in LV mass after adrenalectomy (21, 22). In a recent meta-analysis, no difference in reduction of LV mass was found between adrenalectomy and mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment after an average follow-up of four years, despite a larger reduction in BP after adrenalectomy (23).

Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) offers a highly accurate, non-invasive, 3-dimensional assessment of cardiac structure, function and tissue characteristics. Contrast enhancement techniques including late gadolinium enhancement are accurate and reproducible in evaluating the presence of irreversible focal myocardial fibrosis/scars caused by myocardial infarction or hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (24, 25). Contrast enhancement is associated with adverse outcomes in several cardiac conditions (26, 27). However, the most commonly used contrast enhancement technique, late gadolinium enhancement, requires a comparison between affected and unaffected myocardium and may not be sensitive to early, potentially reversible diffuse myocardial fibrosis affecting the whole myocardium (28).

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd Recently, T1 mapping techniques assessing T1 relaxation times have allowed quantitative assessment of tissue composition and detection of both focal and diffuse interstitial myocardial fibrosis. T1 mapping performed before and after administration of gadolinium-based contrast media allows quantification of the extracellular volume (ECV), a surrogate measure for the extracellular space, which is expanded in myocardial fibrosis due to interstitial accumulation of collagen type I and III (28, 29).

Two CMR studies applying contrast enhancement techniques have revealed results consistent with increased myocardial fibrosis in PA, but only one applied a quantification technique for enhancement assessment (30, 31). One CMR study addressed the effect of medical mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment in PA on cardiac volume overload and LV hypertrophy, with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment causing significant decreases in both LV mass and cardiac volumes (32). Further, CMR with T1 mapping has been used to evaluate the effect of HT and subsequent treatment with spironolactone on interstitial myocardial fibrosis in mice (33). Thus, the extent of fibrosis induced by PA and its reversibility is still incompletely known. We therefore aimed to assess myocardial mass and fibrosis in PA, using both dynamic contrast enhancement and T1 mapping, before and after adrenalectomy or medical treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist.

Subjects and methods

Study participants and design

This study was performed between October 2013 and March 2016 at Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen. Fifteen patients with recently confirmed PA (PA1) and 24 age- and sex-matched normotensive healthy subjects (HS) were included for baseline CMR with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE) between October 2013 and June 2014 (Fig. 1). After completion of this substudy, they were invited to a follow-up CMR with T1 mapping (CMR2-T1, June 2015–March 2016), performed at least one year after the start of specific PA treatment. One patient was excluded from follow-up due to deterioration of renal function and four HS declined follow-up. An additional 17 newly diagnosed patients (PA2) were recruited of whom 16 completed the protocol.





7.3



Figure 1

Study flow chart for the three study groups; PA1, HS and PA2. CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping; HS, healthy subjects; PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1; PA2, primary aldosteronism group 2.

Diagnosis and clinical assessment

All PA patients had their diagnosis confirmed by saline infusion testing (SIT), and adrenal vein sampling (AVS) for subtype differentiation planned or performed at the time of study inclusion, according to current guidelines (4). Positive SIT was defined as a post-infusion plasma aldosterone level >140 pmol/L (34, 35). BP was measured in a standardized manner in all study groups, with three repetitive measurements in a seated position, after at least five minutes rest. Height and weight were recorded for all.

CMR performed with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE)

PA1 and HS were examined with a 3T GE Signa Excite Scanner (Milwaukee, WI, USA). A phased-array cardiac coil with eight elements was used. All images were obtained during breath-hold with electrocardiography (ECG) triggering. For evaluation of LV mass and LV volumes, short-axis CINE views were obtained, using a Fiesta sequence. A pre-contrast mid-ventricular shortaxis view and a 4-chamber view were then performed before a gadolinium-based contrast agent (Gadovist 1 mmol/mL, Bayer Pharma AG) 0.2 mL/kg body weight

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd was administered as an intravenous bolus injection. An inversion recovery gradient echo sequence was applied. Contrast images in the same views as pre-contrast were then acquired at seven consecutive time points (2, 4, 6, 8, 10, 12 and 14 min) post-contrast.

CMR performed with T1 mapping (CMR2-T1)

The scanner used for the CMR1-CE was replaced in June 2014. The CMR2-T1 substudy was therefore performed with a 3T Siemens Magnetom Skyra (Erlangen, Germany). All images were obtained during breath-hold with ECG triggering. CINE views were performed using the same slice parameters as for the baseline CMR1-CE. The inversion recovery-based MOLLI sequence was used for T1 mapping (MyoMaps; Siemens, Erlangen) in accordance with the recommendations of the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SMR) (36, 37). A native pre-contrast T1 mapping mid-ventricular short-axis view was then performed before the gadolinium-based contrast agent (Gadovist 1 mmol/mL, Bayer Pharma AG) 0.15 mL/kg body weight was administered as an intravenous bolus injection. Further T1 mapping mid-ventricular short-axis views were then performed 10, 15 and 20 min post-contrast.



M A Grytaas et al.

7.3

ECG, oxygen saturation and pulse were monitored continuously during all CMR procedures. BP was measured regularly during all image sequences.

Estimation of LV mass, volumes and function

Endocrine

For estimation of LV mass, LV volumes and function, the CMR images were analysed by using the software Segment, version 1.9 R3697 (http://segment.heiberg.se) (38). End-diastole and end-systole were defined and LV endo- and epicardial borders were manually delineated in all slices in end-diastole and end-systole (excluding papillary muscles). Values for LV mass, LV end-diastolic volume (LV-EDV), end-systolic volume (LV-ESV), stroke volume (LV-SV), cardiac output (CO) and ejection fraction (EF) were then calculated, and mass and volumes were indexed to body surface area.

Estimation of myocardial fibrosis from contrast enhancement images

For the contrast enhancement image acquisition, a protocol earlier published by Su and coworkers was adopted and slightly modified (31). From mid-ventricular short-axis views performed pre- and at the different time points post-contrast, three non-overlapping regions of interest (ROI) were placed both in the interventricular septum and within the LV lumen (Fig. 2A). The average signal intensities (SI) both from the interventricular septum and the lumen were calculated. The contrast enhancement value was defined as the following ratio adopted from (31):

Contrast enhancement value = $\frac{SI \text{ post-contrast myo} - SI \text{ native myo}}{SI \text{ post-contrast blood} - SI \text{ native blood}}$

SI post-contrast myo is the SI of myocardium after contrast, SI native myo is the SI of myocardium before contrast, SI post-contrast blood is the SI within the LV lumen after contrast and SI native blood is the SI within the lumen before contrast.

Estimation of myocardial fibrosis from T1 mapping

T1 mapping measurements were performed using syngo. via software (Siemens, Erlangen). One ROI covering most of the interventricular septum and one ROI within the LV lumen were drawn both from the native precontrast T1 mapping and the post-contrast T1 mapping

© 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd





Figure 2

CMR imaging of the heart. (A) Post-contrast short-axis view of the heart with three ROIs drawn in the interventricular septum and lumen for calculation of contrast enhancement values (substudy CMR1-CE). (B) Post-contrast T1 mapping short-axis view of the heart with a ROI drawn in the interventricular septum and lumen for calculation of ECV (substudy CMR2-T1). CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping; ECV, extracellular volume; ROI, region of interest.

short-axis views (Fig. 2B). The ECV was then calculated as a surrogate for the extracellular space using the following formula (28, 37):

$$ECV (\%) = \frac{\frac{1}{T1 \text{ post-contrast myo}} - \frac{1}{T1 \text{ native myo}}}{\frac{1}{T1 \text{ post-contrast blood}} - \frac{1}{T1 \text{ native blood}}} \times (100 - \text{haematocrit})$$



http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039

T1 post-contrast myo is the SI of myocardium after contrast, T1 native myo is the SI of myocardium before contrast, T1 post-contrast blood is the SI within the LV lumen after contrast and T1 native blood is the SI within the lumen before contrast.

All post-processing measurements for both CMR1-CE and CMR2-T1 were performed by two investigators (MG/KS or MG/TL), and the mean values of the measurements from the two investigators were used for statistical analyses.

Statistical analysis

Endocrine

All parameters are expressed as median and ranges. Student's *t*-test and Mann–Whitney *U* test were used to compare normally and not normally distributed continuous data between two groups, and Wilcoxon signed-rank test for within-patient not normally distributed data. One-way ANOVA was used to compare continuous data between more than two groups. For comparison of categorical variables, the chi-square test or Fisher's exact probability test was used. Bland–Altman plots were used for analysing the agreement between the measurements performed by the two investigators. A deviation of less than 10% between the values obtained by the two investigators was considered acceptable. *P* values less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. The study was approved by the Regional Committee for Medical and Health Research Ethics (REC West/University of Bergen).

Results

Clinical characteristics: CMR with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE)

The clinical characteristics of PA1 and HS at the time of the baseline CMR1-CE are shown in Table 1. PA1 and HS did not differ in terms of age or sex, but the PA1 patients had higher body mass index (BMI) and higher BP than the HS (median BMI 26 (range 22–34) vs 23 (18–27) kg/m²; P<0.001 and BP 138/90 vs 118/75 mmHg; P<0.001 for both systolic and diastolic BP).

In PA1, AVS performed for subtype differentiation showed unilateral PA in 9/15 patients, the remaining had bilateral (5/15) or not representative (1/15) AVS. Three PA1 patients had been adrenalectomized within the past three months prior to inclusion for CMR1-CE. Five had started medical mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment

© 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd within the past 4–7 months, while the remaining had not yet started specific PA treatment.

One patient in PA1 had established coronary disease at baseline (paroxysmal atrial fibrillation). One had experienced several cerebral infarctions before the age of 50 years. Two had diabetes mellitus type 2, and two had chronic kidney disease, with estimated glomerular filtration rates of 47 and 54 (mL/min/1.73 m²) at baseline, respectively. One PA patient without a history of coronary disease had sequelae from a small cardiac infarction found on his CMR. He was referred for cardiac evaluation.

Clinical characteristics: CMR with T1 mapping (CMR2-T1)

For PA1, the CMR2-T1 was performed at least one year after the start of specific treatment either with unilateral adrenalectomy or medical treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists (Table 1). Eight of 14 PA1 patients had been adrenalectomized, with median 18 (range 12-21) months since adrenalectomy. The remaining 6/14 were on medical mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment, with median 21 (12-27) months since start of this medication. BP at follow-up was still significantly higher in the PA1 than in the HS group (median BP 134/81 vs 124/73mmHg; systolic BP P=0.02/diastolic BP P=0.012), despite a median two antihypertensive drugs in the PA1 group. In PA1, only small non-significant BP changes appeared after treatment, with median systolic BP reduction 7mmHg; P=0.064 and median diastolic BP reduction 5 mmHg; *P*=0.148 (not shown).

Among the 16 newly diagnosed patients in PA2 performing CMR2-T1, AVS showed unilateral disease in six patients and bilateral in 10 (Table 1). Only one of the newly diagnosed PA patients in PA2 had started specific PA treatment with spironolactone two months before the CMR2-T1; none in PA2 had yet been adrenalectomized. One of the PA2 patients had ischaemic coronary disease treated with percutaneous coronary intervention as comorbidity, two had atrial fibrillation (one paroxysmal and one radiofrequency ablated), and one had diabetes mellitus type 1. Median BP was 145/91 mmHg in PA2, with median three (0–6) antihypertensive drugs.

LV function and LV mass: CMR with dynamic contrast enhancement (CMR1-CE)

The results from LV function and LV mass measured with CMR1-CE are listed in Table 2. Baseline LV mass



http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039



| | CMR1-CE | | CMR2-T1 | | | |
|--|-------------------|---------------|--------------------|---------------|-----------------|--|
| | PA1 | HS | PA1 post-treatment | HS | PA2 | |
| Participants in study group, n | 15 | 24 | 14 | 20 | 16 | |
| Characteristics | | | | | | |
| Males:females | 12:3 | 17:7 | 11:3 | 13:7 | 12:4 | |
| Age (years) | 58 (34–72) | 53 (34–70) | 59 (36–68) | 53 (35–71) | 57 (29–72) | |
| Body mass index (kg/m ²) | 26 (22–34) | 23 (18–27) | 26 (23–35) | 22 (19–29) | 29 (19–36) | |
| Duration of hypertension (years) | 15 (2–25) | 0 | | | 10 (0–25) | |
| Systolic blood pressure (mmHg) | 138 (123–178) | 118 (100–136) | 134 (105–180) | 125 (105–136) | 145 (123–182) | |
| Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg) | 90 (60–108) | 75 (61–88) | 81 (69–105) | 75 (60–94) | 91 (75–115) | |
| Number of antihypertensive drugs (n) | 3 (0–5) | 0 | 2 (0–6) | 0 | 3 (0–6) | |
| Biochemistry | | | | | | |
| Hypokalaemia (n)** | 14 | | | | 7 | |
| Lowest s-potassium measured (mmol/L) | 3.0 (2.3–3.7) | | | | 3.6 (2.5-4.0) | |
| S-potassium (mmol/L) | 3.3 (2.8-4.4) | | 4.3 (3.8–5.3) | | 3.7 (3.3-4.7) | |
| P-aldosterone (pmol/L) | 680 (384-2252) | *** | 412 (57-3420) | 293 (116–855) | 490 (277–2110) | |
| P-renin activity (µg/L/h) | 0.1 (0.1–3.0) | *** | 0.8 (0.2-26.7) | 1.7 (0.3–4.0) | 0.4 (0.1–0.8) | |
| ARR (pmol/µg/h)**** | 6065 (168–22,520) | | 288 (21–2650) | 224 (53–662) | 1580 (610–3700) | |
| Direct renin concentration (mIE/L)**** | | | | | 2.2 (2.0-8.2) | |
| ARR (pmol/mIE)**** | | | | | 126 (46–1055) | |
| Post-SIT aldosterone at diagnosis (pmol/L) | 348 (169–1144) | | | | 297 (167–1460) | |
| AVS results PA patients | | | | | | |
| AVS lateralization (n) | 9 | | 8 | | 6 | |
| AVS non-lateralized (n) | 5 | | 5 | | 10 | |
| AVS not representative (n) | 1 | | 1 | | 0 | |
| Treatment status PA patients | | | | | | |
| Adrenalectomized (n) | 3 | | 8 | | 0 | |
| Months since adrenalectomy | 2.5 (0.5–3.0) | | 18 (12–21) | | | |
| MR antagonist treatment (n) | 5 | | 6 | | 1 | |
| Spironolactone (daily dose in mg) | 50 (25–100) | | 50 (25–75) | | 25 | |
| Eplerenone (daily dose in mg) | | | 100(n=1) | | | |
| Months since start MR antagonist treatment | 6 (4–7) | | 21 (12–27) | | 2 | |
| Not started specific treatment (n) | 7 | | 0 | | 15 | |

Table 1 Clinical and biochemical characteristics of PA1, HS and PA2 at substudy CMR1-CE and substudy CMR2-T1.*

*Data shown as median (range) or as number; **hypokalaemia was defined as s-potassium <3.5 mmol/L at least once; ***p-aldosterone and p-renin activity in the healthy subjects (HS) were measured at the time of the CMR2-T1; ****ARR calculated with plasma renin activity: normal range <750 pmol/ µg/h. The renin assay was in February 2016 changed from plasma renin activity (Gammacoat, Diasorin) to direct renin concentration (LIAISON Direct Renin, DiaSorin). 7/16 of the patients in the PA2 group therefore had their renin measured as direct renin concentration. ARR calculated with direct renin concentration: normal range <50 pmol/mlE with aldosterone <300 pmol/L, normal range <35 pmol/mlE with aldosterone >300 pmol/L. ARR, aldosterone–renin ratio; AVS, adrenal vein sampling; CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping; HS, healthy subjects; MR antagonist, mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist; PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1; PA2, primary aldosteronism group 2; SIT, saline infusion test.

indexed to body surface area differed significantly between the PA1 and HS group (LV mass index 69 (53–91) vs 51 (40–72)g/m²; P<0.001). No differences between the two groups were found in cardiac function measured as LV-EDV index, LV-ESV index, LV-SV index, LV-EF, HR or CO index.

Dynamic contrast enhancement results (CMR1-CE)

Figure 3 illustrates the contrast enhancement values in PA1 and HS measured from 2 to 14 min post-contrast. No difference was found in contrast enhancement value between PA1 and HS at any time point. For both PA1 and

© 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd HS, the contrast enhancement showed a trend towards reduced values from 2 to 14 min post-contrast.

LV function and LV mass-CMR with T1 mapping (CMR2-T1)

LV function and LV mass indexes for PA1, HS and PA2 measured with CMR2-T1 are shown in Table 2. At follow-up CMR2-T1, PA1 had a significantly reduced LV mass index (LV mass index 58 (40–86)g/m²; P<0.001 vs baseline values). LV mass index in PA1 was still higher, but no longer significantly different to LV mass index in HS (LV mass index 58 (40–86) vs 57 (45–75)g/m²; P=ns). When analysing the adrenalectomized (n=8)



http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039



7.3

| Table 2 | CMR left ventricular | parameters for PA1, | HS and PA2 at substud | y CMR1-CE and substudy | / CMR2-T1.3 |
|---------|----------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|-------------|
|---------|----------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|-------------|

| | CMR1-CE | | CMR2-T1 | | | | P value PA1 post-treatment |
|-----------------------------------|---------------|---------------|------------------------------|---------------|---------------|-------------------------------------|---|
| | PA1 (n=15) | HS (n=24) | PA1 post-treatment (n=14) | HS (n=20) | PA2 (n=16) | P value PA1 vs HS (CMR1-CE)** | (CMR2-T1) vs PA1 baseline (CMR1-CE)** |
| LV-EDV index (mL/m ²) | 85 (72–109) | 91 (62–120) | 79 (61–104) | 91 (76–121) | 97 (69–116) | ns | ns |
| LV-ESV index (mL/m ²) | 33 (20–52) | 37 (24–51) | 31 (20–47) | 37 (23–54) | 38 (19–51) | ns | ns |
| LV-SV index (mL/m ²) | 53 (33–68) | 53 (38–73) | 48 (33–66) | 53 (36–72) | 57 (49–86) | ns | ns |
| LV-EF (%) | 62 (45–74) | 62 (52–67) | 60 (48–73) | 60 (42–71) | 62 (51–74) | ns | ns |
| HR (beats/min) | 64 (39–87) | 66 (50–84) | 63 (44–80) | 53 (38–66) | 54 (42–68) | ns | ns |
| CO index (L/min/m ²) | 3.5 (2.2–4.4) | 3.5 (2.3–5.0) | 2.6 (2.0-4.5) | 3.0 (1.9–4.0) | 3.1 (2.0–4.8) | ns | ns |
| LV mass index (g/m ²) | 69 (53–91) | 51 (40–72) | 58 (40–86) | 57 (45–75) | 70 (50–92) | <0.001 | <0.001 |

*Data shown as median (range); **Student's t-test used.

CO, cardiac output; CMR, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging; CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping; EDV, end-diastolic volume; EF, ejection fraction; ESV, end-systolic volume; HS, healthy subjects; LV, left ventricular; PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1; PA2, primary aldosteronism group 2; SV, stroke volume.

and the medically treated (n=6) PA1 patients separately, the adrenalectomized patients had a larger and highly significant reduction of LV mass index, compared with the medically treated patients who showed a trend towards, but had no significant reduction in LV mass index (adrenalectomized PA1 median reduction of LV mass



Figure 3

Box plots of dynamic contrast enhancement distribution at 2–14 min post-contrast for PA1 and HS (substudy CMR1-CE). The horizontal line indicates the median, the box represents the 25th–75th percentiles, and the whiskers represent the minimum and maximum value. Circles and asterisk indicate outliers. CMR1-CE, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with dynamic contrast enhancement; HS, healthy subjects; PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1.

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd index -9 g/m^2 ; P=0.003 vs mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treated PA1 reduction of LV mass index -5 g/m^2 ; P=0.075, not shown).

The newly diagnosed PA2 group had significantly higher LV mass index at CMR2-T1 than both the treated PA1 and HS (PA2 median LV mass index 70 (50–92); P=0.019 vs treated PA1; PA2 vs HS P<0.001).

For PA1, LV-EDV index showed a non-significant trend of reduction from baseline CMR1-CE to follow-up CMR2-T1 (P=0.076). In the HS group, LV-EDV remained unchanged (Table 2). When comparing the adrenalectomized vs medically mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist-treated PA patients, only the PA1 patients treated with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists had a significant reduction in LV-EDV index (medically treated PA1 median change in LV-EDV index -14 mL/m^2 ; P=0.03, vs adrenalectomized PA1 -7 mL/m^2 ; P=0.54 (not shown)).

T1 mapping results (CMR2-T1)

The results from the T1 mapping performed with CMR2-T1 for both treated PA1, newly diagnosed PA2 and HS are shown in Fig. 4. No increase in ECV as a CMR marker of interstitial fibrosis was found in either PA1 or PA2 compared with HS. On the contrary, ECV was significantly lower in the untreated PA2 than in the HS 10min post-contrast, and in both PA groups compared with the HS group 20min post-contrast. No significant difference in ECV was found between PA1 and PA2 at any time-point post-contrast.

Discussion

In this study, we applied CMR to explore the effects of PA, before and after treatment, on myocardial morphology







Figure 4

Box plots of the ECV distribution from T1 mapping at 10, 15 and 20min post-contrast for PA1 (post-treatment), PA2 (newly diagnosed) and HS (substudy CMR2-T1). The horizontal line indicates the median, the box represents the 25th–75th percentiles, and the whiskers represent the minimum and maximum value. **P*<0.05 vs HS. CMR2-T1, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging with T1 mapping; ECV, extracellular volume; HS, healthy subjects; PA1, primary aldosteronism group 1; PA2, primary aldosteronism group 2.

and function. The myocardial hypertrophy observed at diagnosis rapidly normalized with treatment, most pronounced after adrenalectomy. However, surprisingly neither dynamic contrast enhancement nor T1 mapping revealed myocardial fibrosis in newly diagnosed PA compared with HS.

The finding of lack of increased myocardial fibrosis in PA contrasts both earlier experimental studies and human ultrasonographic backscatter signal and videodensitometric studies (12, 13, 17, 18, 19). However, CMR is the recommended imaging modality for myocardial tissue characterization, and our findings also contrast two former 1.5 Tesla CMR studies using contrast enhancement techniques, which both showed higher contrast enhancement in PA than in essential hypertensive patients and healthy controls (30, 31). However, in one of these studies (30), contrast enhancement was measured as the presence of a non-infarct diffuse pattern of LGE, which is a less objective method to evaluate diffuse myocardial fibrosis (28). The other study used the same formula for dynamic contrast enhancement as we (31).

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd However, there is still no universally accepted optimal dynamic contrast enhancement quantification technique, which may be reflected in the discrepancy of our results despite applying the same technique (28, 39). The PA patients in the two former studies were slightly younger than both our PA groups, but had a similar duration of HT. Possible differences in PA subtypes, severity of PA phenotype, gender distribution or severity of HT might also have influenced our discrepant results.

The recent developments of T1 mapping techniques enable quantitative assessments of changes in myocardial tissue composition and the presence of diffuse myocardial fibrosis, with estimation of the ECV percentage. T1 mapping thus facilitates a non-invasive alternative to myocardial biopsies and histochemical analyses (40). If myocardial fibrosis is present, expansion of the extracellular interstitial space should yield higher ECV. ECV has been shown to correlate well with histological fibrosis in several cardiac diseases (28), and this is the first time this technique is used to study PA. Similar to dynamic contrast enhancement, T1 mapping showed no evidence of increased myocardial fibrosis. In contrast, we found that both the newly diagnosed and treated PA group in our study had, at 20 min post-contrast, lower ECV than the healthy subjects. Thus, the left ventricular intracellular fraction is increased, which indicates more pronounced cardiomyocyte hypertrophy than ECV increase in both PA groups. Our findings clearly challenge the widely held conception that substantial myocardial fibrosis is typical in PA. Myocardial interstitial fibrosis caused by aldosterone and salt loading has been histologically proven in experimental animal studies (12, 41, 42). Human myocardial fibroblasts may differ from rodents when exposed to excess amounts of aldosterone, and the experimental levels of aldosterone and sodium in rodents may not reflect the exposure in humans with PA. To our knowledge, only one small human post-mortem study of five patients of high age with adrenal adenomas with suspected PA due to concomitant HT and low or lownormal s-potassium levels has been performed. That study showed histological fibrosis both in the myocardium as well as in the pancreas and lungs (43). However, ageing is associated with progressive fibrosis (44), and in the former study, the patients were approximately ten years older than in our study. Moreover, significant fibrosis may well be an end stage of long-standing and untreated PA. Furthermore, the fact that risks of cardiovascular complications in untreated PA are reduced to the same level as in essential HT after specific PA treatment, supports that irreversible fibrosis is not present (20). Essentially, this is the first study



to apply CMR T1 mapping with quantitative assessment of ECV, which is the recommended gold standard parametric mapping technique for evaluation of diffuse myocardial fibrosis in a newly published consensus statement (37).

Endocrine CONNECTIONS

We also measured the effect of PA treatment on LV mass index and found a significant reduction after treatment. Regression of LV hypertrophy is associated with improved cardiovascular outcome in essential HT (45). When analysing the adrenalectomized and medically treated PA patients separately, reduction of LV mass index was highly significant only for the adrenalectomized group. Although not significant, we observed a strong trend towards reduction of LV mass index also in the medically treated group, with a median follow-up time of less than two years. These findings are in accordance with another CMR study, which showed significant regression of LV mass index in patients with suspected PA both after 3and 6-month treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists (32). One echocardiographic study showed no significant change of LV mass index one year after start of mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist treatment, whereas another large study showed borderline significant reduction in LV mass index in medically treated PA after a median follow-up of 36 months (21, 22). The regression in LV mass after specific PA treatment occurred despite no significant reduction in BP. In the Framingham Offspring study, the aldosterone-to-renin ratio was identified as a key correlate of LV hypertrophy (46). Studies conducted in patients with essential HT have similarly shown a direct relationship between aldosterone levels and changes in LV geometry (47, 48). Thus, the reduction of LV mass after PA treatment is probably due to both reduced aldosterone levels and improved BP.

In the PA patients, we found a significant reduction in LV-EDV index only in the medically treated subgroup, in accordance with a former study (32). PA is associated with increased plasma brain natriuretic peptide and intracardiac volume overload, which is reversed by mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists or adrenalectomy. In the former study, the intracardiac volume overload was refractory to thiazides, while low doses of spironolactone showed a prominent diuretic effect. Small numbers may explain why no difference was found in LV-EDV index in the adrenalectomized patients in the current study.

A limitation of our study is that not all PA1 patients were completely treatment naïve at the time of the CMR1-CE; some had already undergone adrenalectomy and some had commenced treatment with mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists shortly before. Among the newly diagnosed PA2 patients participating in the CMR2-T1, only one

© 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd patient had started specific PA treatment shortly before his CMR. PA patients with unilateral disease often have a more florid phenotype, and the relatively large proportion of patients with bilateral disease in PA2 may represent a less severe form of PA, which may have influenced the T1 mapping results.

The lack of an additional hypertensive control group is a limitation. If evidence of increased myocardial fibrosis in PA compared with in healthy subjects had been found, such a control group would have been necessary to determine whether these changes were caused by aldosterone excess or haemodynamic effects of hypertension itself. Furthermore, it could have shown whether the lower ECV in both treated and untreated PA post-contrast would be caused by aldosterone or haemodynamic effects of hypertension *per se*.

The replacement of the CMR scanner used at baseline with a new scanner for the follow-up CMR2-T1, may pose a further limitation. On the other hand, the use of two different techniques to study myocardial fibrosis with overlapping results certainly strengthens the study. A further asset is that all post-image analyses were performed by two different investigators. A limitation is that the dynamic contrast enhancement technique and T1 mapping were applied at different time points of the study, and we were therefore unable to examine the study participants with these two methods simultaneously, which would have given direct comparisons of the two methods. The PA1 patients had all received specific PA treatment for at least a year when examined with T1 mapping but were relatively treatment naïve when examined with dynamic contrast enhancement, which precludes direct comparisons of contrast enhancement and T1 mapping results in this group. In order to examine treatment-naïve PA patients with T1mapping, we therefore included also the newly diagnosed PA2 group for the CMR2-T1.

Habitual dietary sodium intake of the study participants was not recorded, and it is unknown whether the PA patients had been given specific dietary counselling to reduce their salt intake prior to or during the study period. In experimental animal studies, high levels of aldosterone infusion did not cause cardiovascular damage when sodium intake was very low (12). Similarly, in humans, extraordinarily high aldosterone concentrations in populations with chronic sodium deficiency was not associated with cardiovascular damage (49). A recent study demonstrated that dietary salt intake influenced the reduction of LV mass after PA treatment (50). Thus, dietary sodium intake may have influenced our results.



http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039



7.3

In conclusion, specific PA treatment rapidly reduced LV mass. Both dynamic contrast enhancement and, notably, the recommended T1 mapping, showed no evidence of increased myocardial fibrosis in PA patients compared with healthy individuals. Thus, myocardial fibrosis does not seem to be a significant clinical problem in PA if diagnosed and treated within time frames commonly used in clinical practice.

Declaration of interest

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest that could be perceived as prejudicing the impartiality of the research reported.

Funding

This study was supported by the Regional Health Authorities in Western Norway.

Acknowledgements

The authors are very grateful to the participating patients and controls for their cooperation. They thank Jarle B Seter, Merete S Lemme, Anne Marie Kira, Jan A Monssen and Christel Jansen for their expert technical assistance.

References

- 1 Rossi GP, Bernini G, Caliumi C, Desideri G, Fabris B, Ferri C, Ganzaroli C, Giacchetti G, Letizia C, Maccario M, et al. A prospective study of the prevalence of primary aldosteronism in 1,125 hypertensive patients. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2006 48 (2293–2300. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2006.07.059)
- 2 Jansen PM, Boomsma F, van den Meiracker AH & Dutch AI. Aldosterone-to-renin ratio as a screening test for primary aldosteronism – the Dutch ARRAT Study. Netherlands Journal of Medicine 2008 66 220–228.
- 3 Nishizaka MK, Pratt-Ubunama M, Zaman MA, Cofield S & Calhoun DA. Validity of plasma aldosterone-to-renin activity ratio in African American and white subjects with resistant hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension* 2005 18 805–812. (https://doi. org/10.1016/j.amjhyper.2005.01.002)
- 4 Funder JW, Carey RM, Mantero F, Murad MH, Reincke M, Shibata H, Stowasser M & Young WF Jr. The management of primary aldosteronism: case detection, diagnosis, and treatment: an Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 2016 **101** 1889–1916. (https://doi. org/10.1210/jc.2015-4061)
- 5 Milliez P, Girerd X, Plouin PF, Blacher J, Safar ME & Mourad JJ. Evidence for an increased rate of cardiovascular events in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Journal of the American College* of *Cardiology* 2005 **45** 1243–1248. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jacc.2005.01.015)
- 6 Born-Frontsberg E, Reincke M, Rump LC, Hahner S, Diederich S, Lorenz R, Allolio B, Seufert J, Schirpenbach C, Beuschlein F, et al. Cardiovascular and cerebrovascular comorbidities of hypokalemic and normokalemic primary aldosteronism: results of the German Conn's Registry. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 2009 94 1125–1130. (https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2008-2116)
- 7 Rossi GP, Bernini G, Desideri G, Fabris B, Ferri C, Giacchetti G, Letizia C, Maccario M, Mannelli M, Matterello MJ, *et al.* Renal

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd damage in primary aldosteronism: results of the PAPY Study. *Hypertension* 2006 **48** 232–238. (https://doi.org/10.1161/01. HYP.0000230444.01215.6a)

- 8 Mulatero P, Monticone S, Bertello C, Viola A, Tizzani D, Iannaccone A, Crudo V, Burrello J, Milan A, Rabbia F, et al. Longterm cardio- and cerebrovascular events in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 2013 **98** 4826–4833. (https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2013-2805)
- 9 Reincke M, Fischer E, Gerum S, Merkle K, Schulz S, Pallauf A, Quinkler M, Hanslik G, Lang K, Hahner S, et al. Observational study mortality in treated primary aldosteronism: the German Conn's registry. *Hypertension* 2012 **60** 618–624. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.197111)
- 10 Hanslik G, Wallaschofski H, Dietz A, Reister A, Reincke M, Allolio B, Lang K, Quack J, Rump LC, Willenberg HS, et al. Increased prevalence of diabetes mellitus and the metabolic syndrome in patients with primary aldosteronism of the German Conn's Registry. European Journal of Endocrinology 2015 **173** 665–675. (https://doi.org/10.1530/ EJE-15-0450)
- 11 Arlt W, Lang K, Sitch AJ, Dietz AS, Rhayem Y, Bancos I, Feuchtinger A, Chortis V, Gilligan LC, Ludwig P, et al. Steroid metabolome analysis reveals prevalent glucocorticoid excess in primary aldosteronism. *JCI Insight* 2017 2 93136. (https://doi. org/10.1172/jci.insight.93136)
- 12 Brilla CG & Weber KT. Mineralocorticoid excess, dietary sodium, and myocardial fibrosis. *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine* 1992 120 893–901.
- 13 Young M, Fullerton M, Dilley R & Funder J. Mineralocorticoids, hypertension, and cardiac fibrosis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 1994 **93** 2578–2583. (https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI117269)
- 14 Sun Y, Zhang J, Lu L, Chen SS, Quinn MT & Weber KT. Aldosteroneinduced inflammation in the rat heart: role of oxidative stress. *American Journal of Pathology* 2002 **161** 1773–1781. (https://doi. org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64454-9)
- 15 Rocha R, Stier CT Jr, Kifor I, Ochoa-Maya MR, Rennke HG, Williams GH & Adler GK. Aldosterone: a mediator of myocardial necrosis and renal arteriopathy. *Endocrinology* 2000 **141** 3871–3878. (https://doi.org/10.1210/endo.141.10.7711)
- 16 Rossi GP, Sacchetto A, Visentin P, Canali C, Graniero GR, Palatini P & Pessina AC. Changes in left ventricular anatomy and function in hypertension and primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 1996 27 1039–1045. (https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.27.5.1039)
- 17 Rossi GP, Di Bello V, Ganzaroli C, Sacchetto A, Cesari M, Bertini A, Giorgi D, Scognamiglio R, Mariani M & Pessina AC. Excess aldosterone is associated with alterations of myocardial texture in primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2002 **40** 23–27. (https://doi. org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000023182.68420.EB)
- 18 Kozakova M, Buralli S, Palombo C, Bernini G, Moretti A, Favilla S, Taddei S & Salvetti A. Myocardial ultrasonic backscatter in hypertension: relation to aldosterone and endothelin. *Hypertension* 2003 41 230–236. (https://doi.org/10.1161/01. HYP.0000052542.68896.2B)
- 19 Lee HH, Hung CS, Wu XM, Wu VC, Liu KL, Wang SM, Lin LC, Chen PC, Guo YL, Chueh SC, et al. Myocardial ultrasound tissue characterization of patients with primary aldosteronism. Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology 2013 **39** 54–61. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ultrasmedbio.2012.08.023)
- 20 Catena C, Colussi G, Nadalini E, Chiuch A, Baroselli S, Lapenna R & Sechi LA. Cardiovascular outcomes in patients with primary aldosteronism after treatment. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 2008 168 80–85. (https://doi.org/10.1001/archinternmed.2007.33)
- 21 Catena C, Colussi G, Lapenna R, Nadalini E, Chiuch A, Gianfagna P & Sechi LA. Long-term cardiac effects of adrenalectomy or mineralocorticoid antagonists in patients with primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2007 **50** 911–918. (https://doi. org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.095448)





423

7:3



- 22 Rossi GP, Cesari M, Cuspidi C, Maiolino G, Cicala MV, Bisogni V, Mantero F & Pessina AC. Long-term control of arterial hypertension and regression of left ventricular hypertrophy with treatment of primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 2013 62 62–69. (https://doi. org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.113.01316)
- 23 Marzano L, Colussi G, Sechi LA & Catena C. Adrenalectomy is comparable with medical treatment for reduction of left ventricular mass in primary aldosteronism: meta-analysis of long-term studies. *American Journal of Hypertension* 2014 **28** 312–318. (https://doi. org/10.1093/ajh/hpu154)
- 24 Kim RJ, Fieno DS, Parrish TB, Harris K, Chen EL, Simonetti O, Bundy J, Finn JP, Klocke FJ & Judd RM. Relationship of MRI delayed contrast enhancement to irreversible injury, infarct age, and contractile function. *Circulation* 1999 **100** 1992–2002.
- 25 Choudhury L, Mahrholdt H, Wagner A, Choi KM, Elliott MD, Klocke FJ, Bonow RO, Judd RM & Kim RJ. Myocardial scarring in asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2002 **40** 2156–2164. (https://doi.org/10.1016/S0735-1097(02)02602-5)
- 26 Wu E, Ortiz JT, Tejedor P, Lee DC, Bucciarelli-Ducci C, Kansal P, Carr JC, Holly TA, Lloyd-Jones D, Klocke FJ, et al. Infarct size by contrast enhanced cardiac magnetic resonance is a stronger predictor of outcomes than left ventricular ejection fraction or end-systolic volume index: prospective cohort study. *Heart* 2008 **94** 730–736. (https://doi.org/10.1136/hrt.2007.122622)
- 27 Rubinshtein R, Glockner JF, Ommen SR, Araoz PA, Ackerman MJ, Sorajja P, Bos JM, Tajik AJ, Valeti US, Nishimura RA, et al. Characteristics and clinical significance of late gadolinium enhancement by contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Circulation: Heart Failure* 2010 **3** 51–58. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCHEARTFAILURE.109.854026)
- 28 Everett RJ, Stirrat CG, Semple SI, Newby DE, Dweck MR & Mirsadraee S. Assessment of myocardial fibrosis with T1 mapping MRI. *Clinical Radiology* 2016 **71** 768–778. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j. crad.2016.02.013)
- 29 Miller CA, Naish JH, Bishop P, Coutts G, Clark D, Zhao S, Ray SG, Yonan N, Williams SG, Flett AS, et al. Comprehensive validation of cardiovascular magnetic resonance techniques for the assessment of myocardial extracellular volume. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2013 6 373–383. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCIMAGING.112.000192)
- 30 Freel EM, Mark PB, Weir RA, McQuarrie EP, Allan K, Dargie HJ, McClure JD, Jardine AG, Davies E & Connell JM. Demonstration of blood pressure-independent noninfarct myocardial fibrosis in primary aldosteronism: a cardiac magnetic resonance imaging study. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2012 **5** 740–747. (https://doi. org/10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.112.974576)
- 31 Su MY, Wu VC, Yu HY, Lin YH, Kuo CC, Liu KL, Wang SM, Chueh SC, Lin IX, Wu KD, et al. Contrast-enhanced MRI index of diffuse myocardial fibrosis is increased in primary aldosteronism. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging* 2012 **35** 1349–1355. (https:// doi.org/10.1002/jmri.23592)
- 32 Gaddam K, Corros C, Pimenta E, Ahmed M, Denney T, Aban I, Inusah S, Gupta H, Lloyd SG, Oparil S, et al. Rapid reversal of left ventricular hypertrophy and intracardiac volume overload in patients with resistant hypertension and hyperaldosteronism: a prospective clinical study. *Hypertension* 2010 55 1137–1142. (https:// doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.141531)
- 33 Coelho-Filho OR, Shah RV, Neilan TG, Mitchell R, Moreno H Jr, Kwong R & Jerosch-Herold M. Cardiac magnetic resonance assessment of interstitial myocardial fibrosis and cardiomyocyte hypertrophy in hypertensive mice treated with spironolactone. Journal of the American Heart Association 2014 3 e000790. (https://doi. org/10.1161/JAHA.114.000790)

http://www.endocrineconnections.org https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-18-0039 © 2018 The authors Published by Bioscientifica Ltd

- 34 Holland OB, Brown H, Kuhnert L, Fairchild C, Risk M & Gomez-Sanchez CE. Further evaluation of saline infusion for the diagnosis of primary aldosteronism. *Hypertension* 1984 6 717–723. (https://doi. org/10.1161/01.HYP.6.5.717)
- 35 Funder JW, Carey RM, Fardella C, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Mantero F, Stowasser M, Young WF Jr, Montori VM & Endocrine S. Case detection, diagnosis, and treatment of patients with primary aldosteronism: an endocrine society clinical practice guideline. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 2008 **93** 3266–3281. (https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2008-0104)
- 36 Moon JC, Messroghli DR, Kellman P, Piechnik SK, Robson MD, Ugander M, Gatehouse PD, Arai AE, Friedrich MG, Neubauer S, et al. Myocardial T1 mapping and extracellular volume quantification: a Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SCMR) and CMR Working Group of the European Society of Cardiology consensus statement. Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance 2013 15 92. (https://doi.org/10.1186/1532-429X-15-92)
- 37 Messroghli DR, Moon JC, Ferreira VM, Grosse-Wortmann L, He T, Kellman P, Mascherbauer J, Nezafat R, Salerno M, Schelbert EB, et al. Clinical recommendations for cardiovascular magnetic resonance mapping of T1, T2, T2* and extracellular volume: a consensus statement by the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SCMR) endorsed by the European Association for Cardiovascular Imaging (EACVI). Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance 2017 19 75. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12968-017-0389-8)
- 38 Heiberg E, Sjogren J, Ugander M, Carlsson M, Engblom H & Arheden H. Design and validation of segment – freely available software for cardiovascular image analysis. *BMC Medical Imaging* 2010 10 1. (https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2342-10-1)
- 39 Flett AS, Hasleton J, Cook C, Hausenloy D, Quarta G, Ariti C, Muthurangu V & Moon JC. Evaluation of techniques for the quantification of myocardial scar of differing etiology using cardiac magnetic resonance. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2011 **4** 150–156. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcmg.2010.11.015)
- 40 Taylor AJ, Salerno M, Dharmakumar R & Jerosch-Herold M. TI mapping: basic techniques and clinical applications. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2016 **9** 67–81. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jcmg.2015.11.005)
- 41 Brilla CG. Aldosterone and myocardial fibrosis in heart failure. *Herz* 2000 **25** 299–306. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s000590050024)
- 42 Lijnen P & Petrov V. Induction of cardiac fibrosis by aldosterone. Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology 2000 32 865–879. (https:// doi.org/10.1006/jmcc.2000.1129)
- 43 Campbell SE, Diaz-Arias AA & Weber KT. Fibrosis of the human heart and systemic organs in adrenal adenoma. *Blood Pressure* 1992 1 149–156. (https://doi.org/10.3109/08037059209077510)
- 44 Kong P, Christia P & Frangogiannis NG. The pathogenesis of cardiac fibrosis. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences 2014 71 549–574. (https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00018-013-1349-6)
- 45 Devereux RB, Wachtell K, Gerdts E, Boman K, Nieminen MS, Papademetriou V, Rokkedal J, Harris K, Aurup P & Dahlof B. Prognostic significance of left ventricular mass change during treatment of hypertension. *JAMA* 2004 **292** 2350–2356. (https://doi. org/10.1001/jama.292.19.2350)
- 46 Velagaleti RS, Gona P, Levy D, Aragam J, Larson MG, Tofler GH, Lieb W, Wang TJ, Benjamin EJ & Vasan RS. Relations of biomarkers representing distinct biological pathways to left ventricular geometry. *Circulation* 2008 **118** 2252-2258. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.108.817411)
- 47 Iwashima Y, Horio T, Kuroda S, Takishita S & Kawano Y. Influence of plasma aldosterone on left ventricular geometry and diastolic function in treated essential hypertension. *Hypertension Research* 2002 25 49–56. (https://doi.org/10.1291/hypres.25.49)
- 48 Nakahara T, Takata Y, Hirayama Y, Asano K, Adachi H, Shiokawa G, Sumi T, Ogawa T & Yamashina A. Left ventricular hypertrophy and geometry in untreated essential hypertension is associated





with blood levels of aldosterone and procollagen type III aminoterminal peptide. *Circulation Journal* 2007 **71** 716–721. (https://doi. org/10.1253/circj.71.716)

- 49 Funder JW. Primary aldosteronism and salt. *Pflügers Archiv* 2015 467 587–594. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-014-1658-0)
- 50 Catena C, Colussi G, Novello M, Verheyen ND, Bertin N, Pilz S, Tomaschitz A & Sechi LA. Dietary salt intake is a determinant of cardiac changes after treatment of primary aldosteronism: a prospective study. *Hypertension* 2016 68 204–212. (https://doi. org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.116.07615)

Received in final form 5 February 2018 Accepted 12 February 2018 Accepted Preprint published online 12 February 2018







uib.no

ISBN: 978-82-308-3688-0